DEMOCRACY DIMISHED

State and Local Threats to Voting Post-Shelby County, Alabama v. Holder

A Publication of THE THURGOOD MARSHALL INSTITUTE AT LDF





ABOUT THE NAACP LEGAL DEFENSE AND EDUCATIONAL FUND, INC.

The NAACP Legal Defense and Educational Fund, Inc. (LDF or NAACP Legal Defense Fund) is the country's first and foremost civil rights law organization. Founded in 1940, LDF has an unparalleled record of expert legal advocacy in state and federal courts and its legal victories serve as the foundation for the civil rights that all Americans enjoy today.

LDF has worked for over 75 years to ensure the full, proper, and continued enforcement of both the United States Constitution and the federal statutes guaranteeing full political participation, including the Voting Rights Act. To that end, LDF has been involved in nearly all of the precedent-setting cases regarding minority political representation and voting rights before federal and state courts. See, e.g., *Shelby Cty., Ala. v. Holder*, 133 S. Ct. 2612 (2013); *Nw. Austin Mun. Util. Dist. No. One v. Holder*, 557 U.S. 193 (2009); *League of United Latin Am. Citizens (LULAC) v. Perry*, 548 U.S. 399 (2006); *Georgia v. Ashcroft*, 539 U.S. 461 (2003); *Easley v. Cromartie*, 532 U.S. 234 (2001); *Bush v. Vera*, 517 U.S. 952 (1996); *Shaw v. Hunt*, 517 U.S. 899 (1996); *United States v. Hays*, 515 U.S. 737 (1995); *Chisom v. Roemer*, 501 U.S. 380 (1991); *Thornburg v. Gingles*, 478 U.S. 30 (1986); *Beer v. United States*, 425 U.S. 130 (1976); *White v. Regester*, 422 U.S. 935 (1975) (per curiam); *Gomillion v. Lightfoot*, 364 U.S. 339 (1960); *Terry v. Adams*, 345 U.S. 461 (1953); *Smith v. Allwright*, 321 U.S. 649 (1944).

LDF has been completely separate from the National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP) since 1957—although LDF was originally founded by the NAACP and shares its commitment to equal rights. In media attributions, please refer to us as the NAACP Legal Defense Fund or LDF.

ABOUT THE THURGOOD MARSHALL INSTITUTE AT LDF

The Thurgood Marshall Institute is a research, strategic communications, and organizing hub fully embedded within the NAACP Legal Defense Fund. LDF's archives are also located within the Institute. Named for our founder Thurgood Marshall, the Institute deepens and broadens the reach of LDF's litigation and policy work, adding new expertise and tools, and invigorates the "educational" arm of LDF's mission.

NAACP LEGAL DEFENSE AND EDUCATIONAL FUND, INC. Sherrilyn A. Ifill, President and Director-Counsel

National Office 40 Rector Street, 5th Floor New York, NY 10006 212.965.2200 Washington, DC Office 1444 I Street, NW, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20005 202.682.1312

www.naacpldf.org

The Thurgood Marshall Institute was made possible by a generous grant from The Atlantic Philanthropies.

DEMOCRACY DIMINISHED

INTRODUCTION

or nearly 50 years, Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act (VRA) required certain jurisdictions (including states, counties, cities, and towns) with a history of chronic racial discrimination in voting to submit all proposed voting changes to the U.S. Department of Justice (U.S. DOJ) or a federal court in Washington, D.C. for pre-approval. This requirement is commonly known as "preclearance."

Section 5 preclearance served as our democracy's discrimination checkpoint by halting discriminatory voting changes *before* they were implemented. It protected Black, Latino, Asian, Native American, and Alaskan Native voters from racial discrimination in voting in the states and localities—mostly in the South—with a history of having the most entrenched and adaptive forms of racial discrimination in voting. Section 5 placed the **burden of proof, time, and expense**¹ on the covered state or locality to demonstrate that a proposed voting change was not discriminatory before that change went into effect and could spread its harm.

Section 4(b) of the VRA, the coverage provision, authorized Congress to determine which jurisdictions should be "covered" and, thus, were required to seek preclearance. Preclearance applied to nine states (Alabama, Alaska, Arizona, Georgia, Louisiana, Mississippi, South Carolina, Texas, and Virginia) and a number of counties, cities, and towns in six partially covered states (California, Florida, Michigan, New York, North Carolina, and South Dakota).

On June 25, 2013, the Supreme Court of the United States immobilized the preclearance process in <u>Shelby County</u>, <u>Alabama v. Holder</u>,² a challenge to the constitutionality of Sections 4(b) and 5 of the VRA. The NAACP Legal Defense and Educational Fund, Inc. (LDF) vigorously defended the VRA's constitutionality in the Supreme Court and in the lower courts. In a devastating blow to the essence of the preclearance process, the Supreme Court ruled that Section 4(b) was unconstitutional, which effectively disabled Section 5. The Court held that the Section 4(b) formula for determining which jurisdictions would be covered under Section 5 was out of date and not responsive to current conditions in voting.



Following the *Shelby County* decision, states and local jurisdictions have been free to implement changes in voting without the preclearance process to determine whether those changes are racially discriminatory or harmful to language minorities.

LDF's Response to Shelby County

LDF has closely monitored how formerly covered states and localities are responding to the *Shelby County* decision. In addition, LDF attorneys have engaged with communities of color across the nation that are especially vulnerable by the Supreme Court's ruling to urge them to be their community's eyes and ears, and to alert LDF of any **potentially discriminatory voting changes**.³ LDF attorneys have collectively traveled hundreds of thousands of miles to more than a dozen states, holding community empowerment forums, meeting with community leaders and individuals, distributing literature, investigating complaints, meeting with election officials and elected representatives, and monitoring elections through our annual <u>Prepared to Vote</u> campaigns.⁴ In addition, LDF continues to vigorously enforce other provisions of the VRA, such as Section 2, which are even more essential to the protection of our democracy in the absence of Section 5's preclearance process. LDF also is at the forefront of the effort to restore the VRA to its full strength and reactivate the preclearance protections.



More than 85% of preclearance work previously done under Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act was at the local level. Statewide changes like redistricting and photo identification (ID) laws post-*Shelby County* have attracted significant media attention, as well as challenges in court under other provisions of the VRA. Voting changes at the local level, such as moving a polling place or switching from district-based to at-large voting, have garnered less attention, but are no less problematic. In fact, more than 85% of preclearance work previously done under Section 5 was at the local level.⁵ Common changes at the state or local level that potentially are discriminatory include: reducing the number of polling places; changing or eliminating early voting days and/or hours; replacing district voting with at-

large elections; implementing onerous registration qualifications like proof of citizenship; and removing qualified voters from registration lists.

The Voting Rights Amendment & Advancement Acts

In addition to monitoring post-*Shelby County* voting changes and pursuing litigation with the legal tools that remain available, LDF is urging Congress to aggressively respond to the *Shelby County* decision with new legislation that will protect voters of color from discrimination.

On January 16, 2014, seven months after the *Shelby County* decision, a bipartisan group of Members of Congress introduced the **Voting Rights Amendment Act of 2014**. Congressmen John Lewis (D-GA-5), James Sensenbrenner (R-WI-5), Steve Chabot (R-OH-1), and John Conyers, Jr. (D-MI-13), among others, introduced H.R. 3899 in the House.⁶ Senator Patrick Leahy (D-VT) and other Senators introduced a companion bill, S. 1945, in the Senate on the same day. The Voting Rights Amendment Act represents a threshold but significant step by Congress toward ensuring that communities of color are protected against voting discrimination.⁷ This bill includes several important provisions, including: a mechanism to identify places with the worst recent record of voting discrimination and require preclearance for their proposed voting changes; an enhanced ability to obtain preliminary injunctive relief when challenging voting changes likely to be discriminatory; an expansion of the authority of federal courts to order preclearance for jurisdictions that have discriminated against voters of color; and nationwide notification of potential voting changes to increase transparency and accountability and enable communities to challenge potentially discriminatory changes before elections.

The Voting Rights Amendment Act was reintroduced during the 2015-2016 legislative session.⁸ During the 2015-2016 legislative session, Congressional members also introduced the <u>Voting Rights Advancement Act of 2015</u> in another effort to respond to the void created by the *Shelby County* decision.⁹ This bill includes several important provisions, including ones that will: modernize the preclearance formula to cover states with a pattern of discrimination that puts voters at risk; ensure that last-minute voting changes will not adversely affect voters; protect voters from the types of voting changes most likely to discriminate against people of color and language minorities; enhance the ability to apply preclearance review when needed; expand the federal observer program; and improve voting rights protections for Native American and Alaskan Native people.¹⁰

Both the Voting Rights Amendment Act and the Voting Rights Advancement Act remain pending in Congress.

What you can do

Until the VRA is restored to its full strength, we must all play a vigilant role in protecting our democracy from discrimination in voting. Thus, LDF is encouraging individuals, communities of color, and their representatives to:

- notify LDF of any voting changes in their communities by emailing vote@naacpldf.org;
- reach out to representatives in the <u>U.S. House of Representatives</u> and <u>Senate</u> to urge them to do their job by holding hearings on the Voting Rights Amendment Act and Voting Rights Advancement Act, to assess the continuing need to restore federal protections following the *Shelby County* decision¹¹; and,
- <u>sign a petition</u> urging representatives to restore the full protections of the VRA now.

The need for immediate Congressional action is starkly illustrated in the examples of efforts by states and localities to enact measures with potentially devastating consequences on political participation by communities of color. Until the Voting Rights Act is restored to its full strength, we must all play a vigilant role in protecting our democracy from discrimination in voting.

Democracy Diminished: State and Local Threats to Voting Post-Shelby County, Alabama v. Holder

What follows is a compendium of state, county, and local level voting changes in the wake of the *Shelby County* decision that threaten minority voting rights. There have been scores of changes following the *Shelby County* decision, as LDF predicted that there would be during our defense of Section 5 in the *Shelby County* case. Each change potentially impacts thousands of voters. For example, courts have found that Texas's implementation of its photo ID law (*i.e.*, one change) impacts more than 600,000 registered voters and one million eligible voters. A change to the electoral method for local bodies (*i.e.*, one change), when Fayette County, Georgia, attempted to implement at-large voting for a special election for members of its board of commissioners, had the potential to impact more than 100,000 people in that County.

In the absence of legislation that responds to the *Shelby County* decision, this compendium is ever growing. LDF maintains and regularly updates this compendium of voting changes on our website. For the most recent report, please visit our website at **www.naacpldf.org**.

LDF Senior Counsel, Leah Aden, led in the development of this report. For questions about the information contained in this report or to share information about voting changes in your community, please contact 212.965.2200 or vote@ naacpldf.org.



FORMERLY COVERED JURISDICTIONS

Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act's preclearance process served as our democracy's discrimination checkpoint by halting discriminatory voting changes before they were implemented.

It protected Black, Latino, Asian, Native American, and Alaskan Native voters from racial discrimination in voting in the states and localities—mostly in the South—with a history of having the most entrenched and adaptive forms of racial discrimination in voting.



ALABAMA

STATE LEVEL:

Photo ID & voucher requirements

In 2011, Alabama passed a law requiring photographic proof of identity to vote either in-person or absentee ("photo ID law"). However, the state did not immediately seek to implement the law, as all voting changes in the state were subject to preclearance under Section 5 at that time. Indeed, Alabama never sought preclearance for its photo ID law. Instead, for two years, the state delayed implementation of the law, awaiting the final resolution in *Shelby County*. The day after the Supreme Court announced the decision, Alabama announced that it would enforce its photo ID law for the 2014 election cycle.

Numerous studies indicate that photo ID laws depress voter turnout in Black and Latino communities.¹² Alabama's photo ID law restricts in-person and absentee voting to individuals who are able to produce one of seven required forms of "valid" photo ID. A prospective in-person voter without the required photo ID cannot cast a regular ballot unless two election officials present at the polling place choose to "positively identify" that person.¹³ Reports indicate that in at least two cases, "elderly people who had been voting for decades could not be vouched for by the new people who had moved to the neighborhood and were working the polls."¹⁴ All other prospective in-person voters, and nearly all other absentee voters without the required photo ID, must cast a provisional ballot that will be counted only if the prospective voter provides a designated election official with the required photo ID within a limited period of time before or after Election Day. LDF has found that the ballots of at least 600 voters went uncounted solely due to the failure of otherwise eligible voters to provide ID during the 2014 elections.¹⁵ According to the state's 2014 numbers, an estimated 250,000 to 500,000 registered voters in Alabama lack a driver's license or other acceptable ID under the law.

In December 2015, LDF, on behalf of other civil rights and pro-democracy organizations and individual voters, filed a lawsuit, <u>Greater Birmingham Ministries, et al. v. Alabama et al.</u>, under Section 2 of the VRA and the U.S. Constitution to challenge Alabama's photo ID law and "positively identify" provision. The lawsuit seeks, among other remedies, that a federal court bail-in Alabama for preclearance review under Section 3(c) of the VRA.¹⁶ Plaintiffs filed a preliminary injunction in advance of the 2016 elections to stop the enforcement of the "positively identify"

The day after the Supreme Court announced the *Shelby County* decision, Alabama announced that it would enforce its photo ID law for the 2014 election cycle.



requirement, arguing that that provision functions as a prohibited voucher requirement. A federal court has denied the request for preliminary injunction with respect to the "positively identify" provision; however, LDF continues to challenge this and the photo ID provision before the federal court as part of the long-term relief that it seeks.

Closure of driver's license issuing offices

In 2015, after implementing its photo ID law, Alabama also proposed closing 31 driver's license offices, situated predominately in rural areas of Alabama's Black Belt, even though driver's licenses are one of the few forms of acceptable photo ID to vote in elections. LDF and other advocates voiced opposition to these proposed changes because of their likely impact on Black voters.¹⁷ As a result, rather than permanently close the offices, Alabama decided to keep them open one day a month, which still severely restricts access to photo ID for many individuals.¹⁸ LDF's lawsuit challenging Alabama's photo ID law seeks to completely restore the former hours of operation at each of these offices.

In addition to LDF's advocacy in response to this reduction in access to driver's license offices, the U.S. Department of Transportation is investigating whether Alabama's proposed closure of and reduction of service hours for the state's driver's license offices is discriminatory in violation of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act. Title VI prohibits entities that receive federal funding for transportation-related projects from instituting polices that discriminate based on race.¹⁹

Proof of citizenship

Alabama also seeks to require voters to show proof of citizenship.²⁰ Specifically, Alabama has requested that the federal Election Administration Commission (EAC) modify the federal voter registration form to require proof of citizenship to vote in state and local elections. Such a requirement potentially sets up a two-tiered/dual system for voting for federal and state/local elections.²¹ The federal form, which can be used as an alternative to local voter registration forms and



already requires individuals to swear, under penalty of perjury, that they are citizens, does not require a birth certificate or other document as proof of citizenship when registering. Civil rights and pro-democracy organizations have sued

According to Alabama's 2014 numbers, an estimated 250,000 to 500,000 registered voters in Alabama lack a driver's license or other acceptable photo ID under its law.



the EAC to challenge its actions to enable Alabama to attempt to require proof of citizenship.²² Other states (including Arizona) have attempted to construct a similar two-tiered/dual system, but have been blocked by the courts (see below on Arizona's efforts to require proof of citizenship).

Dual registration systems (*i.e.*, one system for voting in state elections and another for federal elections)

have a historical association with racial discrimination, hearkening back to the pre-VRA era, when multi-tiered voter rolls were maintained to intentionally prevent Black voters from lawfully registering to vote. **Section 5** blocked a similar two-tiered system of voting in Mississippi in the 1990s.²³

LOCAL LEVEL:

Methods of election, redistricting, & voter purges

In January 2014, following litigation challenging various discriminatory voting practices, a federal district court ordered Section 5 preclearance review of certain voting practices in **Evergreen** in **Conecuh County** as a remedy under Section 3(c), the "bail-in" provision of the VRA.²⁴ Specifically, until December 2020, Evergreen must submit any voting changes related to the method of election for the city council, including any redistricting plan impacting the city council, as well as any change to the standards for determining voter eligibility to participate in Evergreen's municipal elections, to either the federal court or the U.S. DOJ for Section 5 preclearance review. Since the *Shelby County* decision, Evergreen is the only jurisdiction to have been bailed back into Section 5's preclearance system through Section 3(c). In addition, the court appointed federal observers to monitor Evergreen's elections under the VRA.

In 2012, **Section 5** blocked Evergreen from continuing to implement an unprecleared discriminatory voter purge based on utility records that omitted eligible voters from a voter registration list, including nearly half of the Conecuh County registered voters who reside in districts heavily populated by Black people.²⁵ That same year, **Section 5** also blocked an unprecleared municipal redistricting plan that packed Black voters into only two of the five districts when it was possible to establish a third majority-Black voting district, thereby diluting the voting strength of Black voters in Evergreen.

In March 2016, City Council members in **Daphne**, located in **Baldwin County**, passed a mid-cycle redistricting plan, which purportedly did not consider the impact on the Black community.²⁶ The racial impact remains unclear because the City's demographer did not perform a formal analysis on the plan's effect on the Black electorate, which would have been required under Section 5. Advocates have asked the U.S. DOJ to investigate.

Form of government

In **Decatur**, a city in **Morgan** and **Limestone** counties, a federal court in 2014 retained jurisdiction over a legal challenge to Decatur's failure to implement the city manager form of government, which, pursuant to state law, would have reduced the single-member voting districts from five to three, with a fourth district and the mayor elected at-large.²⁷ Voters selected this form of government in a 2010 referendum vote, but the City has failed to implement it because the City contends that doing so would violate the VRA by eliminating the only majority-minority district.

Polling place closures & reductions

In March 2016, City Council members in **Daphne**, located in **Baldwin County**, voted to reduce the number of polling places from five to two, forcing residents of one of the only two districts with a sizable Black population to travel more than two and a half miles away from their current polling places, while preserving the polling locations for most of the City's heavily white populated districts.²⁸ Advocates have asked the U.S. DOJ to investigate.

During the 2016 primary season, voters in Maricopa County, Arizona, the largest county in the state, endured long lines and waits (up to five hours) to vote because election officials

reduced the number of polling places by 70% (from 200 to 60).

ARIZONA

STATE LEVEL:

Proof of citizenship

The state of Arizona (along with the state of Kansas) sued the federal Election Assistance Commission (EAC), seeking to require that agency to modify the federal voter registration form to require proof of citizenship to vote in state and local elections, potentially setting up a two-tiered/dual requirement.²⁹ The federal form can be used as an alternative form to local voter registration forms and already requires individuals to swear under penalty of perjury that they are citizens; the federal form does not require a birth certificate or other document as proof to register to vote. Arizona challenged the EAC because of its decision denying the state's request to modify the federal form.³⁰ **Section 5** blocked a similar two-tiered dual system of voting in Mississippi in the 1990s. Dual registration systems have a historical association with racial discrimination, hearkening back to the pre-VRA era, when segregated voter rolls were maintained to intentionally prevent Black voters from lawfully casting ballots.

Multiple groups, including communities of color, intervened in the states' lawsuit³¹ and have brought other cases to challenge Arizona's (and Kansas's) proof of citizenship requirement for voter registration laws.³² On March 19, 2014, a federal court ordered the EAC to modify the state-specific instructions on the federal mail voter registration form to reflect Arizona's (and Kansas's) requirements that voter registrations provide documentary proof of citizenship.³³ An appeals court reversed that decision and remanded the case to the district court to vacate its order requiring the EAC to modify the federal form to require proof of citizenship; *i.e.*, the state must accept a federal voter registration form without additional proof of citizenship, though state voter registration forms can still demand proof of citizenship.³⁴ The U.S. Supreme Court declined to hear a case during its 2015-2016 term that could have allowed states to require proof of citizenship for those applying to vote in federal elections, effectively upholding the lower federal court ruling rejecting Arizona (and Kansas's) attempt to require that proof.35

Notwithstanding this litigation, in 2016, the Executive Director of the EAC unilaterally acted to change the instructions that accompany the federal voter registration form to respond to Arizona's requests that residents who register to vote using the federal form must show proof of citizenship to vote in state and local elections.³⁶ In response, civil rights and pro-democracy organizations have sued the EAC challenging the actions of its Executive Director to enable Arizona to require proof of citizenship.³⁷

During the Supreme Court's 2012-2013 term, in *Arizona v. The Inter Tribal Council of Arizona*, the Court found that Proposition 200, Arizona's proof of citizenship law for voter registration, violated the National Voter Registration Act (NVRA). In its ongoing pursuit of a proof of citizenship requirement, Arizona contends that the Court's *Inter Tribal* decision only applies to federal elections.

Voter purges

In 2014, state lawmakers considered reenacting voting provisions previously blocked by voter referendum—that would allow counties to purge people from the permanent early voter list. Counties use this list to mail ballots prior to every election to individuals, who, after marking their ballot, mail them back or take them to a polling place.³⁸

Advocates are concerned that H.B. 2023 may disfranchise many Native American people who live in remote areas of reservations and cannot make it to polling places. The legislation, enacted in 2016, makes it a felony (punishable by a year in prison and a potential fine of \$150,000) to collect other people's ballots and bring them to the polls.



Restrictions on third-party voter registration

Advocates are concerned that H.B. 2023 may disfranchise many Native American people who live in remote areas of reservations and cannot make it to polling places.³⁹ The legislation, enacted in 2016, makes it a felony (punishable by a year in prison and a potential fine of \$150,000) to collect other people's ballots and bring them to polls. The Democratic Party and the presidential campaigns of Hillary Clinton and Bernie Sanders, on behalf of the Democratic National Committee, the Democratic Senatorial Campaign Committee, the Arizona Democratic Party, and several individuals, are suing Arizona for policies like this one that could potentially have a dramatic and disparate impact on minority communities.⁴⁰

LOCAL LEVEL:

Method of election

The **Maricopa County** Community College District Board added two at-large electoral districts to its existing fivemember Board, which were elected by districts.⁴¹ The community college district, which is the largest in the country, had enrolled more than 260,000 students in 2013. Reportedly, this change had been on hold, but was implemented for elections in 2014 following the *Shelby County* decision. **Section 5** previously blocked similar plans for at-large voting in other jurisdictions on the ground that this electoral method diluted the voting strength of communities of color.

Polling place closures & reductions

During the 2016 primary season, voters in **Maricopa County**, the largest county in the state, endured long lines and waits of up to five hours to vote because election officials reduced the number of polling places by 70% (from 200 to 60), so that one polling place served every 21,000 voters in the County, compared with one polling place for every 2,500 voters in the rest of the state.⁴² People of color are more than 40% of the County's population. The reduction was purported to save costs and transform the County to a vote center system wherein, instead of being assigned to a single polling place, voters could vote at any of the 60 centers. Those voting centers were unable to handle the number of voters in the County during the 2016 primary election season, producing long wait times to vote. The state's House and Elections Committee held a hearing with elected officials to learn about the issues experienced by voters in the County during the 2016 primary election and the reasoning behind the polling place consolidations. This type of assessment of the impact of the reduction in polling places would have taken place *before* the polling place consolidations took effect had Section 5 been operable.⁴³

The U.S. DOJ is investigating the County's voting change, seeking specific data that would support the County's purported rationales for closing the polling places.⁴⁴

The Democratic Party and the presidential campaigns of Hillary Clinton and Bernie Sanders, on behalf of the Democratic National Committee, the Democratic Senatorial Campaign Committee, the Arizona Democratic Party, and several individuals, are suing Arizona in federal court, alleging that its inadequate voting centers had a particularly burdensome impact on Black, Hispanic, and Native American communities, which had fewer polling locations than white communities and, in some cases, no places to vote at all. A civil rights organization, on behalf of two voters,

also has filed a lawsuit in state court, challenging the "drastic reduction in the number of polling places" in Maricopa County, that "created unendurable wait times for numerous Arizonans who were forced to leave polling places without casting a ballot.⁴⁵



ARKANSAS*

STATE LEVEL:

*Arkansas was once a covered jurisdiction under Section 3's bail-in mechanism due to LDF's litigation efforts in Jeffers v. Clinton.⁴⁶ Prior to the Shelby County decision, Arkansas ceased to be covered; however, LDF continues to work in Arkansas to track racial discrimination in voting.

Photo ID requirement

Arkansas passed a photo ID law in 2013. That same year, the Governor vetoed the law and a bi-cameral majority voted to override the veto.⁴⁷ The law was scheduled to be implemented on January 1, 2014. However, after voters filed state constitutional challenges to stop the implementation of the photo ID law, one state court ruled that the law was "void and unenforceable."⁴⁸

Notwithstanding the trial court decision, appellate rulings permitted the photo ID law to be implemented in the May and June 2014 primary elections.⁴⁹ Subsequently, and after LDF submitted a <u>friend of the court brief</u> in support of the challenge, the Arkansas Supreme Court permanently struck down the law, finding that it violated the state constitution by adding a new voter qualification.⁵⁰ However, during the November 2014 elections, the Secretary of State reportedly requested voter ID of certain voters, particularly voters who transferred their registration to a new county.⁵¹ LDF and other civil rights organizations and advocates notified state and county officials of their concerns with the state's implementation of a photo ID requirement and its impact on Black and other voters.⁵² Studies have indicated that photo ID laws depress voter turnout in Black and Latino communities.⁵³





Voter purges

In 2014, Florida's Governor sought to reinstitute a purge of purported non-citizens from the state voter database, as he attempted to do in 2012.⁵⁴ In 2012, because of litigation in *United States v. Florida*, Florida election officials were blocked from using an error-prone list to purge purported non-citizens from the election rolls.⁵⁵ Following *Shelby County*, county election supervisors resisted the Governor's attempts to purge voters.



LOCAL LEVEL:

Registration qualifications & voter intimidation

The Florida Department of Law Enforcement investigated allegations that an appointed white city clerk in **Sopchoppy**, a city in **Wakulla County**: (1) suppressed Black voters in a June 2013 election by questioning their residencies with no reasonable basis; and (2) failed to remain neutral in her capacity as city clerk by actively campaigning for three white candidates, including in an inter-racial contest.⁵⁶ Following the clerk's efforts to prevent Black voters from casting their ballots, a Black city commissioner lost and the incumbent Black mayor lost by only one vote.

Polling place closures & reductions

In **Jacksonville**, located in **Duval County**, the Board of Elections in 2013 relocated a polling place that served large numbers of Black voters in the City to a less accessible area.⁵⁷ In 2012, Black voters constituted more than 90% of

those who voted early at the former polling place. According to plaintiffs challenging the closure, the relocated polling place is difficult to reach by public transportation and imposes other burdens on voters.

In 2013, **Hernando County** adopted a plan to close and consolidate voting locations, with a focus on the neighborhoods of the **City of Brooksville**.⁵⁸ The plan called for elimination of polling places for the general elections, and consolidation of all Brooksville precincts into one. While the overall African American citizen voting-age population (CVAP) of the County is approximately 4.5%, the CVAP affected by this change in polling places is nearly 22% African American. There are no African American or Latino individuals serving on the County Commission.



GEORGIA STATE LEVEL:

Early voting

State lawmakers proposed legislation during the 2014 legislative session that would have cut early voting periods to six days (including a Saturday) for small consolidated cities as a purported cost-saving measure.59 Just four years earlier, Georgia had already cut early voting in the state from 45 to 21 days.⁶⁰ A Georgia legislator suggested that he opposed new Sunday voting hours because Black and other voters of color take advantage of these voting opportunities disproportionately, explaining that he "prefer[s] more educated voters than a greater increase in the number of voters."61 Following that legislation's defeat, and opposition to the legislation by LDF and other organizations in 2014, in the next 2015 legislative session, state lawmakers proposed an even more restrictive bill that would reduce early voting by seven days across Georgia and would not mandate Sunday voting despite its proven popularity. This legislation, which LDF and other organizations also opposed, was proposed purportedly as a cost-saving measure and to achieve uniformity in early voting across



Georgia lawmakers proposed legislation during the 2014 legislative session that would have cut early voting periods to six days (including a Saturday) for small consolidated cities as a purported costsaving measure.

In the next 2015 legislative session, Georgia lawmakers proposed an even more restrictive bill that would reduce early voting by seven days across Georgia and would not mandate Sunday voting despite its proven popularity.



Georgia.⁶² In 2016, the state's early voter turnout broke its 2008 record for early voting in advance of the presidential preference primary, demonstrating the ongoing need for early voting opportunities in Georgia.⁶³

Voter registration & purges

In 2014, Georgia's Secretary of State launched an investigation of allegations of voter fraud against the New Georgia Project (NGP) related to its registration of over 85,000 voters statewide, including many first-time, young voters of color.⁶⁴ NGP coordinated one of Georgia's largest voter registration efforts and views the allegations as an attempt at voter suppression.⁶⁵ The investigation followed complaints about NGP's submission of allegedly forged voter registration applications and signatures on releases, as well as applications with purportedly false or inaccurate information.⁶⁶ Organizations registering voters are required to deliver all completed voter registration applications to the Secretary of State or the appropriate board of registrars within 10 days after receiving the applications. Overall, the Secretary of State's investigation diverted resources away from and chilled NGP's voter registration efforts because of registrants' concerns about the impact of the investigation on their applications, among other consequences. After conducting its investigation, the Secretary of State reportedly identified an issue with just 25 of 85,000 voter registration applications.⁶⁷

Following this finding, NGP filed a lawsuit against the Secretary of State and several counties in 2014, alleging that more than 40,000 voters (of the more than 85,000 registered), a substantial number of whom are voters of color, were missing from the voter rolls due to the state's alleged failure to process those voter registrations.⁶⁸ The Secretary of State denied that the applications had not been processed.⁶⁹ A state judge dismissed the lawsuit, citing lack of proof that state and county officials failed to fulfill their duties to process voter registration applications.⁷⁰

Recent reporting has demonstrated that Georgia may be continuing to purge voters from the rolls, many of whom are disproportionately voters of color, suspecting these voters of being double voters (*i.e.*, voting in two or more states in the same election).⁷¹ In 2016, civil rights and pro-democracy organizations sued the Secretary of State for these purges under the NVRA and U.S. Constitution.⁷² According to the lawsuit, as of June 2015, over 800,000 voters in Georgia were in danger of being purged from the voter rolls.⁷³



Proof of citizenship

Georgia (like Arizona and Alabama) also has requested that the federal Election Administration Commission (EAC) change the state-specific instructions that accompany the federal voter registration form to require residents to show proof of citizenship.⁷⁴ In 2016, civil rights and pro-democracy organizations sued the EAC for its actions enabling Georgia to require proof of citizenship.⁷⁵

Candidate qualifications

State officials are challenging the candidate residency qualifications and eligibility of a Black Democratic candidate, who is competing against a white Republican incumbent candidate and has represented a majority-Black state legislative district for three decades.⁷⁶ This district is exceptional because it is Georgia's only majority-minority district in the state represented by a Republican. The Black candidate has lived and voted in the district at issue for approximately 18 years. Yet, in March of 2016, the boundary lines of the district changed, edging the Black candidate out of the district in which he seeks to run for office and after the period for candidate qualifying ended.

LOCAL LEVEL:

Redistricting, voter registration, ballot access, & voter intimidation

In **Fulton County**, the state's most populous county, the County Commission considered a redistricting plan in 2013 that would create a new overwhelmingly white district and reduce the district sizes of majority-Black districts.⁷⁷

Additionally, in a 2015 litigation settlement, Fulton County admitted to illegally disfranchising and misleading voters in the 2008 and 2012 elections, constituting more than two dozen violations of state law, including improperly rejecting eligible ballots, sending voters to the wrong precincts, failing to update supplemental voter list, failing to timely process changes of address and other registration documents, failing to provide official voters lists to all precincts, and failing to provide absentee ballots to all voters who requested them.⁷⁸

In 2013, **Greene County** implemented a redistricting plan for the five-member County Board of Commissioners. The plan, which a Black member of the Commission denounced, resulted in Black voters making up less than 51% in all five districts under the plan.⁷⁹ Under **Section 5**, the U.S. DOJ blocked another redistricting plan in Greene County in 2012 and was in the process of reviewing the above-mentioned plan before the *Shelby County* decision.⁸⁰

A redistricting lawsuit against the **City of Decatur** is pending in federal court. At issue is whether a reduction in the number of City Council districts, through implementation of a voter referendum, would dilute Black voting strength in the City.⁸¹

In **Sumter County**, a plaintiff-voter is challenging a redistricting plan that would reduce school board districts from nine to seven, two of which would be at-large, to align with the county commission districts.⁸² The plaintiff alleges that the redistricting plan packs Black voters into two districts in violation of Section 2 of the VRA.

In 2014 in **Fayette County**, the Board of Commissioners and Board of Education attempted to revert to at-large voting to hold a special election for a seat vacated by the first Black County Commissioner, who was elected by a remedial district-based election and died unexpectedly. A federal court ordered the remedial district-based election in 2014, following Section 2 of the VRA litigation brought by LDF in 2011 and settled in 2016 in *Georgia State Conference of the NAACP, et al. v. Fayette County Board of Commissioners, et al.*⁸³ LDF won a preliminary injunction in 2015 that required that the special election be conducted by district-based voting.⁸⁴

In **Emmanuel County**, a civil rights organization and two voters filed a lawsuit in 2016 under Section 2 of the VRA, alleging that while two majority-Black districts are possible, the redistricting plan for the County school board packs Black voters into one district, thereby diluting Black voting strength.⁸⁵ Black residents make up one-third of the County's voting-age population, and close to half of the students in Emanuel County are Black, yet there has never been more than one Black member on the school board at one time. Although Black candidates have run in other districts, the only Black candidates who have ever been elected to the school board were elected from the single majority-Black district.



In 2013, the City of Athens, located in Athens-Clark County, Georgia, proposed eliminating nearly half of its 24 polling places and replacing them with only two early voting centers—both of which would be located inside police stations.

In 2016, the Board of Elections decided to relocate a polling place to a Bibb County, Georgia Sherriff's office for the 2016 elections without considering its impact on voters of color, giving notice to them, or considering reasonable alternatives to this location, according to civil rights organizations concerned with that decision.



Early voting

In **Dekalb County**, when an early voting location was opened near a popular mall in 2014, a state senator responded that "this location is dominated by African American shoppers and it is near several large African American mega churches," and that he would "prefer more educated voters than a greater increase in the number of voters."⁸⁶ (See above for more on early voting restrictions in Georgia).

In **Bibb County**, local officials rejected a proposal in 2014 that would have provided for early voting

on Sunday, an opportunity for poor and people of color to vote outside of traditional Election Day.⁸⁷

Polling place closures & reductions, & voter intimidation

In 2013, the **City of Athens**, located in **Athens-Clark County**, proposed eliminating nearly half of its 24 polling places and replacing them with only two early voting centers—both of which would be located inside police stations.⁸⁸ Community members raised concerns that the location of the new centers would intimidate some voters of color and that the proposed closures would be harmful to voters of color and/or students, many of whom would need to travel on three-hour bus rides just to reach the new polling places.

After initially considering eliminating over half of the County's polling places in **Morgan County**, the County ultimately eliminated more than a third of them in 2013.⁸⁹ One city council member expressed his belief that the closures would disfranchise low-income voters and voters of color, many of whom lack cars and would have difficulty reaching the reassigned polling sites.

Election officials in **Baker County**, a majority Black county with high poverty rates, proposed eliminating four of its five polling places in 2013, requiring some voters to travel upwards of 20 miles to vote.⁹⁰ As a result of <u>LDF's advocacy</u>, namely an inquiry about whether the purported cost-saving rationale for the change outweighed the potential harm to the minority community, the County decided not to close the four polling places.

In 2015, the Board of Elections in Macon-Bibb County proposed reducing the number of polling places from 40 to 26 by closures or consolidations, including closing the Macon Mall as a polling location, even though it is served by public transportation in a County where 20% of residents lack vehicles.⁹¹ Despite that the overwhelming majority of the polling places proposed for closure were in majority-Black neighborhoods, the County claimed that the closures were to save the County approximately \$40,000 annually. Other closures were based on rationales such as renovations in certain schools that serve as polling places. The Board formed an advisory panel to consider the closures. Civil rights organizations and pro-democracy groups voiced objections to the closures and consolidations.⁹² Moreover, in 2016, the Board of Elections decided to relocate a polling place to a Bibb County Sherriff's office for the 2016 elections without considering its impact on voters of color, giving notice to them, or considering reasonable alternatives to this location, according to civil rights organizations concerned with that decision.93

Timing of elections

In 2013, election officials in **Augusta-Richmond** reintroduced a plan that would change the date of County elections from their traditional timing in November to over the summer when Black voter turnout is typically lower.⁹⁴ A lawsuit challenging the change in election date from the November general election to the May 20 primary election was unsuccessful.⁹⁵ Under **Section** Election officials in Baker County, Georgia, a majority Black county with high poverty rates, proposed eliminating four of its five polling places in 2013, requiring some voters to travel upwards of 20 miles to vote.

As a result of LDF's advocacy, namely an inquiry about whether the purported costsaving rationale for the change outweighed the potential harm to the minority community, the County decided not to close the four polling places. 5, the U.S. DOJ in 2012 blocked this same attempt to switch the election date from November to a summertime month.⁹⁶

In 2013, officials in **Macon**, a majority-Black city in **Bibb County**, decided to hold a single non-partisan municipal election in July, when Black voter turnout is typically lower. The U.S. DOJ had been scrutinizing this voting change under Section 5 before the *Shelby County* decision. This election schedule is a marked departure from Macon's traditional schedule of multi-party partisan primary elections in July and a general election in November.⁹⁷

Voter purges

In **Hancock** and **Sparta counties**, civil rights advocates filed a lawsuit in 2015, challenging the purging of eligible Black voters from the voter rolls because of alleged address changes in violation of the VRA and other laws.⁹⁸ For example, plaintiffs allege that the Hancock County Board of Elections and Registration (BOER) took nearly 17% of all eligible Spartan voters and at least 53 Spartan voters off of the voter rolls, nearly all of whom were Black. In response to the lawsuit, the BOER has reinstated 15 of the purged voters.⁹⁹





In 2010, **Section 5** review prevented the Louisiana State Legislature from implementing Act No. 650, which would have reduced the size of the Iberville Parish School Board from 15 members to nine members, eight of which would have been single-member districts and one of which would have been an at-large district.¹⁰⁰ However, Section 5 approval by the U.S. DOJ allowed the Parish to bypass state law that mandated that the board be no more than nine seats. In 2013, prior to the *Shelby County* decision, Section 5 approval also allowed the Iberville Parish School Board to adopt a redistricting plan that reduced the size of the School Board from 15 members to 13 members. However, after the *Shelby County* decision and because Section 5 no longer prevented Act No. 650 from going into effect, the Iberville Parish School Board redistricted in 2013 into eight single-member districts and one at-large district, even though the School Board acknowledged its preference for the 13-member board to the 9-member board mandated by state law.

In **East Baton Rouge Parish**, a civil rights organization, on behalf of several local residents, filed a lawsuit in 2014 to challenge the School Board's redistricting to reduce the Board's size from 11 single-members districts (six majority white and five majority Black) to nine (five majority white and four majority Black), contending that the redistricting decision has the effect of diluting minority representation on the School Board.¹⁰¹

MICHIGAN

STATE LEVEL:

Photo ID & polling place operations

In 2015, the Michigan Legislature considered, but did not pass, a bill, S.B. 639, which would have allowed first-time voters to vote by mail only if they present ID in person at the municipal clerk's office for the municipality of registration.¹⁰² According to civil rights and pro-democracy

organizations, who opposed this proposal, this requirement is needlessly restrictive since other laws like the federal Help America Vote Act (HAVA) already have identification requirements for first-time voters.¹⁰³ College and university students, who have not yet become Michigan residents, particularly freshmen studying away from the town of their parents' residence, as well as Michigan voters who travel frequently for work or work non-traditional hours, would have been severely affected by this bill. The bill also proposed prohibiting municipal clerk's offices from staying open beyond regular weekday business hours. This change would have likely suppressed turnout, increased lines at the polls on Election Day in urban areas, and would have had a disparate impact on minority and student voters, according to advocates.



LOCAL LEVEL:

Voter intimidation & proof of citizenship

In 2014, advocates for Arab-American voters in **Dearborn Heights** challenged election officials for preventing Arab-American individuals from obtaining absentee ballots, purportedly based on concerns about potential voter fraud and campaign irregularities.¹⁰⁴ Advocacy groups monitored polls and provided a hotline for voters to report such issues during a primary election.¹⁰⁵ A **Wayne County** judge declined to halt the counting of certain challenged absentee ballots in Dearborn Heights that purportedly were cast fraudulently. The court found that "[t]here [was] absolutely no evidence in this case that there has been one fraudulent ballot submitted by absentee ballot."¹⁰⁶

The implementation of Mississippi's photo ID law already has impacted Mississippi elections; the outcome of a tied (177-177) local special election in 2014 depended upon a lone voter returning within 5 business days with a valid photo ID, after voting provisionally by affidavit ballot, because the voter initially appeared to vote without an acceptable photo ID.

MISSISSIPPI

STATE LEVEL:



Photo ID requirement

Following the *Shelby County* decision, Mississippi's Lieutenant Governor said that preclearance "unfairly applied to certain states [and] should be eliminated in recognition

of the progress Mississippi has made over the past 48 years."¹⁰⁷ Mississippi's Secretary of State said he would move forward immediately to implement Mississippi's voter ID law for primaries in June 2014.¹⁰⁸ The implementation of Mississippi's photo ID law already has impacted Mississippi elections; the outcome of a tied (177-177) local special election depended upon a lone voter returning within 5 business days with a valid photo ID, after voting provisionally by affidavit ballot, because the voter initially appeared to vote without an acceptable photo ID.¹⁰⁹ Reportedly, hundreds of voters could not vote in the 2014 mid-term election because of the photo ID law.¹¹⁰ Studies have indicated that photo ID laws depress voter turnout in Black and Latino communities.¹¹¹





In 2014, a group of leading local and national voting rights advocates, including LDF, <u>pressed</u> the Governor to hold special elections to fill 12 legislative vacancies in the New York State Senate and Assembly, which would otherwise represent approximately 1.8 million voters across New York, over 800,000 of whom are people of color.¹¹² In maintaining these vacancies, advocates have claimed that the Governor has departed from past precedent in refusing to call elections.

In 2014, a group of leading local and national voting rights advocates, including LDF, pressed New York's Governor to hold special elections to fill 12 legislative vacancies in the New York State Senate and Assembly, which would otherwise represent approximately 1.8 million voters across New York, over 800,000 of whom are people of color.





NORTH CAROLINA

STATE LEVEL:

Omnibus anti-voter bill (photo ID, early voting, same day registration, out of precinct voting, pre-registration for 16 & 17 year olds)



Immediately following the *Shelby County* decision, the lead sponsor of the state's voter ID law said that he would move ahead with the measure as a result of the ruling.¹¹³ A North Carolina State Senator also said that he would move quickly to pass a voter ID law on the ground that it would purportedly bolster the integrity of the balloting process. Other state legislators in North Carolina began engineering an end to the state's early voting, Sunday voting, and same day registration provisions.¹¹⁴ North Carolina's Attorney General said that "[t]he North Carolina General Assembly is now considering legislation that among other changes would limit early voting and require voter I.D."¹¹⁵

Within two months of the *Shelby County* decision, North Carolina's Governor signed an omnibus anti-voter bill, H.B. 589, which includes numerous provisions designed to make it harder for voters to access the polls.

Numerous voters have recounted various difficulties voting in North Carolina given all of the changes to election laws in the state, including the photo ID requirement and the lack of notification of last-minute polling place location changes during the 2016 primary season.

Within two months of the *Shelby County* decision, North Carolina's Governor signed an omnibus anti-voter bill, H.B. 589, which includes numerous provisions designed to make it harder for voters to access the polls including: a strict photo ID requirement; elimination of same day voter registration; cutting the early voting period by seven days (from 17 to 10 days); and throwing out provisional ballots cast at the wrong polling station.¹¹⁶

Early voting, same day registration, out of precinct voting, & pre-registration for 16 & 17 year olds

A federal judge declined to preliminarily enjoin certain (non-photo ID) provisions of H.B. 589. That ruling was successfully appealed¹¹⁷ to the federal Court of Appeals for the Fourth Circuit, which ordered North Carolina to reinstate same day registration opportunities and to count out-of-precinct ballots. The U.S. Supreme Court subsequently stayed that ruling for the 2014 election, but not others.¹¹⁸

A three-week federal trial was held in July 2015 related to the non-photo ID aspects of the omnibus voter law.¹¹⁹

The ballots of at least 454 North Carolina voters who are disproportionately people of color went uncounted in the 2014 primary election because of North Carolina's elimination of same day registration and prohibition on counting a provisional ballot cast in the wrong precinct.¹²⁰ These and other acts of discrimination in recent elections have been documented.¹²¹ One estimate suggests that turnout was reduced by at least 30,000 voters in the 2014 election because of barriers to the ballot.¹²² In 2008 and 2012, more than 250,000 voters in North Carolina relied on same day registration to cast their ballots. In 2012, 41% of the voters who relied upon same day voter registration were Black.¹²³ Reportedly, Black voters have cast out-of-precinct ballots at twice the rate of white voters.¹²⁴ In 2012, 70% of Black voters used early voting.¹²⁵

Photo ID requirement

Plaintiffs unsuccessfully moved the federal court for a preliminary injunction to halt implementation of the photo ID aspect of the omnibus law, which the state began implementing in 2016.¹²⁶

A federal trial on the photo ID requirement of the omnibus law took place in January 2016.¹²⁷

Prior to trial, the North Carolina legislature made changes to the photo ID law.¹²⁸ The new legislation purports to: allow voters with an expired driver's license or state-issued ID card (no more than four years expired) to vote; require election officials to help voters use mail-in ballots, which do not require photo ID, when voters vote during the early voting period; and allow voters who do not have a photo ID to provide their voter registration card or provide their birthdates, last four digits of their Social Security number, and affidavit attesting to a "reasonable impediment" (e.g., work schedule, lack of transportation, disability or illness, lost or stolen photo ID, lack of birth certificate or other underlying document necessary to obtain a photo ID) to obtaining one of the required photo IDs. Student ID cards, even when government-issued, are not an accepted form of ID.

Reports indicate that many voters lack awareness about or are confused by the "reasonable impediment" provision of the photo ID law.¹²⁹ During the March 2016 primary, reportedly 26% of people who relied on the reasonable impediment provision were Black voters, who only account for 22% of North Carolina's population.¹³⁰

As of the March 2016 primary, approximately 318,000 registered North Carolina voters, disproportionately Black and Latino voters, lacked a driver's license or state ID card.¹³¹ Voters also have reported difficulties and burdensome costs associated with obtaining the "free" photo IDs.¹³² Numerous voters have recounted various difficulties voting given all of the changes to election laws in the state, including the photo ID requirement and the lack of notification of last-minute polling place location changes during the 2016 primary season.¹³³ More than 40,000 people across North Carolina voted by provisional early ballots; nearly 3,000 voted provisionally because of voter ID issues during the 2016 primary season.¹³⁴ Other voters reported difficulties with having to vote with a photo ID, such as having to satisfy a spelling test to vote, voter intimidation, and long lines at the polls.¹³⁵ During the 2012 primary, 23,000 provisional ballots were cast.



As of the March 2016 primary, approximately 318,000 registered North Carolina voters, disproportionately Black and Latino voters, lacked a driver's license or state ID card.



As noted with respect to other stringent photo ID laws, numerous studies have indicated that photo ID laws depress voter turnout in Black and Latino communities.¹³⁶

Following the 2015 and 2016 trials on the omnibus voter suppression bill, a federal district court upheld the various provisions of the law, including the photo ID requirement, elimination of same day registration, out-of-precinct voting, pre-registration for 16 and 17 year olds, and reductions to early voting.¹³⁷ The court reasoned that: (1) the state had asserted legitimate interests for those provisions, none of which had been proven unconstitutional by plaintiffs; (2) the robust turnout in 2014 proved that the law did not suppress the votes of people of color in the state; (3) while Black residents of the state continue to endure socioeconomic disparities that can be linked to state discrimination and make it more difficult for them to participate in the political process; plaintiffs failed to show that such disparities will materially affect their ability to participate in the political process; and (4) there is "little official discrimination to consider" today. Plaintiffs have appealed to the Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals, which will hear the case on an expedited basis with oral argument scheduled to take place on June 21, 2016.¹³⁸

A state court challenge to the photo ID requirement is also pending.¹³⁹

A 2015 analysis reflects that the widespread movement of polling places throughout North Carolina has kept tens of thousands of voters, disproportionately voters of color, from the polls. According to the analysis, state officials moved almost one-third of the state's early voting polling sites in 2014, which will increase the distance that Black voters would have to travel to vote early, while leaving white voters largely unaffected.

LOCAL LEVEL:

Polling place closures & reductions, & voter intimidation

A 2015 analysis reflects that the widespread movement of polling places throughout North Carolina, as reported below, has kept tens of thousands of voters, disproportionately voters of color, from the polls.¹⁴⁰ According to the analysis, state officials moved almost one-third of the state's early voting polling sites in 2014, which will increase the distance that Black voters would have to travel to vote early, while leaving white voters largely unaffected.

In 2013, in **Watauga County**, the Board of Elections voted to eliminate an early voting site and election-day polling

precinct on the Appalachian State University campus.¹⁴¹ A North Carolina trial court found that the State Board of Elections, having ratified the Watauga Board's decision, intended to discriminate against students;¹⁴² an appellate court subsequently dissolved its stay of that decision.¹⁴³ The County also proposed combining three precincts into one to serve 9,300 voters, making it the third-largest voting precinct in the state. That one precinct site had 35 parking spaces and was located a mile away from the University, along a campus road with no sidewalks.¹⁴⁴

In **Forsyth County**, the Board of Elections considered, but tabled, two proposals in 2013 that would have (1) placed security officers at the County's one-stop early voting site, and (2) collected information from individuals or organizations returning voter registration forms.¹⁴⁵ The board chairman also proposed closing an early voting site at Winston Salem State University, a historically Black institution.¹⁴⁶ Reportedly, polling locations in Winston-Salem have slowly been reduced from 15 in 2014 to 12 in 2015, like in other parts of the state, erecting barriers in terms of transportation and other impediments to accessing existing polling places.¹⁴⁷

In 2014, officials in **Shelby**, located in **Cleveland County**, considered consolidating five voting precincts, which serve a substantial number of Black voters, into two precincts purportedly to save \$10,000 per election.¹⁴⁸

In 2014, **Rockingham County** relocated five polling places from schools to other locations as a purported safety measure, which has impacted Black and other voters.¹⁴⁹

Candidate qualifications

In 2013, the **Pasquotank County** Board of Elections initially blocked a senior at Elizabeth City State University, a historically Black university, from running for the city council based on a determination that his on-campus address did not establish local residency. This move was eventually reversed by the State Board of Elections. Reportedly, a Pasquotank county leader expressed his intention to continue to challenge the voter registrations of more students at historically Black colleges and universities.¹⁵⁰

Methods of election

In 2013, county commissioners in **Benson**, located in **Johnston County**, considered lifting limits on at-large voting. Benson has three commission seats elected by district voting, and three commission seats elected by at-large voting. As a result of earlier Section 2 of the VRA litigation, residents can only vote for one at-large seat every three years.¹⁵¹

Redistricting

In 2015, the **Wake County** Board of Commissioners redistricted in a manner that favored suburban and rural areas of the County to the detriment of the urban core and packed Black voters into one district, though under the benchmark plan, the County elected two Black members to the Commission.¹⁵² That redistricting plan is being challenged in court. Likewise, a legal challenge to redistricting plans for the Wake County Board of Education—that contain unequal populations of urban areas of the county (which contain larger Democratic and minority communities) to the benefit of suburban areas of the county (which contain larger Republican and white communities)—is pending.¹⁵³

In 2015, a redistricting plan for the City Council in **Greensboro**, located in **Guilford County**, received criticism for its potential impact of packing Black voters into two districts when the benchmark plan would elect four Black members to the City Council.¹⁵⁴ Aspects of Greensboro's voting changes have been preliminarily enjoined by a federal court.¹⁵⁵

SOUTH CAROLINA



STATE LEVEL:

Photo ID requirement

Following the *Shelby County* decision, South Carolina's Attorney General stated: "[t]his is a victory for all voters, as all states can now act equally, without some having

to ask for permission or being required to jump through the extraordinary hoops demanded by federal bureaucracy."¹⁵⁶ Moreover, a spokesperson for South Carolina's Attorney General stated that the assurance that South Carolina gave to a federal court in 2012 about its interpretation of the reasonable impediment exception to the requirement that voters present one of five accepted photo IDs "still applies."¹⁵⁷ Indeed, as a result of a 2012 trial concerning South Carolina's photo ID law in *South Carolina v. United States*, which LDF, along with other organizations and the U.S. DOJ litigated, the state adopted a reasonable impediment exception that recognizes the many reasons why a qualified South Carolina voter may not have a photo ID and provides a process for how such voters still can vote in-person.¹⁵⁸

Notwithstanding the implementation of South Carolina's photo ID law, along with that of its reasonable impediment exception in 2013, the state estimates that, as of 2016, approximately

178,000 South Carolinians, disproportionately people of color, lack an acceptable photo ID under the law.

Notwithstanding the photo ID law's implementation along with that of its reasonable impediment exception in 2013, the state estimates that, as of 2016, approximately 178,000 South Carolinians, disproportionately people of color, lack an acceptable photo ID under the law. Moreover, in 2016, confusion over the reasonable impediment provision of that law persists three years after its implementation.¹⁵⁹ Further, even with a photo ID, at least one eligible voter was told that he was "dead" when presenting himself at the polls with a valid photo ID.¹⁶⁰

During the 2016 legislative session, the South Carolina Legislature proposed a bill, H.3167, that would allow voters to use concealed weapons permits for photo ID. These permits are disproportionately held by white South Carolina residents, as compared to Black residents. A proposed, but tabled, amendment to the bill would have added all state employee IDs and student IDs issued by one of South Carolina's colleges or universities to the list of potential acceptable IDs under the law.¹⁶¹

LOCAL LEVEL:

Non-partisan elections

In 2014, the City Council in **Greenville** proposed moving from partisan to non-partisan elections, drawing criticism from the Council's two minority representatives and others who contend that doing so would dilute the voting strength of the City's two majority-minority districts.¹⁶² Unlike other South Carolina cities, such as Columbia or Charleston, which have non-partisan elections and where the Black populations have remained steady, Greenville's Black population has declined. Critics of non-partisan elections in Greenville have argued that removing party-affiliation from elections will make it harder for Black representatives to get elected. According to some studies, non-partisan elections do not foster greater voter turnout; rather, party affiliation on ballots encourages increased voter participation.

TEXAS



STATE LEVEL:

Photo ID requirement

Within two hours of the *Shelby County* decision, Texas's Attorney General announced that the state's photo ID law,

previously rejected by a federal court as the most discriminatory measure of its kind in the country, would "immediately" go into effect. Texas's Secretary of State also immediately announced that the state's voter photo ID law would go into effect.¹⁶³

On June 26, 2013, the Texas Department of Public Safety began to offer election identification certificates ("EICs"), one of the forms of acceptable photo IDs under the law, to Texas voters lacking other forms of accepted photo ID. As of March 2016, Texas only had issued 653 EICs.¹⁶⁴ Even though the EIC is technically "free," applying for one can require several costly underlying documents like a birth certificate.¹⁶⁵ Moreover, as a federal court found in 2012, some citizens must drive up to 250 miles to the nearest Department of Public Safety just to apply for an EIC.¹⁶⁶ These costs to obtain a photo ID in Texas disproportionately harm minority voters. A survey of 46

Within two hours of the *Shelby County* decision, Texas's Attorney General announced that the state's photo ID law, previously rejected by a federal court as the most discriminatory measure of its kind in the country, would "immediately" go into effect.



counties reflected that "many election administrators had little to no familiarity with the [EIC] ID, and some expressed surprise that anyone would inquire about it."¹⁶⁷

Civil rights groups, including LDF, the U.S. DOJ, and other advocates challenged Texas's implemented photo ID law, SB 14, in federal court in <u>Veasey v. Perry</u>, under Section 2 of the VRA and various provisions of the U.S. Constitution.¹⁶⁸ In 2014, a federal court struck down Texas's implementation of its photo ID law, holding that "SB 14 creates an unconstitutional burden on the right to vote, has an impermissible discriminatory effect against Hispanics and African-Americans [*i.e.*, they comprise a disproportionate share of the more than 600,000 registered voters and one million eligible voters who lack the requite photo ID], and was imposed with an unconstitutional discriminatory purpose,"



and that it "constitutes an unconstitutional poll tax."¹⁶⁹ That ruling has been stayed while Texas has appealed the merits of the decision.¹⁷⁰ Moreover, the Supreme Court, over a dissent by Justice Ginsburg, joined by Justices Sotomayor and Kagan, permitted the law to remain in effect for the November 2014 elections, and it remained in effect for the March 2016 primary season, reportedly impacting participation.¹⁷¹

During the early voting period in advance of the November 2014 elections, reports revealed that Texans were prevented from casting ballots because of the state's discriminatory photo ID law.¹⁷² Turnout during the 2014 mid-term elections was reportedly lower than during the 2010 mid-term elections.¹⁷³ Certain provisional ballots cast by voters lacking photo IDs also were not counted following those mid-term elections because voters failed to "cure" the ballots by presenting the required ID within six days of the election.¹⁷⁴ Travis County, which covers UT-Austin and the surrounding student residential areas,

had the highest number of uncured ballots, reflecting that many out-of-state students were impacted by the law since student IDs are no longer an acceptable form of photo ID. In the County, 217 provisional ballots were cast because voters did not have the required ID with them when voting, and only 6% of those ballots were "cured" within six days of the election.¹⁷⁵ In the 23rd Congressional District, which runs along the majority of Texas's border with Mexico, one study found that 13% of registered voters with the required ID stayed home during the 2014 midterm elections because they thought that they lacked proper photo ID under SB 14, illustrating inadequate public education about the law.¹⁷⁶ Additionally, nearly 6% of registered voters in that congressional district state that their principal reason for not voting was because they did not possess one of the limited forms of required photo ID.¹⁷⁷

During the 2016 primary election season, numerous voters were disfranchised because of a lack of an acceptable photo ID.¹⁷⁸ Studies have shown that photo ID laws can depress voter turnout in Black and Latino communities.¹⁷⁹

Following an appeal of the trial court decision that struck down SB 14, a three-judge panel in the Fifth Circuit ruled in 2015 that Texas's strict voter ID measure violated Section 2 of the VRA for having a discriminatory effect on Black and Hispanic voters in Texas. The court also determined that SB 14 places an unconstitutional burden on the right to vote. However, the appellate court found that SB 14 did not constitute an unconstitutional poll tax, while remanding the case to the federal trial court to determine whether there is a discriminatory purpose behind the law and an appropriate remedy for the Section 2 effects and burden on the right to vote violations.¹⁸⁰ In light of that decision, civil rights groups, on behalf of Plaintiffs, asked the Fifth Circuit to remand the case to the trial court to work on the remedy to provide interim relief from the discriminatory effect of the law in time for the November 2015 election and elections thereafter, which could have required Texas to include voter registration certificates as one of the acceptable forms of photo ID under the law. That request will be considered by the full Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals, which granted Texas's motion to hear the case en banc. Texas continues to contend that the photo ID law does not violate the VRA, in spite of three federal court decisions that have determined otherwise, and seeks to be allowed to continue to enforce its photo ID law through the 2016 election season.¹⁸¹ The en banc panel of the Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals heard Texas's appeal on May 24, 2016.¹⁸²

Following the Fifth Circuit's refusal to grant that interim relief, civil rights advocates requested that the U.S. Supreme Court provide relief in advance of the 2016 presidential election.¹⁸³ On April 29, 2016, the U.S. Supreme Court issued an order indicating that it would be willing to consider issuing interim relief in advance of the 2016 presidential election, if the Fifth Circuit fails to rule by July 20, 2016.¹⁸⁴

Texas's implementation of its photo ID law impacts more than 600,000 registered voters and 1 million eligible voters.

A separate state court challenge, which was brought by a Texas judge, formerly a member of the Republican Party but now the only Democrat elected in a statewide office in Texas, alleged that Texas's photo ID law is an unconstitutional obstacle to a legal activity (*i.e.*, voting). After the case was heard by Texas's Fifth Court of Appeals in May 2016,¹⁸⁵ the plaintiff abruptly dismissed it.¹⁸⁶ The challenge was based on a provision of the Texas Constitution that provides: "[i]n

all elections by the people, the vote shall be by ballot, and the Legislature shall provide for the numbering of tickets and make such other regulations as may be necessary *to detect and punish fraud* and preserve the purity of the ballot box; and the Legislature shall provide by law for the registration of all voters" (emphasis added). In light of that provision, the plaintiff alleged that Texas's photo ID law does not prevent fraud but rather presumes that someone is guilty of fraud before they vote, serving as a prior restraint on the constitutional right to vote.

LOCAL LEVEL:

Redistricting & candidate qualifications

In 2013, the **City of Pasadena**, located in **Harris County**, changed the structure of the district council by eliminating two seats elected from predominantly Hispanic districts, and replacing those seats with two at-large seats elected from majority white districts.¹⁸⁷ Voters approved this change. Pasadena's 152,000 residents include a large and burgeoning Latino population.¹⁸⁸ Historically, jurisdictions have used at-large voting to dilute the voting strength of communities of color. A civil rights organization on behalf of five Latino voters has filed a lawsuit challenging this redistricting under the VRA and U.S. Constitution.¹⁸⁹

In 2013 in **Galveston County**, officials cut in half (from eight to four) the number of constables and justices of the peace districts—a change that was previously rejected under **Section 5.**¹⁹⁰ The benchmark redistricting plan had been put in place by earlier litigation to remedy discrimination and provide electoral opportunity for voters of color. The effect of the reduced number of officials will be to eliminate virtually all of the Black- and Latino-held positions on both boards. This redistricting comes in the midst of Black and Latino population gains in Galveston between 2000 and 2010.

In 2015, **Galveston's City Council** proposed to change the city charter from a 6-1 electoral system to a 4-2-1 electoral system, drawing criticism that such a proposal is another attempt to diminish the voting strength of the minority community in Galveston.¹⁹¹

In **Beaumont**, located in **Jefferson County**, a group of white legislators has acted to eliminate the four-person Black majority school board.¹⁹² Prior to the *Shelby County* decision, **Section 5** blocked a plan that would have changed the method of election from seven single-member districts to five single-member districts and two at-large. This change would have likely reduced the number of Black representatives on the school board. Having failed in that regard, the group then stated that Black board members' districts were not up for re-election in that year, but nonetheless allowed white candidates to submit qualifying papers for elections for those same seats. Having been told that their seats were not up for re-election, the Black incumbents did not submit similar papers. A state court determined that the elections could go on, in spite of a controversial and convoluted series of events, including that Black candidates were deemed to have not filed qualifying papers for elections that they were led to believe were not taking place. **Section 5** ultimately blocked that entire scheme. Without Section 5 in place, a state court has allowed Beaumont to implement the redistricting plan, changing the election method of certain seats on the board, while denying the challenges to the three Black board members' candidacy.

Polling place closures & reductions

In 2016, civil rights and pro-democracy organizations in **Waller County** successfully urged a County judge, the Elections Administrator, and the County Commission, to protect early voting locations in a majority-minority precinct in the **City of Prairie View**, reminding those elected officials that closing early voting locations potentially violates the VRA.¹⁹³ The County Commission had voted to reduce (from eight to two) the number of early voting locations in advance of the March 2016 primary. In response to this advocacy, election officials voted to increase the early voting locations in the City of Prairie View, including one within walking distance of Prairie View A&M, a historically Black university.

As of October 2014, about 197,000 registered voters in Virginia did not have a driver's license, an acceptable photo ID under the state's new law.



VIRGINIA

STATE LEVEL:

Photo ID requirement

Following the *Shelby County* decision, a spokesman for Virginia's Governor said: "[w]e will be working with the Attorney General's Office to determine what, if any, impact the decision will have on the implementation of this [photo ID] legislation in July of 2014."¹⁹⁴ The State's Senate Majority Leader explained that voters worried about discriminatory voting measures can still bring a lawsuit, noting that: "[v]oter discrimination has no place in the Commonwealth and will not be tolerated by members of the Senate of Virginia. As every Virginia voter who believes a voting law or redistricting line to be discriminatory retains the ability to bring a court challenge, protections against voter discrimination remain intact despite the Supreme Court's decision on the Voting Rights Act."¹⁹⁵

Since the *Shelby County* decision, Virginia has implemented its new photo ID law beginning in June 2014.¹⁹⁶ As of October 2014, about 197,000 registered voters in Virginia did not have a driver's license, an acceptable photo ID under the state's new law.¹⁹⁷ As of summer 2015, Virginia had issued only 4,400 "free" photo ID cards.¹⁹⁸ Numerous studies have shown that photo ID laws depress voter turnout in Black and Latino communities.¹⁹⁹

In 2014, the State elections board considered, but ultimately modified, a policy that would have allowed voters to present expired (regardless of how long), but otherwise valid forms of photo ID at the polls; the adopted "compromise" policy allows voters to use an acceptable photo ID that has been expired no more than 12 months before Election day.²⁰⁰

During the 2015 legislative session, state lawmakers passed a bill (under the guise of preventing purported nondocumented voter fraud) that would require voters to submit a copy of their photo ID when they apply by mail to vote by absentee ballot.²⁰¹ Under existing law, only people who apply for absentee ballots in person are required to present photo ID.

In June 2015, in *Lee v. Virginia Board of Elections*, individual voters and the Democratic Party challenged the photo ID law and other elections-related practices, including a state requirement that restores voting rights to nonviolent individuals with felony convictions only on an individual basis. The lawsuit alleges violations of Section 2 of the VRA, as well as the First, Fourteenth, Fifteenth, and Twenty-Sixth Amendments to the U.S. Constitution.²⁰² While continuing to challenge the photo ID requirement, the parties reached a settlement with respect to waiting times for voters to cast ballots and how the state Board of Elections and Department of Elections will handle machine breakdowns.²⁰³ The photo ID trial was held in late February 2016 and, while a decision in that case was pending, the photo ID law was in effect for the state's March presidential primaries.²⁰⁴ Also, in March 2016, Virginia's Governor signed an executive order restoring voting rights to more than 200,000 citizens with past felony criminal convictions who have completed their sentences and any supervised probation or parole.²⁰⁵ Certain Republican representatives and four other Virginia voters have filed a lawsuit in the state's Supreme Court, challenging the Governor's authority to sign that order providing voting rights restoration for this broad class of individuals rather than having done so on an individualized basis; the Virginia Supreme Court will hold a special session in July 2016 in an effort to address this challenge in advance of the November 2016 elections.²⁰⁶



In late May 2016, a federal court upheld Virginia's photo ID law, following the February trial on the law. The court wrote: "[w]hile the merits of this voter identification law . . . can be reasonably debated, it remains true that Virginia has created a scheme of laws to accommodate all people in their right to vote."²⁰⁷ Plaintiffs are appealing this ruling to the federal Court of Appeals for the Fourth Circuit and seeking that that court hear the case on an expedited basis.²⁰⁸
(ENDNOTES)

¹ The Cost (in Time, Money, and Burden) of Section 2 of the Voting Rights Act Litigation, NAACP Legal Defense Fund (Apr. 29, 2016), http://www.naacpldf.org/document/cost-time-money-and-burden-section-2-voting-rights-act-litigation

² Case page, *Shelby Cnty. Ala. v. Holder*, 133 S. Ct. 2612 (2013), NAACP Legal Defense Fund, http://www.naacpldf.org/case/shelby-county-alabama-v-holder (last updated June, 9, 2016)

³ Common Potentially Discriminatory Voting Changes, NAACP Legal Defense Fund (Feb. 6, 2014), http://www.naacpldf.org/document/common-potentially-discriminatory-voting-changes

⁴ Prepared to Vote, NAACP Legal Defense Fund, http://www.naacpldf.org/case-issue/prepared-vote (last updated May 10, 2016)

⁵ Justin Levitt, Section 5 as Simulacrum, 123 Yale L.J. 151 (2013), http://www.yalelawjournal.org/forum/section-5-as-simulacrum

⁶ LDF Statement, *Congress's Swift, Bipartisan Effort Responds to Supreme Court's* Shelby County vs. Holder *Decision*, NAACP Legal Defense Fund (Jan. 16, 2014), http://www.naacpldf.org/press-release/congress%E2%80%99s-swift-bipartisan-effort-responds-supreme-court%E2%80%99s-shelby-vs-holder-decision

⁷ Jim Sensenbrenner, *Suppress Votes? I'd Rather Lose My Job*, N.Y. Times (Mar. 31, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/31/opinion/suppress-votes-id-rather-lose-my-job.html?_r=0

⁸ All Bill Information (Except Text) for H.R. 885 – Voting Rights Amendment Act of 2015, Congress.gov (updated Mar. 16, 2016), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/885/all-info#all-actions

⁹ H.R. 2867 – Voting Rights Advancement Act of 2015, Congress.gov (updated July 9, 2016), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/885/all-info#all-actions

¹⁰ LDF Statement in Support of Voting Rights Advancement Act, NAACP Legal Defense Fund (June 24, 2015), http://www.naacpldf.org/press-release/ldf-statement-support-voting-rights-advancement-act

¹¹ Website to identify Federal House Representatives, U.S. House of Representatives, http://www.house.gov/representatives/find/ (last visited 6/8/2016)

¹² Jenny Jarvie, *Voting has gotten tougher in 17 states, and it could alter elections*, L.A. Times (June 8, 2016), http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-north-carolinavoting-20160505-story.html; Brentin Mock, *More Research Shows Voter ID Laws Hurt Minorities*, The Atlantic/Citilab (Feb. 5, 2016), http://www.citylab.com/ politics/2016/02/research-more-conclusive-that-voter-id-laws-hurt-blacks-and-latinos/459819/; Nate Silver, *Measuring the Effects of Voter Identifications Laws*, N.Y. Times (July 15, 2012), http://fivethirtyeight.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/07/15/measuring-the-effects-of-voter-identification-laws/?_r=1; Ashley Lopez, *Study Backs Up What Advocates Predicted: Strict Voter ID Laws Reduce Minority Turnout*, KUT (Feb. 9, 2016), http://kut.org/post/study-backs-what-advocates-predicted-strict-voterid-laws-reduce-minority-turnout

¹³ Ala. Code § 17-930(e) (2011)

¹⁴ Spencer Woodman, Alabama's New Fight for Voting Rights, Vice (Mar. 9, 2016), http://www.vice.com/read/51-years-after-selma-new-fight-for-voting-rights-in-alabama

¹⁵ Rick Hasen, *NAACP Legal Defense Fund Calls on State of Alabama to Stop Using Discriminatory Voucher Test*, Election Law Blog (May 29, 2014, 1:59 PM), http:// electionlawblog.org/?p=61868&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campa; Zachary Roth, *93-year-old black man disenfranchised by Alabama voter ID law*, MSNBC (June 3, 2014, 6:13 PM), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/voter-id-law-disenfranchises-93-year-old-black-man; Martin J. Reed, *Alabama's voter ID law blamed for at least 282 ballots uncounted in primary*, AL.com (Sept. 3, 2014), http://www.al.com/news/birmingham/index.ssf/2014/09/alabamas_voter_id_law_ blamed_f.html

¹⁶ LDF Statement, *LDF Files Lawsuit to Challenge Alabama's Racially Discriminatory Photo ID Law*, NAACP Legal Defense Fund (Dec. 2, 2015), http://www. naacpldf.org/update/ldf-files-lawsuit-challenge-alabama%E2%80%99s-racially-discriminatory-photo-id-law; Spencer Woodman, *Alabama's New Fight for Voting Rights*, Vice (Mar. 9, 2016), http://www.vice.com/read/51-years-after-selma-new-fight-for-voting-rights-in-alabama; *The fire next time*, The Economist (May 28, 2016), http://www.economist.com/news/united-states/21699451-todays-voting-rights-disputes-are-less-clear-cut-those-civil-rights-era ¹⁷ Samantha Lachman, Alabama Driver's License Office Closures Raise Concerns For Aspiring Voters (Update), Huffington Post (Aug. 26, 2015, 2:55 PM), http://www. huffingtonpost.com/entry/alabama-voter-id_us_55ddcda1e4b04ae497052873; Kyle Whitmire, Voter ID and driver's license office closures black-out Alabama's Black Belt, AL.com (Sept. 30, 2015), http://www.al.com/opinion/index.ssf/2015/09/voter_id_and_drivers_license_o.html; Howard Koplowitz, Sewell on Alabama driver's license offices closing: "It doesn't pass the smell test", AL.com (Oct. 5, 2015, 10:06 AM), http://www.al.com/news/index.ssf/2015/10/sewell_on_alabama_drivers_lice. html : Ben Mathis-Lilley, Alabama, Where ID Is Required to Vote, Closes DMVs in Most "Black Belt" Counties, Slate (Oct. 1,2015, 12:12 PM), http://www.slate.com/ blogs/the_slatest/2015/10/01/alabama_closes_dmvs_in_majority_of_black_belt_counties_passed_voter_id_law.html; Tierney Sneed, NAACP-LDF: Alabama May Have Violated Voting Law With DMV Closures, Talking Points Memo (Oct. 5, 2015, 11:42 AM), http://talkingpointsmemo.com/livewire/naacp-ldf-alabama-dmv; Vanessa Williams, Democrats say Alabama's closure of driver's-license offices could make it harder for black residents to vote, Washington Post, (Oct. 2, 2015), https:// www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2015/10/02/democrats-say-alabamas-closure-of-drivers-license-offices-could-make-it-harder-for-black-residents-tovote/; Ari Berman, Alabama, Birthplace of the Voting Rights Act, Is Once Again Gutting Voting Rights, The Nation (Oct. 1, 2015), http://www.thenation.com/article/ alabama-birthplace-of-voting-rights-act-once-again-gutting-voting-rights/; Associated Press, Sewell Asks DOJ to investigate driver's license closures, The Washington Times, (Oct. 2, 2015), http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2015/oct/2/sewell-asks-doj-to-investigate-drivers-license-clo/; Zachary Roth, Alabama DMV closings draw call for federal voting rights problem, MSNBC Elections (Oct 5, 2015, 4:21 PM); http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/alabama-dmv-closings-draw-call-federalvoting-rights-probe; Tierney Sneed, Hoyer: Alabama DMV Closures Prove That Voting Rights Act Must Be Restored, Talking Points Memo (Oct. 6, 2015, 10:54 AM), http://talkingpointsmemo.com/muckraker/hoyer-alabama-dmv-voting; Adam Gitlin & Christopher Famighetti, Closing Driver's License Offices in Alabama, Brennan Center For Justice at N.Y.U. School of Law (Oct. 7, 2015), http://www.brennancenter.org/blog/closing-drivers-license-offices-alabama; Editorial Board, Alabama Puts Up More Hurdles for Voters, N.Y. Times (Oct. 8, 2015), http://www.nytimes.com/2015/10/08/opinion/alabama-puts-up-more-hurdles-for-voters.html?partner=rssnyt&emc=rss&_r=0; Deuel Ross, Alabama's Shame: Driver's License Office Closings are the Foreseeable Consequence of Shelby County, American Constitution Society for Law and Policy (Oct. 9, 2015), https://www.acslaw.org/acsblog/alabama%E2%80%99s-shame-driver%E2%80%99s-license-office-closings-are-the-foreseeable-consequence-of-shelby; Campbell Robertson, For Alabama's Poor, the Budget Cuts Trickle Down, Limiting Access to Driver's Licenses, N.Y. Times (Oct. 9, 2015), http://www.nytimes.com/2015/10/10/us/alabama-budget-cuts-raise-concern-over-voting-rights.html?ref=politics; Tierney Sneed, Alabama Guv Dismisses Outcry Over DMV Closures: "It's Race Politics At Its Worst," Talking Points Memo (Oct. 15, 2015), http://talkingpointsmemo.com/livewire/bentley-alabama-dmv-race-politics-voting

¹⁸ Vanessa Williams, *Amid voting rights criticism, Alabama partially backs off controversial plan to close driver license offices*, Washington Post (Oct. 17, 2015), https:// www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2015/10/17/amid-voting-rights-criticim-alabama-partially-backs-off-controversial-plan-to-close-driver-license-offices/

¹⁹ Rene Marsh, *DOT launches investigation in Alabama over DMV closures*, CNN Politics (Dec. 9, 2015, 3:49 PM), http://www.cnn.com/2015/12/09/politics/ alabama-dmv-closures-voting-rights/; Brentin Mock, *The Department of Transportation Is Now Investigating Alabama's DMV Closings*, The Atlantic/Citilab (Dec. 9, 2015), http://www.citylab.com/commute/2015/12/the-department-of-transportation-is-now-investigating-alabamas-dmv-closings/419709/; Spencer Woodman, *Alabama's New Fight for Voting Rights*, Vice (Mar. 9, 2016), http://www.vice.com/read/51-years-after-selma-new-fight-for-voting-rights-in-alabama; Kira Lerner, *Arizona's Primary Voting Was Such A Mess That DOJ Is Opening An Investigation*, Think Progress (Apr. 5, 2016), http://thinkprogress.org/politics/2016/04/05/3766508/ doj-investigation-maricopa/

²⁰ Erik Eckholm, *After Ruling, Alabama Joins 2 States in Moving to Alter Voting Rules*, N.Y. Times (Mar. 21, 2014), http://mobile.nytimes.com/2014/03/22/us/ after-ruling-alabama-joins-2-states-in-moving-to-alter-voting-rules.html?referrer=; Rick Hasen, *North Carolina Seeks Supreme Court Review in Voting Case*, Election Law Blog (Dec. 30, 2014, 5:13 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=69429; Brendan Kirby, *One of last vestiges of gutted immigration law, Alabama pushes voters for citizenship proof*, AL.com (Dec. 23, 2014, 4:57 PM), http://www.al.com/news/index.ssf/2014/12/one_of_last_vestiges_of_gutted.html; John Eligon, *A.C.L.U. Challenges Kansas Voter Law Requiring Proof of Citizenship*, N.Y. Times (Feb. 18, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/19/us/aclu-challenges-kansas-voter-law-requiring-proof-of-citizenship.html?smid=tw-share&_r=2

²¹ Pam Fessler, *Change At Federal Election Agency Muddles Kansas Voter Registration Laws*, NPR (Feb. 2, 2016), http://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2016/02/02/465353108/as-voting-begins-several-states-voter-id-laws-remain-in-flux; *Arizona on Sidelines of New Voter Registration/Proof of Citizenship Battle... Which It Started; Could Jump Back Into Fray*, Arizona's Politics (Feb. 2, 2016), http://arizonaspolitics.blogspot.com/2016/02/arizona-currently-on-sidelines-of-new.html; Rick Hasen, *Woah: Democratic EAC Commissioner Rejects EAC Capitulation to SOS Kobach*, Election Law Blog (Feb. 2, 2016, 1:09 PM), http:// electionlawblog.org/?p=79529&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_ campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; *Statement by Vice-Chair Thomas Hicks* (Feb. 2, 2016), http://www.eac.gov/assets/1/Documents/Statement%20by%20Commissioner%20Hicks%20NVRA%20 Form%20(2-2-16).pdf; Rick Hasen, *Has the EAC Capitulated to Kansas on Proof of Citizenship for Voting*, Election Law Blog (Feb. 1, 2016, 9:15 AM), http:// electionlawblog.org/?p=79487&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_ campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Michael Wines, *The Voter Support Agency Accused of Suppressing Votes*, N.Y. Times (Apr. 8, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/09/us/election-assistance-commission-motor-voter-lawsuit.html; Times Editorial Board, *Proof-of-citizenship registration requirement is blatant voter suppression*, L.A. Times (Apr. 15, 2016, 5:00 PM), http://www.latimes.com/opinion/editorials/la-ed-voter-registration-2016/0415-story.html

²² Rick Hasen, *EAC's Brian Newby Sued for Citizenship Form Decision*, Election Law Blog (Feb. 12, 2016, 3:24 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=79898; Press Release, *Proof of Citizenship Action Illegal, Federal Suit Says, Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights Under Law* (Feb. 12, 2016), https://lawyerscommittee.org/press-re-lease/2714/; Letter from Christy A. McCormic, Chairwoman, and Brian D. Newby, Executive Director, U.S. Election Assistance Comm'n, to Honorable Richard J. Leon, D.C., Dist. Court Judge (Feb. 22, 2016), *available at* http://editions.lib.umn.edu/electionacademy/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2016/02/LWV20v.20New-by20letter20to20court.pdf; Zachary Roth, *Department of Justice disowns EAC director's move on proof of citizenship for voters*, MSNBC (Feb. 23, 2016, 11:45 AM), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/department-justice-disowns-eac-directors-move-proof-citizenship-voters; Josh Gerstein, *Judge seems skeptical of call to block voter proof-of-citizenship requirement*, Politico (Feb. 22, 2016, 6:27 PM), http:// www.politico.com/blogs/under-the-radar/2016/02/voting-rights-citizenship-proof-219642

23 Miss. State Chapter, Operation Push v. Allain, 674 F. Supp. 1245, 1252-53 (N.D. Miss. 1987), affd sub nom., 932 F.2d 400 (5th Cir. 1991)

²⁴ Adam Liptak, *Judge Reinstates Some Federal Oversight of Voting Practices for an Alabama City*, N.Y. Times (Jan. 14, 2014), http://mobile.nytimes.com/2014/01/15/ us/judge-reinstates-federal-oversight-of-voting-practices-for-alabama-city.html?_r=0&referrer=; *Allen v. City of Evergreen, Ala.*, Civ. A. No. 13-cv-0107-CG-M, Order granting Plaintiffs' Motion for partial Summary Judgment, and Section 3 of the Voting Rights Act Relief (S.D. Ala. Jan. 13, 2014), https://s3.amazonaws.com/ s3.documentcloud.org/documents/1005529/82-order-section-3c-1.pdf ²⁵ Adam Liptak, *Voting Rights Act Is Challenged as Cure the South Has Outgrown*, N.Y. Times (Feb. 17, 2013), http://www.nytimes.com/2013/02/18/us/politics/ supreme-court-to-hear-alabama-countys-challenge-to-voting-rights-act.html?_r=0; *Allen v. City of Evergreen, Ala.*, No. 1:12: CV-00496, Partial Consent Agreement (S.D. Ala. Aug. 20, 2012), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/USCOURTS-alsd-1_12-cv-00496/pdf/USCOURTS-alsd-1_12-cv-00496-0.pdf

²⁶ Press Release, *Voting Rights Institute Asks Department of Justice to Investigate Daphne, Ala. for Possible Voting Rights Violations*, Campaign Legal Center (Apr. 14, 2016), http://www.campaignlegalcenter.org/news/press-releases/voting-rights-institute-asks-department-justice-investigate-daphne-ala-possible

²⁷ Jack Madison, *Judge rules on venue for case against City of Decatur*, WAFF (Sept. 16, 2014, 5:36 PM), http://www.aff.com/story/26319866/judge-rules-on-venue-for-case-against-city-of-decatur; Kelly Kazek, *Lawsuit's demands to remove Decatur council, change form of government 'seriously hindering' operations, mayor says*, AL.com (Sept. 13, 2014, 7:29 PM), http://www.al.com/news/huntsville/index.ssf/2014/07/lawsuits_demands_to_remove_dec.html; Eric Fleischauer, *Voketz case to stay in federal court*, DecaturDaily (Aug. 19, 2014), http://www.decaturdaily.com/news/local/article_5d1e81cc-27ba-11e4-9856-001a4bcf6878.html; Bayne Huges, *City continues wait for ruling in federal lawsuit*, DecaturDaily (July 12, 2015), http://www.decaturdaily.com/news/local/city-continues-wait-for-ruling-in-federallawsuit/article_5992fac5-9bdd-5080-a718-ed13167f2a56.html; Keith Clines, *Federal judge refuses to dismiss Voketz lawsuit*, http://www.decaturdaily.com/news/federal-judge-refuses-to-dismiss-voketz-lawsuit/article_4967ef74-d010-5b88-a485-eb462e0e5b37.html

²⁸ Press Release, Voting Rights Institute Asks Department of Justice to Investigate Daphne, Ala. for Possible Voting Rights Violations, Campaign Legal Center (Apr. 14, 2016), http://www.campaignlegalcenter.org/news/press-releases/voting-rights-institute-asks-department-justice-investigate-daphne-ala-possible; Letter from J. Gerald Herbert, Executive Director & Director of Litigation, and Harry Baumgarten, Attorney for Voting Rights Institute, to T. Christian Herren, Jr. Chief, Voting Section, Civil Rights Division, U.S. Dep't of Justice (Apr. 13, 2016), available at http://www.campaignlegalcenter.org/sites/default/files/Letter%200f%204.13.16%20 to%20DOJ.pdf

²⁹ Associated Press, *Judge sends Arizona, Kansas voter citizenship suit back to US Election Assistance Commission*, ABC News (Dec. 13, 2013), http://www.abc15.com/ dpp/news/state/judge-sends-arizona-kansas-voter-citizenship-suit-back-to-us-election-assistance-commission; Ari Berman, *Separate and Unequal Voting in Arizona and Kansas*, The Nation (Oct. 15, 2013), http://www.thenation.com/blog/176650/separate-and-unequal-voting-arizona-and-kansas#; Franita Tolson, *Guest Blog: The perils of two-tier voter registration systems*, Alliance For Justice (Oct. 16, 2013), http://www.afj.org/blog/the-perils-of-two-tiered-voter-registration-systems; *The Cost of a Two-Tiered Election in Arizona*, Pew Charitable Trusts (Oct. 22, 2013), http://www.pewstates.org/research/analysis/the-cost-of-a-two-tiered-election-in-arizona-85899514408; Doug Chapin, *From Two-Track To The Fast Track? Kansas, Arizona To Get Expedited Hearing On Proof Of Citizenship*, Election Academy (June 9, 2016), http://editions.lib.umn.edu/electionacademy/2013/11/01/from-two-track-to-the-fast-tra/; Kara Brandeisky et al., *Everything That's Happened Since Supreme Court Ruled on Voting Rights Act*, ProPublica (Nov. 4, 2014, 12:31 PM), https://www.propublica.org/article/voting-rights-by-state-map; Edward M. Eveld, *Judge rules Kris Kobach can't operate two-tier election system in Kansas*, Kansas City Star (Jan. 15, 2016, 3:47 PM), http://www.kansascity.com/news/government-politics/ article54933870.html; Rick Hasen, *Has the EAC Capitulated to Kansas on Proof of Citizenship for Voting?*, Election Law Blog (Feb. 1, 2016, 9:15 AM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=79487&utm_ source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29

³⁰ NVRA Related Documents, Election Assistance Commission, http://www.eac.gov/national_voter_registration_act/related_documents.aspx (last visited June 9, 2016)

³¹ Erin Ferns Lee, Kansas Under Fire for "Unjust, Unfair" Voter Registration Requirement, Project Vote (Nov. 22, 2013), http://www.projectvote.org/blog/kansas-under-fire-for-unjust-unfair-voter-registration-requirement/

³² Richard Winger, *Kansas and Arizona Lose on Procedure, in Case Over Federal Voter Registration Form*, Ballot Access News (Feb. 5, 2014), http://www.ballot-access. org/2014/02/kansas-and-arizona-lose-on-procedure-in-case-over-federal-voter-registration-form/; Belenky v. Kobach, *Voting Rights*, ACLU (Jan. 15, 2016), https:// www.aclu.org/cases/belenky-v-kobach; Rick Hasen, *Kansas, Arizona rekindling lawsuit over proof-of-citizenship voter registration*, Election Law Blog (Feb. 5, 2014, 7:11 AM); http://electionlawblog.org/?p=58536; Roxana Hegeman, *Kansas, Arizona rekindling lawsuit over proof-of-citizenship voter Registration*, Topeka Capital-Journal (Feb. 3, 2014, 6:38 PM), http://cjonline.com/news/2014-02-03/kansas-arizona-rekindling-lawsuit-over-proof-citizenship-voter-registration; *Fish v. Kobach*, No. 2:16-cv-02105, Preliminary Injunction Memorandum and Order (D. Kan. May, 17, 2016), https://www.aclu.org/legal-document/fish-v-kobach-preliminary-injunction-memorandum-and-order

³³ Richard Fausset, *Mistrust in North Carolina Over Plan to Reduce Precincts*, N.Y. Times (July 7, 2014), http://www.nytimes.com/2014/07/08/us/08northcarolina. html?emc=eta1&_r=0; Associated Press, *Feds appeal ruling in voter citizenship case*, KSN (Apr. 9, 2014, 9:22 AM), http://ksn.com/2014/04/09/feds-appeal-ruling-in-voter-citizenship-case/; Fernanda Santos, *Two States Win Court Approval on Voter Rules*, N.Y. Times (Mar. 19, 2014), http://www.nytimes.com/2014/03/20/ us/judge-says-us-must-help-states-enforce-voter-id-laws.html?hp; Rick Hasen, *10th Circuit Grants Stay in Kobach v. EAC Case*, Election Law Blog (May 19, 2014, 7:17 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=61601; Dion Lefler, *Federal appeals court questions Kansas' proof-of-citizenship rules*, Wichita Eagle (Aug. 25, 2014, 2:20 PM), http://www.kansas.com/news/politics-government/election/article1293569.html; Cindy Carcamo et al., *Court hears arguments on voters having to prove citizenship*, L.A. Times (June 9, 2016), http://www.latimes.com/nation/nationnow/la-na-nn-arizona-voting-20140825-story.html

³⁴ Rick Hasen, *Breaking: 10th Circuit, in Major Voting Case, Rejects Kansas and Arizona Citizenship Proof Requirement*, Election Law Blog (Nov. 7, 2014, 2:18 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=68115&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Erik Eckholm, *Federal Form for Voting Is Ruled Valid*, N.Y. Times (Nov. 7, 2014), http://www.nytimes.com/2014/11/08/us/politics/federal-form-for-voting-is-ruled-valid.html?_r=0; Sarita Hiatt, *Voter Suppression and Victories in 2016*, New American Media (Feb. 3, 2016), http://newamericamedia.org/2016/02/voter-suppression-and-victories-in-2016.php

³⁵ Jesse Byrnes, *Supreme Court denies States' request for proof of voter citizenship*, The Hill (June 29, 2015, 8:11 pm), http://thehill.com/blogs/ballot-box/246497-supreme-court-denies-states-request-for-proof-of-voter-Citizenship; Press release, *Voting Rights Victory: Supreme Court Declines to Hear Voter Registration Case*, Brennan Center for Justice, at N.Y.U. School of Law (June 29, 2015), https://www.brennancenter.org/press-release/voting-rights-victory-supreme-court-declines-hear-voter-registration-case ³⁶ Pam Fessler, Change at Federal Election Agency Muddles Kansas Voter Registration Laws, NPR (Feb. 2, 2016, 9:27 PM), http://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2016/02/02/465353108/as-voting-begins-several-states-voter-id-laws-remain-in-flux; Mitch M., Arizona On Sidelines Of New Voter Registration / Proof of Citizenship Battle ... Which It Started; Could Jump Back Into Fray, Arizona's Politics Blog (Feb. 2, 2016), http://arizonaspolitics.blogspot.com/2016/02/arizona-currently-on-sidelines-of-new.html; Rick Hasen, Woah: Lone Democratic EAC Commissioner Rejects EAC Capitulation to SOS Kobach, Election Law Blog (Feb. 2, 2016, 1:09 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=79529&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Thomas Hicks, Statement on withdrawal of letters granting states' request to amend the state instructions to the federal voter registration form, U.S. Election Assistance Comm'n (Feb, 2, 2016), http://www.eac.gov/assets/1/Documents/Statement%20by%20Commissioner%20Hicks%20NVRA%20Form%20 (2-2-16).pdf; Rick Hasen, Has the EAC Capitulated to Kansas on Proof of Citizenship for Voting?, Election Law Blog (Feb. 1, 2016, 9:15 AM), http://electionlawblog. org/?p=79487&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Letter from Christy A. McCormic, Chairwoman, and Brian D. Newby, Executive Director, U.S. Election Assistance Comm'n, to Honorable Richard J. Leon, D.C., Dist. Court Judge (Feb. 22, 2016), available at http://editions.lib.umn.edu/electionacademy/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2016/02/LWV20v.20Newby20letter20to20court.pdf; Michael Wines, The Voter Support Agency Accused of Suppressing Votes, N.Y. Times (Apr. 8, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/09/us/election-assistance-commission-motor-voter-lawsuit.html; Times Editorial Board, Proof-of-citizenship registration requirement is blatant voter suppression, L.A. Times (June 9, 2016), http://www. latimes.com/opinion/editorials/la-ed-voter-registration-20160415-story.html; Zachary Roth, Department of Justice disowns EAC director's move on proof of citizenship for voters, MSNBC (Feb. 23, 2016, 11:45 AM), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/department-justice-disowns-eac-directors-move-proof-citizenship-voters; Josh Gerstein, Judge seems skeptical of call to block voter proof-of-citizenship requirement, Politico (Feb. 22, 2014, 6:27 PM), http://www.politico.com/blogs/under-the-radar/2016/02/voting-rights-citizenship-proof-219642

³⁷ Rick Hasen, *EAC's Brian Newby Sued for Citizenship Form Decision*, Election Law Blog (Feb. 12, 2016, 3:24 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=79898; Press Release, *Proof of Citizenship Action Illegal, Federal Suit Says*, Lawyers Committee for Civil Rights (Feb. 12, 2016), https://lawyerscommittee.org/press-release/2714/; Zachary Roth, *Department of Justice disowns EAC director's move on proof of citizenship for voters*, MSNBC (Feb. 23, 2016, 11:45 AM), http://www.msnbc.com/msn-bc/department-justice-disowns-eac-directors-move-proof-citizenship-voters; Josh Gerstein, *Judge seems skeptical of call to block voter proof-of-citizenship requirement*, Politico (Feb. 22, 2014, 6:27 PM), http://www.politico.com/blogs/under-the-radar/2016/02/voting-rights-citizenship-proof-219642; Jennifer L. Patin, *Election Protection 2016: #ProtectOURVOTE*, Lawyers Committee for Civil Rights, https://lawyerscommit tee.org/ep2016_brief1/ (last visited June 9, 2016)

³⁸ Howard Fischer, *Lawmakers want to repeal, then reenact, recent voting law changes*, East Valley Tribune (Jan. 16, 2014, 5:00 PM), http://www.eastvalleytribune. com/arizona/capitol_media_services/article_8a05991e-7f04-11e3-8a04-001a4bcf887a.html

³⁹ Abigail Abrams, *Voting Rights 2016: Native Americans Struggle to Overcome Barriers Ahead of Arizona Elections*, IBT Times (Mar. 22, 2016, 12:09 PM), http:// www.ibtimes.com/voting-rights-2016-native-americans-struggle-overcome-barriers-ahead-arizona-2340458; Howard Fischer, *Ducey signs bill to make ballot harvesting a felony*, Arizona Capitol Times (Mar. 9, 2016, 3:17 PM), http://azcapitoltimes.com/news/2016/03/09/senate-passes-bill-outlawing-early-ballot-collection; Sari Horwitz, *Democratic Party, Clinton and Sanders campaigns to sue Arizona over voting rights*, Washington Post (Apr. 14, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/ politics/democratic-party-and-clinton-campaign-to-sue-arizona-over-voting-rights/2016/04/14/dadc4708-0188-11e6-b823-707c79ce3504_story.html

⁴⁰ Sari Horwitz, *Democratic Party, Clinton and Sanders campaigns to sue Arizona over voting rights*, Washington Post (Apr. 14, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost. com/politics/democratic-party-and-clinton-campaign-to-sue-arizona-over-voting-rights/2016/04/14/dadc4708-0188-11e6-b823-707c79ce3504_story.html; Tierney Sneed, *5 Points On How Dems Say Arizona Screwed Up Its Election*, Talking Points Memo (Apr. 18, 2016, 6:00 AM), http://talkingpointsmemo.com/fivepoints/arizona-democrats-lawsuit

⁴¹ Al Macias, *Maricopa County Community College District Board to Add Two New Members*, KJZZ 91.5 (Sept. 4, 2013), http://kjzz.org/content/4855/maricopa-county-community-college-district-board-add-two-new-members ⁴² Associated Press, Long lines bog down Arizona presidential primary, A.Z. Capitol Times (Mar. 22, 2016, 2:42 PM), http://azcapitoltimes.com/news/2016/03/22/ long-lines-bog-down-arizona-presidential-primary/; Ari Berman, There Were 5-Hour Lines to Vote in Arizona Because the Supreme Court Gutted the Voting Rights Act, The Nation (Mar. 23, 2016), http://www.thenation.com/article/there-were-five-hour-lines-to-vote-in-arizona-because-the-supreme-court-gutted-the-voting-rightsact/; Fernanda Santos, Angry Arizona Voters Demand: Why Such Long Lines at Polling Sites?, N.Y. Times (Mar. 24, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/25/us/ angry-arizona-voters-demand-why-such-long-lines-at-polling-sites.html?hp&action=click&pgtype=Homepage&clickSource=story-heading&module=photo-spot-region®ion=top-news&WT.nav=top-news&_r=0; Rick Hasen, My Thoughts on AZ Long Lines: Incompetence, Not Vote Suppression, and Blame #SCOTUS First, Election Law Blog (Mar. 24,2016, 8:38 AM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=81186; Samantha Lachman, Arizona's Primary Problems Go Way Beyond Long Lines, Huffington Post (Mar. 24, 2016, 4:32 PM), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/arizona-primary-problems_us_56f41094e4b04c4c376184ca; Zachary Roth, With weakened Voting Rights Act, some Arizona voters wait hours, MSNBC (Mar. 23, 2016, 3:10 PM), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/weakened-voting-rights-act-some-arizona-voters-wait-hours; Bob Cesca, What happened in Arizona wasn't an accident: When states make voting impossible, it's for a very clear reason, Salon (Mar. 24, 2016, 1:37 PM), http://www.salon.com/2016/03/24/what_happened_in_arizona_wasnt_an_accident_when_states_make_voting_impossible_its_for_a_very_clear_reason/; Michael Chow, Video: Polls closing shut some voters out, AZCentral, http://www.azcentral.com/videos/news/politics/elections/2016/03/22/82151044/; Mary Jo Pitzl et al., Long lines, too few polls anger Phoenix voters, USA Today (Mar. 23, 2016, 1:26 AM), http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/elections/2016/03/22/ arizona-primary-turnout-trump-cruz-kasich-clinton-sanders/82134252/; Claudia Koerner, Phoenix Mayor Calls For Federal Investigation After Residents Wait Hours To Vote, BuzzFeed News (Mar. 23, 2016, 8:05 PM), http://www.buzzfeed.com/claudiakoerner/phoenix-mayor-calls-for-federal-investigation-after-resident#. ujDnWGnpv; E.J. Dionne Jr., Arizona's voting outrage is a warning to the nation, Washington Post (Mar. 27, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/arizonas-voting-rights-fire-bell/2016/03/27/f184e856-f2c0-11e5-85a6-2132cf446d0a_story.html; Charles D. Ellison, We Don't Have to Wait for the General Election to See the Harmful Effects of Voter-ID Laws-They're Already Happening, The Root (Mar. 28, 2016), http://www.theroot.com/articles/politics/2016/03/we_don_t_have_ to_wait_for_the_general_election_to_see_the_harmful_effects.html; Tierney Sneed, Arizona's Voting Problems Are More Complicated Than They Look, Talking Points Memo (Mar. 28, 2016, 6:00 AM), http://talkingpointsmemo.com/muckraker/arizona-voting-problems; Amber Phillips, Arizona's primary was an utter disaster. But was it just a big mistake, or something more nefarious?, Washington Post (Mar. 31, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-fix/wp/2016/03/31/arizonasprimary-was-an-utter-disaster-but-was-it-just-a-big-mistake-or-something-more-nefarious/; Joan McCarter, This week in the war on voting: When voter suppression went awry in Arizona, Daily Kos (Mar. 26, 2016), http://www.dailykos.com/story/2016/3/26/1505897/-This-week-in-the-war-on-voting-When-voter-suppression-went-awry-in-Arizona; Shuya Ohno, Line of voters 1 hr. before polls close in AZ, Facebook (Mar. 22, 2016), https://www.facebook.com/shuya.ohno/videos/ vb.732706810/10153384602606811/?type=2&theater; Press Release, Long Lines in Arizona Signal Electoral Chaos; Voters of Color Face Steep Barriers to the Ballot, Advancement Project (Mar. 24, 2016), http://www.advancementproject.org/page/m/8d28bfe/3e6958bb/3af28748/70a7ef3f/1473579643/VEsF/; Jude Joffe-Block, Past Election Data Predicted High Independent Voter Turnout In March Election, KJZZ (Apr. 20, 2016, 10:27 AM), http://kjzz.org/content/294449/past-election-data-predicted-high-independent-voter-turnout-march-election; Karen Rubin, Primary elections prove need for new Voting Rights Act protections, Examiner (Apr. 27, 2016, 9:02 AM), http://www.examiner.com/article/primary-elections-prove-need-for-new-voting-rights-act-protections

⁴³ AJ Vicens, Arizona Voters Are Furious About Their Election Mess, Mother Jones (Mar. 30, 2016, 6:00 AM), http://www.motherjones.com/politics/2016/03/arizona-voters-hearing-bungled-election; Arizona House panel to review election day woes, KTAR (Mar. 28, 2016, 8:30 AM), http://ktar.com/story/987362/arizona-housepanel-to-review-election-day-woes/

⁴⁴ Samantha Lachman, *The DOJ Is Investigating Arizona's Election Mess*, Huffington Post (Apr. 5, 2016), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/justice-department-arizona_us_5702b720e4b083f5c6085933?y0usn9qiw670ysyvi=; Kira Lerner, *Arizona's Primary Voting Was Such A Mess That DOJ Is Opening An Investigation*, Think Progress (Apr. 5, 2016, 12:12 PM), http://thinkprogress.org/politics/2016/04/05/3766508/doj-investigation-maricopa/; Fernanda Santos, *U.S. Seeks Answers to Delays at Phoenix-Area Polls on Primary Day*, N.Y. Times (Apr. 4, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/05/us/politics/us-seeks-answers-to-delays-at-phoenixarea-polls-on-primary-day.html?ref=politics; National Council of La Raza, *Arizona and North Carolina Election Day Debacles Make Case for Restoring the Voting Rights Act*, Huffington Post (Apr. 3, 2016), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/national-council-of-la-raza-/arizona-and-north-carolin_b_9605610.html

⁴⁵ Sari Horwitz, Democratic Party, Clinton and Sanders campaigns to sue Arizona over voting rights, Washington Post (Apr. 14, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost. com/politics/democratic-party-and-clinton-campaign-to-sue-arizona-over-voting-rights/2016/04/14/dadc4708-0188-11e6-b823-707c79ce3504_story.html; *Feldman v. Reagan*, No. 2:16-cv-01065-DLR, Complaint (D. Ariz. Apr. 15, 2016), available at http://kjzz.org/sites/default/files/Feldman%20v%20Secretary%20 of%20State%20Complaint.pdf; Fernanda Santos, Clinton and Sanders Campaigns to Sue Arizona Election Officials, N.Y. Times (Apr. 14, 2016), http://www.nytimes. com/2016/04/15/us/hillary-clinton-and-bernie-sanders-campaigns-to-sue-arizona-election-officials.html?smprod=nytcore-iphone&smid=nytcore-iphone-share&_ r=0; Tierney Sneed, *5 Points On How Dems Say Arizona Screwed Up Its Election*, Talking Points Memo (Apr. 18, 2016, 6:00 AM), http://talkingpointsmemo.com/ fivepoints/arizona-democrats-lawsuit; *Join the party: Rights lawyers sue Arizona election officials over voting delays*, KTAR (June 2, 2016, 12:20 PM), http://ktar.com/ story/1099219/join-the-party-rights-lawyers-sue-arizona-election-officials-over-voting-delays/; Press Release, *Lawsuit Filed to Protect Voting Rights in Maricopa*, Arizo*na Following Recent Presidential Preference Primary Election Fiasco*, Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights (June 2, 2016), https://lawyerscommittee.org/press-release/ lawsuit-filed-protect-voting-rights-maricopa-arizona-following-recent-presidential-preference-primary-election-fiasco/

⁴⁶ ** Jeffers, v. Clinton, 740 F. Supp. 585 (E.D. Ark. 1990) (LDF successfully "bailing-in" Arkansas for preclearance under Section 3(c) of the VRA)

⁴⁷ Euticha B. Hawkins, *In Arkansas, Face Off Over New Voter ID Law*, William & Mary Law School Elections Blog (Dec. 9, 2013), http://electls.blogs. wm.edu/2013/12/09/in-arkansas-face-off-over-new-voter-id-law/

⁴⁸ Zachary Roth, ACLU: Arkansas voter ID law is unconstitutional, MSNBC (Apr. 17, 2014, 1:48 PM), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/arkansas-voter-id-lawsuit; Freedom Kohls v. Martin, No. 60 CV-14-1495, Complaint for Injunctive and Declaratory Relief (Ark. Cir. Ct. Apr. 16, 2014), available at http://www.acluarkansas.org/contentitemdocuments/287.pdf; Eric Lach, Arkansas Voters Complain About Quizzing By Poll Workers Checking IDs, Talking Points Memo (May 21, 2014, 1:22 PM), http://talkingpointsmemo.com/muckraker/arkansas-voter-id-quizzes?utm_content=buffer242a4&utm_medium=social&utm_source=twitter. com&utm_campaign=buffer; Associated Press, Arkansas judge voids state voter ID law, USA Today (Apr. 24, 2014, 7:53 PM), http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/ nation/2014/04/24/arkansas-voter-id/8122897/ ⁴⁹ Max Brantley, *Supreme Court stays portion of Voter ID ruling*, Arkansas Times (Apr. 29, 2014, 4:41 PM), http://www.arktimes.com/ArkansasBlog/archives/2014/04/29/supreme-court-stays-portion-of-voter-id-ruling; Associated Press, *Arkansas court says judge went too far on voter ID*, Yahoo News (May 14, 2014), http://news.yahoo.com/arkansas-court-says-judge-went-too-far-voter-195006596.html?.tsrc=tmobustoday; Steve Benen, *GOP candidate runs into voter-ID problem in Arkansas*, MSNBC (May 21, 2014, 7:40 PM), http://www.msnbc.com/rachel-maddow-show/gop-candidate-runs-voter-id-problem; Rick Hasen, *"The Voter ID law takes effect; questions raised*", Election Law Blog (May 20, 2014, 2:13 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=61645&cutm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Zachary Roth, *Arkansas voter ID law causes chaos and confusion*, MSNBC (June 3, 2014, 3:46 PM), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/arkansas-voter-id-law-causes-chaos; Rick Hasen, *"Hundreds Disenfranchised By America's Worst Voter ID Law*", Election Law Blog (June 9, 2014, 1:24 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=62207; Press Release, *LDF Presses Arkansas to Drop Discriminatory Voter ID Law*, NAACP Legal Defense Fund (May 7, 2014), http://www.naacpldf.org/press-release/naacp-legal-defense-fund-presses-arkansas-drop-discriminatory-voter-id-law

⁵⁰ *Martin v. Freedom Kohls*, No. cv-14-462, Order confirming Unconstitutionality of Act 595 (Ark. Oct. 15, 2014), *available at* http://posting.arktimes.com/media/ pdf/voter_id_opinion.pdf; John Lyon, *Arkansas Supreme Court Hears Oral Arguments In Voter ID Case*, SW Times Record (Oct. 2, 2014, 1:40 PM), http://swtimes. com/news/state-news/arkansas-supreme-court-hears-oral-arguments-voter-id-case; Press Release, *Arkansas High Court Strikes Down Voter ID Law*, NAACP Legal Defense Fund (Oct. 29, 2014), http://www.naacpldf.org/press-release/arkansas-high-court-strikes-down-voter-id-law; *Martin v. Freedom Kohls*, No. cv-14-462, Amicus Curiae Brief in Support of Appellees, by the NAACP Legal Defense & Educational Fund, Inc., W. Harold Flowers Law Society, The Arkansas NAACP, & Additional Amici Listed on the Next Page (Ark. Aug. 11, 2014), *available at* http://www.naacpldf.org/document/ldf-arkansas-voter-id-amicus-brief

⁵¹ Max Brantley, Secretary of state invoking voter ID for certain voters; Pulaski protests, Arkansas Times (Nov. 3, 2014, 1:04 PM), http://www.arktimes.com/Arkansas-Blog/archives/2014/11/03/secretary-of-state-invoking-voter-id-for-certain-voters-pulaski-protests

⁵² Press Release, *LDF Presses Arkansas to Drop Discriminatory Voter ID Law*, NAACP Legal Defense Fund (May 7, 2014), http://www.naacpldf.org/press-release/ naacp-legal-defense-fund-presses-arkansas-drop-discriminatory-voter-id-law; Letter from Deuel Ross, Assistant Counsel, Political Participation Group NAACP Legal Defense & Education Fund, Inc., to Mark Martin Ark. Sec'y of State, (May 5, 2014), *available at* http://www.naacpldf.org/files/case_issue/LDF%20Letter%20to%20Arkansas%20re%20Voter%20ID%20Law_2.pdf; Letter from Bob Hammons, Director of Elections, Office of Ark. Sec'y of State, to Deuel Ross, Assistant Counsel, Political Participation Group NAACP Legal Defense & Education Fund, Inc., et al. (May 15, 2014), *available at* http://www.naacpldf.org/files/ case_issue/05.15.2014%20AR%20SOS%20Full%20Response.pdf; Letter from Martha Adcock, General Counsel, Office of Ark. Sec'y of State, to Deuel Ross, & Ryan P. Haygood, Political Participation Group NAACP Legal Defense & Education Fund, Inc. (May 12, 2014), *available at* http://www.naacpldf.org/files/ case_issue/05.12.2014%20AR%20SOS%20Prelim%20Response.pdf; Letter from Bob Hammons, Director of Elections, Office of Ark. Sec'y of State, to Deuel Ross, Assistant Counsel, Political Participation Group NAACP Legal Defense & Education Fund, Inc. (May 12, 2014), *available at* http://www.naacpldf.org/files/ case_issue/05.12.2014%20AR%20SOS%20Prelim%20Response.pdf; Letter from Bob Hammons, Director of Elections, Office of Ark. Sec'y of State, to Deuel Ross, Assistant Counsel, Political Participation Group NAACP Legal Defense & Education Fund, Inc., et al. (July 1, 2014), http://www.naacpldf.org/files/ case_issue/07.01.2014-AR-SOS-Letter-to-LDF-and-Attachments.pdf; Alice Ollstein, *Arkansas Tossed Ballot Of 79-Year-Old Woman Who Has Been Voting Since Jim Crow*, Think Progress (Oct. 10, 2014, 10:36 AM), http://thinkprogress.org/election/2014/10/10/3578451/meet-joy-voter-id-arkansas/

⁵³ Brentin Mock, *More Research Shows Voter ID Laws Hurt Minorities*, CityLab (Feb. 5, 2016), http://www.citylab.com/politics/2016/02/research-more-conclusivethat-voter-id-laws-hurt-blacks-and-latinos/459819/; Nate Silver, *Measuring the Effects of Voter Identification Laws*, N.Y. Times (July 15, 2012, 9:28 AM), http:// fivethirtyeight.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/07/15/measuring-the-effects-of-voter-identification-laws/?r=0; *Elections: Issues Related to State Voter Identification Laws*, U.S. Gov't Accountability Office (Feb. 27, 2015), http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-14-634; Michael Herron, *Race, Shelby County, and the Voter Information Verification Act in North Carolina*, ElectionSmith Inc. (Feb. 28, 2015), https://electionsmith.wordpress.com/2015/02/28/race-shelby-county-and-the-voter-information-verification-act-in-north-carolina/; Ashley Lopez, *Study Backs Up What Advocates Predicted: Strict Voter ID Laws Reduce Minority Turnout*, KUT (Feb. 9, 2016), http:// kut.org/post/study-backs-what-advocates-predicted-strict-voter-id-laws-reduce-minority-turnout; Jenny Jarvie, *Voting has gotten tougher in 17 states, and it could alter elections*, L.A. Times (May 6, 2016, 3:00 AM), http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-north-carolina-voting-20160505-story.html

⁵⁴ Steve Bousquet & Amy Sherman, *Florida halts purge of noncitizens from voter rolls*, Tampa Bay Times (Mar. 27, 2014, 1:02 PM), http://www.tampabay.com/news/ politics/elections/florida-halts-purge-of-noncitizens-from-voter-rolls/2172206; Kara Brandeisky et al., *Everything That's Happened Since Supreme Court Ruled on Voting Rights Act*, ProPublica (Nov. 4, 2014, 12:31 PM), http://www.propublica.org/article/voting-rights-by-state-map; Lizette Alvarez, *Florida Defends New Effort to Clean Up Voter Rolls*, N.Y. Times (Oct. 9, 2013), http://www.nytimes.com/2013/10/10/us/florida-defends-new-effort-to-clean-up-voter-rolls.html?_r=0; Steve Bousquet & Michael Van Sickler, *Renewed 'scrub' of Florida voter list has elections officials on edge*, Tampa Bay Times (Aug. 3, 2013, 8:59 PM), http://www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/crime/renewed-scrub-of-florida-voter-list-has-elections-officials-on-edge/2134695; Scott Bousquet, *Scott administration seeks dismissal of voter "purge" lawsuit*, Tampa Bay Times (July 12, 2013, 10:01 AM), http://www.tampabay.com/blogs/the-buzz-florida/s *Voter Purge*, FCIR (July 17, 2013), http://fcir.org/2013/07/17/vot-ing-rights-decision-could-mean-return-of-floridas-voter-purge/; Steve Bousquet, *U.S. says Florida's voter Purge violates federal law*, Tampa Bay Times (July 31, 2012, 1:29 PM), http://www.tampabay.com/blogs/the-buzz-floridas-voter-purge-violates-federal-law/2042212

⁵⁵ Mary Ellen Klas, *County elections officials to halt controversial voter purge*, Tampa Bay Times (June 1, 2012, 12:44 PM), http://www.tampabay.com/blogs/ the-buzz-florida-politics/content/county-elections-officials-halt-controversial-voter-purge/2041621

⁵⁶ Associated Press, *Vote suppression alleged in close Fla. election*, Philadelphia Tribune (Aug. 9, 2013, 12:00 AM), http://www.phillytrib.com/newsarticles/item/10335-vote-suppression-alleged-in-close-fla-election.html

⁵⁷ Deshayla Strachan, *Black Vote May Be Threatened in Jacksonville*, Courthouse News (Oct. 3, 2013, 10:35 AM), http://www.courthousenews.com/2013/10/03/61749. htm

⁵⁸ Maryann Tobin, *Hernando takes mixed approach to voting rights with polling location changes*, Examiner (Aug. 25, 2013, 11:05 AM), http://www.examiner.com/ article/hernando-takes-mixed-approach-to-voting-rights-with-polling-location-changes; *Advisory: Florida Latino Leaders Urge Congressional Delegation to Take Swift Action on the Voting Rights Amendment Act*, The Leadership Conference (May 30, 2014), http://www.civilrights.org/press/2014/advisory-florida-latino-leaders-VRAA.html ⁵⁹ Walter C. Jones, *Georgia lawmaker seeks shorter early-voting periods for small cities*, Online Athens (Feb. 4, 2014), http://m.onlineathens.com/general-assembly/2014-02-04/georgia-lawmaker-seeks-shorter-early-voting-periods-small-cities; Spencer Woodman, *GOP's chilling new assault on voting: Why this man wants to scale back early voting in Georgia*, Salon (Feb. 20, 2014, 7:43 AM), http://www.salon.com/2014/02/20/gops_chilling_new_assault_on_voting_why_this_man_ wants_to_close_georgia_voting_sites/; Press Release, *Voting Rights Advocates Urge the Georgia Legislature to Reject Attack on Voters*, NAACP Legal Defense Fund (Feb. 25, 2014), http://www.naacpldf.org/press-release/voting-rights-advocates-urge-georgia-legislature-reject-attack-voters; Alice Ollstein, *Georgia County Admits To Illegally Disenfranchising Voters*, Think Progress (Aug. 26, 2015, 8:00 AM), http://thinkprogress.org/election/2015/08/26/3695039/county-admits-it-disenfranchised-voters-in-african-american-dominated-county/

⁶⁰ Alice Ollstein, *Georgia County Admits To Illegally Disenfranchising Voters*, Think Progress (Aug. 26, 2015, 8:00 AM), http://thinkprogress.org/elec-tion/2015/08/26/3695039/county-admits-it-disenfranchised-voters-in-african-american-dominated-county/

⁶¹ Zachary Roth, *GOPer opposes early voting because it will boost black turnout*, MSNBC (Sept. 10, 2014, 2:21 PM), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/goper-fran-millar-opposes-early-voting-because-it-will-boost-black-turnout; Josh Israel, *Georgia Secretary Of State Laments That Democrats Are Registering Minority Voters*, Think Progress (Sept. 11, 2014, 1:46 PM), http://thinkprogress.org/justice/2014/09/11/3566493/georgia-secretary-of-state-laments-minority-voters/; Jamelle Bouie, *Running Scared*, Slate (Sept. 11, 2014, 8:12 PM), http://www.slate.com/articles/news_and_politics/2014/09/stacey_abrams_new_georgia_project_shocks_ georgia_s_gop_republicans_fighting.html?wpsrc=sh_all_dt_tw_bot; Jenny Jarvie, *Voting has gotten tougher in 17 states, and it could alter elections*, L.A. Times (May 6, 2016, 3:00 AM), http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-north-carolina-voting-20160505-story.html

⁶² Jonathan Shapiro, *Republican Bill Would Cut Early Voting Days, Mandate Sunday Voting*, WABE (Feb. 6, 2015), http://wabe.org/post/republican-bill-would-cutearly-voting-days-mandate-sunday-voting; Walter C. Jones, *Shortening advance voting stirs opposition*, Online Athens (Feb. 3, 2015, 11:29 PM), http://onlineathens. com/general-assembly/2015-02-03/shortening-advance-voting-stirs-opposition; Aaron Gould Sheinin, *Bill would shorten early voting, mandate polls open on Sunday*, AJC (Feb. 3, 2015, 1:21 PM), http://www.ajc.com/news/news/state-regional-govt-politics/bill-shortens-early-voting-mandates-polls-open-on-/nj3yw/; *GA Legislators Propose Bill to Shorten Early Voting Period*, WGAU (Feb. 5, 2015, 6:33 PM), http://www.wgauradio.com/weblogs/georgias-morning-news-blog/2015/feb/05/ga-legislators-propose-bill-shorten-early-voting-p/; Zachary Roth, *Georgia Republicans look to cut early voting again*, MSNBC (Feb. 16, 2015, 4:51 PM), http://www. msnbc.com/msnbc/georgia-republicans-look-cut-early-voting-again; Alice Ollstein, *Georgids New Plan To Make Voting Even Harder*, Think Progress (Feb. 17, 2015, 3:33 PM), http://thinkprogress.org/election/2015/02/17/3623585/georgias-new-plan-make-voting-restrictions; Press Release, *PPG's Advocacy Halts Efforts to Reduce Early Voting in Georgia*, NAACP Legal Defense Fund (Mar. 24, 2014), http://www.naacpldf.org/press-release/ppgs-advocacy-halts-efforts-reduce-early-voting-georgia; Zachary Roth, *In voting rights win, bill to cut Georgia early voting is dead*, MSNBC (Apr. 6, 2015, 11:59 AM), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/votingrights-win-bill-cut-georgia-early-voting-dead

⁶³ Laura Diaz, *Georgia early voters break record ahead of March 1 primaries*, AJC (Feb. 29, 2016, 4:25 PM), http://www.ajc.com/news/news/state-regional-govt-politics/georgia-early-voters-break-record-ahead-of-march-1/nqZ4W/; Kristina Torres, *Big jump in early voting this year in Georgia*, AJC (May 23, 2016, 12:24 PM), http://www.ajc.com/news/state-regional-govt-politics/big-jump-in-early-voting-this-year-in-georgia/nrRr8/

⁶⁴ Zachary Roth, *Records cast more doubt on Georgia fraud probe claims*, MSNBC (Oct. 21, 2014, 10:30 PM), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/records-cast-more-doubt-georgia-fraud-probe-claims

⁶⁵ Daniel Malloy et al., *Fraud investigation condemned as effort to 'suppress' voters*, AJC (Sept. 10, 2014), http://politics.blog.ajc.com/2014/09/10/fraud-investigation-condemned-as-effort-to-suppress-voters/; Josh Israel, *Georgia Secretary Of State Laments That Democrats Are Registering Minority Voters*, Think Progress (Sept. 11, 2014, 1:46 PM), http://thinkprogress.org/justice/2014/09/11/3566493/georgia-secretary-of-state-laments-minority-voters/; Jamelle Bouie, *Running Scared*, Slate (Sept. 11, 2014, 8:12 PM), http://www.slate.com/articles/news_and_politics/2014/09/stacey_abrams_new_georgia_project_shocks_georgia_s_gop_republicans_fighting.html?wpsrc=sh_all_dt_tw_bot

⁶⁶ Zachary Roth, *Records cast more doubt on Georgia fraud probe claims*, MSNBC (Oct. 21, 2014, 10:30 PM), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/records-cast-more-doubt-georgia-fraud-probe-claims

⁶⁷ Spencer Woodman, *Why Does Georgia Keep Going After Black Voters?*, Vice (Sept. 18, 2014), http://www.vice.com/read/why-does-the-state-of-georgia-keep-going-after-black-voters-918; Kristina Torres, *State says 25 voter applications of 85,000 "confirmed" forgeries*, AJC (Sept. 17, 2014, 4:09 PM), http://www.myajc.com/ news/news/state-regional-govt-politics/georgia-ignoring-new-voter-applications-on-a-witch/nhPNH/?federated=1; Hunter Schwarz, *Less than 1 percent of voter registration forms turned in by a Georgia group accused of fraud are actually fraudulent*, Washington Post (Sept. 18, 2014), http://www.ashingtonpost.com/blogs/ govbeat/wp/2014/09/18/less-than-1-percent-of-voter-registration-forms-turned-in-by-a-georgia-group-accused-of-fraud-are-actually-fraudulent/; Lauren Harmon & Sarah Baron, *The Academy Awards of Voter Suppression*, American Progress (Feb. 20, 2015), https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/civil-liberties/report/2015/02/20/107013/the-academy-awards-of-voter-suppression/; Alice Ollstein, *Georgia County Admits To Illegally Disenfranchising Voters*, Think Progress (Aug. 26, 2015, 8:00 AM), http://thinkprogress.org/election/2015/08/26/3695039/county-admits-it-disenfranchised-voters-in-african-american-dominated-county/ 68 Steve Benen, Civil rights groups sue over Ga. voter backlog, MSNBC (Oct. 13, 2014, 12:53 PM), http://www.msnbc.com/rachel-maddow-show/civil-rightsgroups-sue-over-ga-voter-backlog; Kristina Torres, Lawyers' Committee sues Georgia over missing voter applications, AJC (Oct. 10, 2014, 5:40 PM), http://www.ajc. com/news/news/state-regional-govt-politics/lawyers-committee-sues-georgia-over-missing-voter-/nhgXj/; Cameron McWhirter, Voter Registration Drive in Georgia Leads to Lawsuit, Wall Street Journal (Oct. 13, 2014, 9:14 AM), http://blogs.wsj.com/washwire/2014/10/13/voter-registration-drive-in-georgia-leads-to-lawsuit/; Diana Ozemebhoya Eromosele, 40,000 Voter-Registration Applications Submitted by Black and Hispanic People Are Missing in Ga., The Root (Oct. 16, 2014), http:// www.theroot.com/articles/politics/2014/10/_40_000_voter_registration_applications_submitted_by_black_and_hispanic.html; Buzz Brockway, CBS46 Tries To Find The "Missing" 48,000 Voter Registration Forms, Peach Pundit (Oct. 14, 2014), http://www.peachpundit.com/2014/10/14/cbs46-tries-find-missing-48000voter-registration-forms/; Hansi Lo Wang, Concern Over New-Voter Registration In Georgia Ahead Of Election, NPR (Oct. 22, 2014 4:33 AM), http://www.npr. org/blogs/codeswitch/2014/10/22/357998924/concern-over-new-voter-registration-in-georgia-ahead-of-election?utm_source=twitter.com&utm_campaign=politics&utm_medium=social&utm_term=nprnews; Ed O'Keefe, Ballot dispute in Georgia heads to courts — and could be a factor in state's close Senate race, Washington Post (Oct. 24, 2014), http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/post-politics/wp/2014/10/24/ballot-dispute-in-georgia-heads-to-courts-and-could-be-a-factor-instates-close-senate-race/; Kristina Torres, Georgia judge declines to intervene in 'missing' voters lawsuit, AJC (Oct. 28, 2014, 1:33 PM), http://www.ajc.com/news/news/ state-regional-govt-politics/georgia-judge-declines-to-intervene-in-missing-vot/nhtD6/; Naomi Shavin, 40,000 Voter Registrations Have Gone Missing in Georgia, and They're Probably Lost Forever, New Republic (Nov. 3, 2014), https://newrepublic.com/article/120097/40000-missing-voters-georgia-are-unlikely-regain-their-ballot?utm_content=buffer30c8d&utm_medium=social&utm_source=twitter.com&utm_campaign=buffer; Patricia Murphy, 50,000 Missing Georgia Voter-Registration Applications? Nothing to See Here, Daily Beast (Oct. 30, 2014, 5:55 AM), http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2014/10/30/50-000-missing-georgia-voter-registration-applications-nothing-to-see-here.html?via=desktop&source=twitter; Alice Ollstein, Georgia County Admits To Illegally Disenfranchising Voters, Think Progress (Aug. 26, 2015, 8:00 AM), http://thinkprogress.org/election/2015/08/26/3695039/county-admits-it-disenfranchised-voters-in-african-american-dominated-county/

⁶⁹ Zachary Roth, *Records cast more doubt on Georgia fraud probe claims*, MSNBC (Oct. 21, 2014, 10:30 PM), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/records-cast-moredoubt-georgia-fraud-probe-claims; Rick Hasen, "*Georgia elections chief: No missing voter applications*", Election Law Blog (Oct. 21, 2014, 2:04 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=67230&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Jennifer Leslie, *Georgia elections chief: No missing voter applications*, 11 Alive (Oct. 20, 2014, 7:35 AM), http://phxux.11alive.com/story/news/politics/elections/2014/10/20/ missing-voter-applications/17596625/; Spencer Woodman, *Register Minority Voters in Georgia, Go to Jail*, New Republic (May 5, 2015), http://www.newrepublic. com/article/121715/georgia-secretary-state-hammers-minority-voter-registration-efforts; Alice Ollstein, *Georgia County Admits To Illegally Disenfranchising Voters*, Think Progress (Aug. 26, 2015, 8:00 AM), http://thinkprogress.org/election/2015/08/26/3695039/county-admits-it-disenfranchised-voters-in-african-american-dominated-county/

⁷⁰ Alan Blinder, *Georgia Judge Dismisses Lawsuit on Voter Registration*, N.Y. Times (Oct. 28, 2014), http://www.nytimes.com/2014/10/29/us/georgia-judge-dismissees-lawsuit-on-voter-registration.html?smid=tw-share&_r=0; Kristina Torres, *Georgia judge declines to intervene in 'missing' voters lawsuit*, AJC (Oct. 28, 2014, 1:33 PM), http://www.ajc.com/news/news/state-regional-govt-politics/georgia-judge-declines-to-intervene-in-missing-vot/nhtD6/; Naomi Shavin, *40,000 Voter Registrations Have Gone Missing in Georgia, and They're Probably Lost Forever*, New Republic (Nov. 3, 2014), http://www.newrepublic.com/article/120097/40000-missing-voters-georgia-are-unlikely-regain-their-ballot?utm_content=buffer30c8d&tutm_medium=social&tutm_source=twitter.com&tutm_campaign=buffer; Patricia Murphy, *50,000 Missing Georgia Voter-Registration Applications? Nothing to See Here*, Daily Beast (Oct. 30, 2014, 5:55 AM), http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2014/10/30/50-000-missing-georgia-voter-registration-applications-nothing-to-see-here.html?via=desktop&csource=twitter

⁷¹ Greg Palast, *Jim Crow Returns*, Al Jazeera (Oct. 29, 2014), http://projects.aljazeera.com/2014/double-voters/; Naila Awan, *Voting Rights Challenges In the Wake of Shelby County*, Demos (Feb. 4, 2016), http://www.demos.org/blog/2/4/16/voting-rights-challenges-wake-shelby-county

⁷² Kristina Torres, *Suit alleges that Georgia is illegally bumping voters off rolls*, AJC (Feb. 11, 2016, 2:20 PM), http://www.myajc.com/news/news/state-regional-govt-politics/georgia-secretary-of-state-brian-kemp-sued-over-vo/nqNk6/

⁷³ Press Release, *Georgia NAACP File Suit Challenging Voter Purges*, Common Cause (Feb. 11, 2016), http://www.commoncause.org/press/press-releases/commoncause-georgia-naacp-sue-over-voter-purges.html; *Common Cause v. Kemp*, Civ. A. No. 2:16-mi-99999-UNA, Complaint (N.D. Ga. Feb. 10, 2016), *available at* http://www.commoncause.org/take-action/campaigns/common-cause-v-kemp.pdf; Michell Eloy, *Lawsuit Says Ga. Illegally Purging Voters From State Rolls*, WABE (Feb. 12, 2016), http://news.wabe.org/post/lawsuit-says-ga-illegally-purging-voters-state-rolls; Brittany Miller, *Lawsuit alleges state purged 360K from voter rolls*, CBS (Mar. 11, 2016, 7:42 PM), Brittany Miller, *Lawsuit alleges state purged 360K from voter rolls*, CBS46 (Mar. 11, 2016, 7:42 PM), http://www.cbs46.com/ story/31212143/lawsuit-filed-against-ga-for-voter-purging; Naila Awan, *Voting Rights Challenges In the Wake of Shelby County*, Demos (Feb. 4, 2016), http://www. demos.org/blog/2/4/16/voting-rights-challenges-wake-shelby-county; Manny Otiko, *Civic Groups File Lawsuit to Block Proof-of-Citizenship Laws, New Study Proves Voter ID Laws Reduce Black, Latino Turnout*, Atlanta Black Star (Feb. 15, 2016), http://atlantablackstar.com/2016/02/15/civic-groups-file-lawsuit-block-proof-citizenship-laws-new-study-proves-voter-id-laws-reduce-black-latino-turnout/; Jennifer L. Patin, *Election Protection 2016: #ProtectOURVOTE*, Lawyers Committee for Civil Rights, https://lawyerscommittee.org/ep2016_brief1/ (last visited June 9, 2016)

74 Alice Ollstein, Georgia County Admits To Illegally Disenfranchising Voters, Think Progress (Aug. 26, 2015, 8:00 AM), http://thinkprogress.org/election/2015/08/26/3695039/county-admits-it-disenfranchised-voters-in-african-american-dominated-county/; John Eligon, A.C.L.U. Challenges Kansas Voter Law Requiring Proof of Citizenship, N.Y. Times (Feb. 18, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/19/us/aclu-challenges-kansas-voter-law-requiring-proof-of-citizenship.html?smid=tw-share&_r=2; Pam Fessler, Change At Federal Election Agency Muddles Kansas Voter Registration Laws, NPR (Feb. 2, 2016, 9:27 PM), http:// www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2016/02/02/465353108/as-voting-begins-several-states-voter-id-laws-remain-in-flux; Mitch M., Arizona On Sidelines Of New Voter Registration / Proof of Citizenship Battle ... Which It Started; Could Jump Back Into Fray, Arizona's Politics Blog (Feb. 2, 2016), http://arizonaspolitics.blogspot. com/2016/02/arizona-currently-on-sidelines-of-new.html; Rick Hasen, Woah: Lone Democratic EAC Commissioner Rejects EAC Capitulation to SOS Kobach, Election Law Blog (Feb. 2, 2016, 1:09 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=79529&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Thomas Hicks, Statement on withdrawal of letters granting states' request to amend the state instructions to the federal voter registration form, U.S. Election Assistance Comm'n (Feb, 2, 2016), http://www.eac.gov/assets/1/Documents/Statement%20by%20Commissioner%20 Hicks%20NVRA%20Form%20(2-2-16).pdf; Rick Hasen, Has the EAC Capitulated to Kansas on Proof of Citizenship for Voting, Election Law Blog (Feb. 1, 2016, 9:15 AM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=79487&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Letter from Christy A. McCormic, Chairwoman, and Brian D. Newby, Executive Director, U.S. Election Assistance Comm'n, to Honorable Richard J. Leon, D.C., Dist. Court Judge (Feb. 22, 2016), available at http://editions.lib.umn.edu/electionacademy/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2016/02/LWV20v.20Newby20letter20to20court.pdf; Michael Wines, The Voter Support Agency Accused of Suppressing Votes, N.Y. Times (Apr. 8, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/09/ us/election-assistance-commission-motor-voter-lawsuit.html; Editorial, Proof-of-citizenship registration requirement is blatant voter suppression, L.A. Times (Apr. 15, 2016, 5:00 AM), http://www.latimes.com/opinion/editorials/la-ed-voter-registration-20160415-story.html

⁷⁵ Rick Hasen, *EAC's Brian Newby Sued for Citizenship Form Decision*, Election Law Blog (Feb. 12, 2016, 3:24 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=79898; Press Release, *Proof of Citizenship Action Illegal, Federal Suit* Says, Lawyers Committee for Civil Rights (Feb. 12, 2016), https://lawyerscommittee.org/press-release/2714/; Zachary Roth, *Department of Justice disowns EAC director's move on proof of citizenship for voters*, MSNBC (Feb. 23, 2016, 11:45 AM), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/department-justice-disowns-eac-directors-move-proof-citizenship-voters; Josh Gerstein, *Judge seems skeptical of call to block voter proof-of-citizenship requirement*, Politico (Feb. 22, 2016, 6:27 PM), http://www.politico.com/blogs/under-the-radar/2016/02/voting-rights-citizenship-proof-219642

⁷⁶ Spencer Woodman, *How White Georgia Republicans Are Derailing an African-American Candidate*, New Republic (Apr. 5, 2016), https://newrepublic.com/article/132398/white-georgia-republicans-derailing-african-american-candidate; Kristina Torres, *Faulty state records could disqualify Democratic candidate in Georgia*, AJC (Apr. 5, 2016, 9:32 AM), http://www.ajc.com/news/news/state-regional-govt-politics/faulty-state-records-could-disqualify-democratic-c/nqy2n/; Carlton Fletcher, *Georgia Secretary of State Brian Kemp responds to Justice Dept. interest*, Albany Herald (May 6, 2016), http://www.albanyherald.com/news/local/georgia-secretary-ofstate-brian-kemp-responds-to-justice-dept/article_b5f5987c-640f-5795-80b7-7e5ee733381e.html

⁷⁷ Jennifer L. Patin, *Election Protection 2016: #ProtectOURVOTE*, Lawyers Committee for Civil Rights, https://lawyerscommittee.org/ep2016_brief1/ (last visited June 10, 2016); David Wickert, *Fulton County political battle embodies Voting Rights Act issues*, AJC (Mar. 5, 2013, 12:02 PM), http://www.myajc.com/news/news/ fulton-county-political-battle-embodies-voting-rig/nWhHj/

⁷⁸ Alice Ollstein, Georgia County Admits To Illegally Disenfranchising Voters, Think Progress (Aug. 26, 2015, 8:00 AM), http://thinkprogress.org/election/2015/08/26/3695039/county-admits-it-disenfranchised-voters-in-african-american-dominated-county/; Kristal Dixon, State Fines Fulton County \$180,000 For Election Law Violations, Roswell Patch (Aug. 13, 2015, 11:58 AM), http://patch.com/georgia/roswell/state-fines-fulton-county-180000-election-law-violations-0

⁷⁹ Spencer Woodman, Voting Rights At Risk in Georgia, Rolling Stone (Nov. 4, 2013), http://www.rollingstone.com/politics/news/voting-rights-at-risk-in-georgia-20131104; Jamelle Bouie, Running Scared, Slate (Sept. 11, 2014, 8:12 PM), http://www.slate.com/articles/news_and_politics/2014/09/stacey_abrams_ new_georgia_project_shocks_georgia_s_gop_republicans_fighting.html?wpsrc=sh_all_dt_tw_bot; Spencer Woodman, In Georgia, the Battle Over Voting Rights Rages On, Vice (Mar. 9, 2015), http://www.vice.com/read/in-georgia-the-battle-over-voting-rights-rages-on-309

⁸⁰ Letter from Thomas E. Perez, Assistant Attorney General, U.S. Dep't of Justice, to Mr. Michael S. Green Esq. et al. (Apr. 13, 2012), *available at* http://www.justice.gov/crt/records/vot/obj_letters/letters/GA/l_120413.pdf

⁸¹ Eric Fleischauer, *City seeks to appeal Voketz ruling; legal fees at \$120k*, Decatur Daily (Oct. 17, 2015), http://m.decaturdaily.com/news/local/city-seeks-to-appeal-voketz-ruling-legal-fees-at-k/article_594f0ff4-d4cb-5c3d-9b5b-ee06611a586e.html?mode=jqm

⁸² Todd Rehm, *Sumter BOC hires expert law firm*, Americus Times-Recorder (Aug. 13, 2014), http://gapundit.com/2014/08/13/sumter-boc-hires-expert-law-firm-local-news-americus-times-recorder-americus-georgia/; Staff Report, *Setting the Record Straight; Why I Challenged Sumter County's Illegal Redistricting School Board Plan*, NAACP Americus Sumter Observer (June 10, 2016), http://www.americusumterobserver.com/setting-the-record-straight-why-i-challenged-sumter-countys-illegal-redistricting-school-board-plan/

⁸³ Sarah Childress, *After Shelby, Voting-Law Changes Come One Town at a Time*, PBS (Aug. 8, 2013), http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/article/after-shelby-votinglaw-changes-come-one-town-at-a-time/; *Georgia State Conference NAACP, et al. v. Fayette County Board of Commissioners, et al.*, No. 3:11-cv-00123-TCB (N.D. Ga.), NAACP Legal Defense Fund, http://www.naacpldf.org/case-issue/georgia-state-conference-naacp-et-al-v-fayette-county-board-commissioners-et-al (last updated Mar. 2, 2016)

⁸⁴ Tammy Joyner, *Judge calls for district election to fill vacant Fayette seat*, AJC (Aug. 3, 2015, 6:27 PM), http://www.myajc.com/news/news/local-govt-politics/judgecalls-for-district-election-to-fill-vacant-f/nnCKz/?icmp=ajc_internallink_invitationbox_apr2013_ajcstubtomyajcpremium#9a991d05.3625598.735835; Michell Eloy, *Fayette County, NAACP Enter Mediation In Voting Rights Suit*, WABE (Oct. 21, 2015), http://news.wabe.org/post/fayette-county-naacp-enter-mediation-voting-rights-suit; *Georgia State Conference NAACP, et al. v. Fayette County Board of Commissioners, et al.*, No. 3:11-cv-00123-TCB (N.D. Ga.), NAACP Legal Defense Fund, http://www.naacpldf.org/case-issue/georgia-state-conference-naacp-et-al-v-fayette-county-board-commissioners-et-al (last updated Mar. 2, 2016)

⁸⁵ Jo-Carolyn Goode, Voters File Federal Lawsuit Challenging the Emanuel County School Board's District Maps, Houston Style Magazine (Feb. 24, 2016, 1:28 PM), http://stylemagazine.com/news/2016/feb/24/voters-file-federal-lawsuit-challenging-emanuel-co/; Georgia State Conference of the NAACP v. Emanuel Cnty. Bd. of Commirs, Civ. A. No. 6:16-cv-021, Complaint (S.D. Ga. Feb. 23, 2016), available at https://lawyerscommittee.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/2016-02-23-Dkt-1-Complaint-1.pdf

⁸⁶ Alice Ollstein, *Georgia County Admits To Illegally Disenfranchising Voters*, Think Progress (Aug. 26, 2015, 8:00 AM), http://thinkprogress.org/election/2015/08/26/3695039/county-admits-it-disenfranchised-voters-in-african-american-dominated-county/; Josh Israel, *Georgia State Senator Complains That Voting Is Too Convenient For Black People (Updated)*, Think Progress (Sept. 9, 2014, 12:31 PM), http://thinkprogress.org/justice/2014/09/09/3565073/georgia-senator-early-voting-suppression/

⁸⁷ Bibb election board rejects Sunday voting, 13WMAZ (Sept. 25, 2014, 9:26 PM), https://macon.13wmaz.com/news/270832-bibb-election-board-rejectssunday-voting; Greg Bluestein & Daniel Malloy, *Elections board says 'no' t Sunday voting in Macon*, AJC (Sept. 26, 2014), http://politics.blog.ajc.com/2014/09/26/ elections-board-says-no-to-sunday-voting-in-macon/

⁸⁸ Spencer Woodman, Voting Rights At Risk in Georgia, Rolling Stone (Nov. 4, 2013), http://www.rollingstone.com/politics/news/voting-rights-at-risk-in-georgia-20131104

⁸⁹ Spencer Woodman, *Voting Rights At Risk in Georgia*, Rolling Stone (Nov. 4, 2013), http://www.rollingstone.com/politics/news/voting-rights-at-risk-in-georgia-20131104; Jamelle Bouie, *Running Scared*, Slate (Sept. 11, 2014, 8:12 PM), http://www.slate.com/articles/news_and_politics/2014/09/stacey_abrams_ new_georgia_project_shocks_georgia_s_gop_republicans_fighting.html?wpsrc=sh_all_dt_tw_bot; Spencer Woodman, *In Georgia, the Battle Over Voting Rights Rages On*, Vice (Mar. 9, 2015), http://www.vice.com/read/in-georgia-the-battle-over-voting-rights-rages-on-309 ⁹⁰ Spencer Woodman, *Voting Rights At Risk in Georgia*, Rolling Stone (Nov. 4, 2013), http://www.rollingstone.com/politics/news/voting-rights-at-risk-in-georgia-20131104; *Shelby First Anniversary Countdown Day 15*, NAACP Legal Defense Fund http://www.naacpldf.org/shelby-first-anniversary-countdown-day-15 (last visited June 10, 2016); Spencer Woodman, *In Georgia, the Battle Over Voting Rights Rages On*, Vice (Mar. 9, 2015), http://www.vice.com/read/in-georgia-the-battleover-voting-rights-rages-on-309

⁹¹ Phillip Ramati, *Macon-Bibb elections board postpones vote on plan to cut polling stations*, Telegraph (Jan. 29, 2015, 11:05 AM), http://www.macon. com/2015/01/29/3557643/macon-bibb-elections-board-postpones.html; Patrick Davis, *Macon-Bibb NAACP, local officials speak out against poll consolidation*, Examiner (May 29, 2015, 1:09 AM), http://www.examiner.com/article/macon-bibb-naacp-local-officials-speak-out-against-poll-consolidation?utm_source=Georgia+-NAACP+Newsletter+-+May+%2F+June+2015+%282nd+Version%29&utm_campaign=June&utm_medium=email

⁹² Letter from Rev. Dr. Francys Johnson, President, Georgia State Conference of the NAACP, et al. to Members of the Bd. and Citizens' Advisory Comm., Macon-Bibb Cnty. Bd. of Elections (May 28, 2015), *available at* http://files.ctctcdn.com/f33e38bd301/43ee607f-cd8e-4678-b1ce-3b814898f09f.pdf?utm_source=-Georgia+NAACP+Newsletter+-+May+%2F+June+2015+%282nd+Version%29&utm_campaign=June&utm_medium=email

⁹³ E-mail from Rev. Dr. Francys Johnson, President, Georgia State Conference of the NAACP, et al. to Reginald B. McClendon, Assistant Cnty. Atty, and Macon-Bibb Cnty. Bd. of Elections (Apr. 13, 2016), *available at* https://lawyerscommittee.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/Objection-to-Sheriffs-Office-Polling-Location.4.13.16.pdf

⁹⁴ Spencer Woodman, *Voting Rights At Risk in Georgia*, Rolling Stone (Nov. 4, 2013), http://www.rollingstone.com/politics/news/voting-rights-at-risk-in-georgia-20131104; Susan McCord, *Court ruling revives effort to move Augusta elections to July*, Augusta Chronicle (June 29, 2013 4:28 PM), http://chronicle.augusta. com/news/government/elections/2013-06-29/court-ruling-revives-effort-move-augusta-elections-july; Zachary Roth, *Georgia GOP dusts off Jim Crow tactic: Changing election date*, MSNBC (Feb. 5, 2014, 12:13 PM), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/gop-revives-jim-crow-tactic

⁹⁵ Sandy Hodson, *Plaintiffs in election date lawsuit file response to city of Augusta*, Augusta Chronicle (May 7, 2014, 8:56 PM), http://m.chronicle.augusta.com/ news/crime-courts/2014-05-07/plaintiffs-election-date-lawsuit-file-response-city-augusta; Richard Fausset, *Mistrust in North Carolina Over Plan to Reduce Precincts*, N.Y. Times (July 7, 2014), http://www.nytimes.com/2014/07/08/us/08northcarolina.html?emc=eta1&_r=0; Jamelle Bouie, *Running Scared*, Slate (Sept. 11, 2014, 8:12 PM), http://www.slate.com/articles/news_and_politics/2014/09/stacey_abrams_new_georgia_project_shocks_georgia_s_gop_republicans_fighting. html?wpsrc=sh_all_dt_tw_bot; Sandy Hodson, *City wins lawsuit over change in election date for local offices*, Augusta Chronicle (May 13, 2014 5:39 PM), http:// chronicle.augusta.com/news/government/elections/2014-05-13/city-wins-lawsuit-over-change-election-date-local-offices; *Howard v. Augusta-Richmond Cnty.*, No. 1:14-cv-097-JRH, Order Granting Attorney's Fees (S.D. Ga. Nov. 10, 2014), *available at* https://casetext.com/case/howard-v-augusta-richmond-cnty; *Howard v. Augusta-Richmond Cnty.*, No. 1:14-cv-097-JRH, Complaint (S.D. Ga. Apr. 18, 2014), http://media.graytvinc.com/documents/Document+Reduced+Size.pdf

⁹⁶ Letter from Thomas E. Perez, Assistant Attorney General, U.S. Dep't of Justice, to Dennis R. Dunn, Esq., Deputy Attorney General (Dec. 21, 2012), *available at* http://www.justice.gov/crt/records/vot/obj_letters/letters/GA/l_121221.php

⁹⁷ Adam Ragusea, *Ga. Voters Surprised Macon Election Change Isn't Challenged*, NPR (Feb. 6, 2014, 5:00 AM), http://www.npr.org/2014/02/06/272359791/votingrights-act-update; Spencer Woodman, *In Georgia, the Battle Over Voting Rights Rages On*, Vice (Mar. 9, 2015), http://www.vice.com/read/in-georgia-the-battle-overvoting-rights-rages-on-309

⁹⁸ Lisa Hagen, NAACP Sues Ga. County For Purging African-American Voters, WABE (Nov. 10, 2015), http://news.wabe.org/post/naacp-sues-ga-county-purging-african-american-voters; NAACP files lawsuit to stop alleged voter purges in Hancock County, Stevens Point Journal (Nov. 3, 2015, 4:47 PM), http://www.steven-spointjournal.com/story/news/2015/11/03/suit-alleges-voters-illegally-purged-in-sparta-and-hancock-county/75114908/; Georgia State Conference of the NAACP v. Hancock County Bd. of Elections, Civ. A. No. 5:15-cv-414-CAR, Complaint for Injunctive and Declaratory Relief (M.D. Ga. Nov. 3, 2015), available at https://lawyerscommittee.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/Hancock-Co-Complaint.pdf

⁹⁹ Jennifer L. Patin, *Election Protection 2016: #ProtectOURVOTE*, Lawyers Committee for Civil Rights, https://lawyerscommittee.org/ep2016_brief1/ (last visited June 9, 2016)

¹⁰⁰ School Board introduces redistricting maps, Post South (Oct. 29, 2013, 12:00 AM), http://www.postsouth.com/article/20131028/NEWS/131029719

¹⁰¹ Diana Samuels, *NAACP files lawsuit against East Baton Rouge school board over reapportionment: UPDATED*, NOLA (Aug. 9, 2014, 1:35 AM), http://www.nola. com/education/baton-rouge/index.ssf/2014/08/naacp_files_lawsuit_against_ea.html; Diana Samuels, *East Baton Rouge school board prevails in NAACP lawsuit over reapportionment*, NOLA (Aug. 16, 2014, 1:44 PM), http://www.nola.com/education/baton-rouge/index.ssf/2014/08/east_baton_rouge_school_board_14.html; Ben Wallace, *NAACP sues EBR school board over reducing seats*, The Advocate (Aug. 8, 2014, 10:17 AM), http://theadvocate.com/home/9939663-123/naacp-sues-ebr-school-board

¹⁰² S. Bill No. 639, Michigan election law, 2015 (Mich. 2015), available at http://www.legislature.mi.gov/documents/2015-2016/billintroduced/Senate/pdf/2015-SIB-0639.pdf; Common Cause, Allies Urge Defeat of Michigan Bill Restricting Voting, Registration, Common Cause (Dec. 14, 2015), http://www.commoncause.org/press/press-releases/common-cause-allies-urge-defeat-of-michigan-bill.html; Chris Andrews, Voting can be tricky business in Michigan, MLive (Nov. 1, 2012, 8:32 AM), http://www.mlive.com/politics/index.ssf/2012/11/voting_can_be_tricky_business.html

¹⁰³ Letter from ACLU et al., to Rick Snyder, Michigan Governor (Dec. 14, 2015), *available at* http://www.commoncause.org/policy-and-litigation/letters-to-government-officials/governor-snyder-veto-sb-639.pdf

¹⁰⁴ Rick Hasen, "Advocacy groups to monitor polls in Dearborn Heights", Election Law Blog (Aug. 3, 2014, 7:38 PM), https://electionlawblog.org/?p=63946; Dearborn Heights City Clerk Facing Allegations of Misconduct Toward Arab American Voters Backpeddles Resignation: Advocacy groups to monitor polls in Dearborn Heights (Aug. 2, 2014, 5:47 PM), https://dawudwalid.wordpress.com/2014/08/03/dearborn-heights-city-clerk-facing-allegations-of-misconduct-toward-arab-american-voters-back-peddles-resignation/

¹⁰⁵ Rick Hasen, "Advocacy groups to monitor polls in Dearborn Heights", Election Law Blog (Aug. 3, 2014, 7:38), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=63946; Dearborn Heights City Clerk Facing Allegations of Misconduct Toward Arab American Voters Backpeddles Resignation: Advocacy groups to monitor polls in Dearborn Heights (Aug. 2, 2014, 5:47 PM), https://dawudwalid.wordpress.com/2014/08/03/dearborn-heights-city-clerk-facing-allegations-of-misconduct-toward-arab-american-voters-back-peddles-resignation/

¹⁰⁶ Detroit Free Press, *Dearborn Heights absentee ballots should be counted, judge rules*, WorldNews (Aug. 6, 2014), http://article.wn.com/view/2014/08/06/Dearborn_ Heights_absentee_ballots_should_be_counted_judge_ru/

¹⁰⁷ Jackie Calmes et al., On Voting Case, Reaction from 'Deeply Disappointed' to 'It's About Time', N.Y. Times (June 25, 2013), http://www.nytimes.com/2013/06/26/ us/politics/on-voting-case-reaction-from-deeply-disappointed-to-its-about-time.html?pagewanted=all&_r=0

¹⁰⁸ Brentin Mock, *Supreme Court Guts Voting Rights Act*, Colorlines (June 25, 2013, 10:30 AM), http://colorlines.com/archives/2013/06/supreme_court_purges_civil_rights_best_weapon_from_voting_rights_act.html; Brentin Mock, *State Attorney Generals Vow Immediate Voter ID Implementation*, Colorlines (June 25, 2013, 4:39 PM), http://colorlines.com/archives/2013/06/section_five_state_attorney_generals_vow_immediate_voter_id_implementation.html; Kara Brandeisky et al., *Everything That's Happened Since Supreme Court Ruled on Voting Rights Act*, ProPublica (Nov. 4, 2014, 12:31 PM), http://www.propublica.org/article/voting-rightsby-state-map; Doug Chapin, *Free Ride: Mississippi To Make Sure Voters Can Get New Required ID*, Election Academy (Mar. 17, 2014), http://editions.lib.umn.edu/ electionacademy/2014/03/17/free-ride-mississippi-to-make/; Martha Bergmark, *Mississippi's Secretary of State Moves to Enforce Voter ID Law*, Huffington Post (July 10, 2013, 4:39 PM), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/martha-bergmark/voting-rights-act-shelby-county-v-holder_b_3575216.html; Emily Le Coz, *Mississippi sails through voter ID test*, The Clarion-Ledger (June 3, 2014, 8:35 PM), http://www.clarionledger.com/story/news/2014/06/03/mississippi-sails-voter-test/9936711/

¹⁰⁹ Geoff Pender, *Tied election down to one voter's ID or drawing straws*, Clarion-Ledger (Sept. 10, 2014, 2:24 PM), http://www.clarionledger.com/story/ news/2014/09/10/candidates-draw-straws-unless-lone-voter-brings/15386135/; Bill Minor, *Minor: Mississippi Voter ID means of suppression*, Clarion-Ledger (Aug. 13, 2015, 10:09 AM), http://www.clarionledger.com/story/opinion/2015/08/13/minor-mississippi-voter-means-suppression/31624803/; Alice Ollstein, *Voting Did Not Go Smoothly Last Night*, Think Progress (Mar. 9, 2016), http://thinkprogress.org/politics/2016/03/09/3757592/four-states-voting-problems/

¹¹⁰ Alice Ollstein, *Voting Did Not Go Smoothly Last Night*, Think Progress (Mar. 9, 2016), http://thinkprogress.org/politics/2016/03/09/3757592/four-states-voting-problems/

¹¹¹ Brentin Mock, *More Research Shows Voter ID Laws Hurt Minorities*, CityLab (Feb. 5, 2016), http://www.citylab.com/politics/2016/02/research-more-conclusivethat-voter-id-laws-hurt-blacks-and-latinos/459819/; Nate Silver, *Measuring the Effects of Voter Identification Laws*, N.Y. Times (July 15, 2012, 9:28 AM), http:// fivethirtyeight.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/07/15/measuring-the-effects-of-voter-identification-laws/?_r=0; *Elections: Issues Related to State Voter Identification Laws*, U.S. Gov't Accountability Office (Feb. 27, 2015), http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-14-634; Michael Herron, *Race, Shelby County, and the Voter Information Verification Act in North Carolina*, ElectionSmith Inc. (Feb. 28, 2015), https://electionsmith.wordpress.com/2015/02/28/race-shelby-county-and-the-voter-information-verification-act-in-north-carolina/; Ashley Lopez, *Study Backs Up What Advocates Predicted: Strict Voter ID Laws Reduce Minority Turnout*, KUT (Feb. 9, 2016), http:// kut.org/post/study-backs-what-advocates-predicted-strict-voter-id-laws-reduce-minority-turnout; Jenny Jarvie, *Voting has gotten tougher in 17 states, and it could alter elections*, L.A. Times (May 6, 2016, 3:00 AM), http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-north-carolina-voting-20160505-story.html

¹¹² Press Release, *New York Voting Rights Organizations Urge Governor Cuomo To Promptly Order Special Election For 12 Vacant Legislative Seats*, NAACP Legal Defense Fund (Mar. 18, 2014), http://www.naacpldf.org/press-release/new-york-voting-rights-organizations-urge-governor-cuomo-promptly-order-special-electi; Letter from Ryan P. Haygood, Director, Political Participation Group, NAACP Legal Defense and Education Fund, Inc., to Andrew Cuomo, Governor, New York (Mar. 18, 2014), *available at* http://aaldef.org/3.18.14%20NYVRC%20Vacancies%20Letter.pdf; Associated Press, *Call for elections for empty state legislative seats*, Saratogian (Mar. 19, 2014, 7:29 AM), http://www.saratogian.com/government-and-politics/20140319/call-for-elections-for-empty-state-legislative-seats

¹¹³ Laura Leslie, *NC voter ID bill moving ahead with Supreme Court ruling*, WRAL (June 25, 2013), http://www.wral.com/nc-senator-voter-id-bill-moving-aheadwith-ruling/12591669/; Brentin Mock, *Supreme Court Guts Voting Rights Act*, Colorlines (June 25, 2013, 10:30 AM), http://colorlines.com/archives/2013/06/supreme_court_purges_civil_rights_best_weapon_from_voting_rights_act.html; Brentin Mock, *State Attorney Generals Vow Immediate Voter ID Implementation*, Colorlines (June 25, 2013, 4:39 PM), http://colorlines.com/archives/2013/06/section_five_state_attorney_generals_vow_immediate_voter_id_implementation.html

¹¹⁴ David Zucchino, *Changes loom for N.C. electorate*, L.A. Times (June 30, 2013), http://www.latimes.com/news/nationworld/nation/la-na-voting-rights-20130630,0,211700.story; Michael Tomsic, *Many Counties Seek Exemption From NC Early Voting Requirements*, WFAE (Feb. 25, 2014), http://wfae.org/post/many-counties-seek-exemption-nc-early-voting-requirements

¹¹⁵ STATEMENT FROM ATTORNEY GENERAL ROY COOPER ON U.S. SUPREME COURT DECISION ON THE VOTING RIGHTS ACT, N.C. Dep't of Justice (June 25, 2013), http://www.ncdoj.gov/News-and-Alerts/News-Releases-and-Advisories/Press-Releases/Statement-from-Attorney-General-Roy-Cooper-on-U-S.aspx; Brentin Mock, NC Senate outdoes the House with harsh voter ID law, Facing South (July 19, 2013, 10:53 AM), http://www.southernstudies.org/2013/07/ nc-senate-outdoes-the-house-with-harsh-voter-id-la.html

¹¹⁶ Colleen Jenkins, U.S. judge declines to stop North Carolina's election law changes, Reuters (Aug. 8, 2014, 8:01 PM), http://mobile.reuters.com/article/idUSKB-N0G829T20140809?irpc=932; Michael C. Herron & Daniel A. Smith, Race, Shelby County, and the Voter Information Verification Act in North Carolina, ElectionSmith Inc. (Feb. 11, 2014), http://electionsmith.wordpress.com/2014/02/11/late-night-exclusive-latest-herron-smith-race-shelby-county-and-the-voter-information-verification-act-in-north-carolina/; Kara Brandeisky et al., Everything That's Happened Since Supreme Court Ruled on Voting Rights Act, ProPublica (Nov. 4, 2014, 12:31 PM), http://www.propublica.org/article/voting-rights-by-state-map; Rick Hasen, Interesting Intervention Motion in North Carolina Challenge to New Voting Law, Election Law Blog (Nov. 25, 2013, 8:16 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=56963&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Colleen Jenkins, North Carolina voting changes to go on trial in 2015, Reuters (Dec. 12, 2013, 7:41 PM), http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/12/13/us-usa-northcarolina-voting-idUSBRE9BB19120131213; Lauren Harmon & Sarah Baron, The Academy Awards of Voter Suppression, American Progress (Feb. 20, 2015), https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/civil-liberties/report/2015/02/20/107013/the-acad-emy-awards-of-voter-suppression/; Naila Awan, Voting Rights Challenges In the Wake of Shelby County, Demos (Feb. 4, 2016), http://www.demos.org/blog/2/4/16/voting-rights-challenges-wake-shelby-county

¹¹⁷ Ari Berman, *Hundreds of Voters Are Disenfranchised by North Carolina's New Voting Restrictions*, The Nation (Sept. 10, 2014), http://www.thenation.com/ blog/181566/hundreds-voters-disenfranchised-north-carolinas-new-voting-restrictions#; Rick Hasen, *North Carolina Seeks Supreme Court Review in Voting Case*, Election Law Blog (Dec. 30, 2014, 5:13 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=69429

¹¹⁸ Justin Levitt, Breaking News: SCOTUS issues NC order, restrictions back in effect, Election Law Blog (Oct. 8, 2014, 4:19 PM), http://electionlawblog. org/?p=66538&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Alan Blinder & Richard Fausset, Federal Judge Upholds North Carolina Voter Rules, N.Y. Times (Apr. 25, 2016), http://mobile.nytimes.com/2016/04/26/us/politics/federal-judge-upholds-north-carolina-voter-id-law.html; N.C. State Conference of the NAACP v. McCrory, 1:13-cv-00658-TDS, Memorandum Opinion and Order (M.D.N.C. Apr. 25, 2016), available at http://electionlawblog.org/wp-content/uploads/nc-voting.pdf; Opinion, Voting Rights Lose in North Carolina, N.Y. Times (Apr. 27, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/27/opinion/voting-rights-lose-in-north-carolina.html

119 Anne Blythe & Colin Campbell, NC legislature votes to soften voter ID requirements, News Observer (June 18, 2015), http://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/article24877873.html; Samantha Lachman, What's At Stake In The Trial Over North Carolina Voting Restrictions, Huffington Post (July 14, 2015), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2015/07/10/north-carolina-voting-trial_n_7754876.html; Gary D. Robertson, Effects of changes on minorities at crux of NC voting trial, WCNC (July 12, 2015), http://legacy.wcnc.com/story/news/local/regional/2015/07/12/effects-of-changes-on-minorities-at-crux-of-nc-voting-trial/30047147/; Erik Eckholm, Voting Rights Legacy of the '60s Heads to Court as North Carolina Law is Tested, N.Y. Times (July 11, 2015), http://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/12/ us/a-voting-rights-legacy-of-the-1960s-heads-to-court-in-north-carolina.html?hp&action=click&pgtype=Homepage&module=first-column-region®ion=top-news&WT.nav=top-news&_r=1; Erik Eckholm, Sides Dispute Basis of North Carolina Voting Laws as Trial Contesting Them Opens, N.Y. Times (July 13, 2015), http://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/14/us/sides-dispute-basis-of-north-carolina-voting-laws-as-trial-contesting-them-opens.html?_r=0; Anne Blythe, Federal trial set to start over NC's election law, News Observer (July 11, 2015), http://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/state-politics/article27044170.html; Michael Hewlett, Expert: N.C.'s election law places burdens on black, Hispanic voters, Winston-Salem Journal (July 15, 2015), http://www.journalnow.com/news/ local/expert-n-c-s-election-law-places-burdens-on-black/article_c8d2dbd8-2b1b-11e5-bb65-7b8d56f39f60.html; David A. Graham, The Past Goes On Trial in North Carolina, The Atlantic (July 15, 2015), http://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2015/07/nc-voting-case/398447/; Opinion, North Carolina's Voting Law Goes on Trial, N.Y. Times (July 15, 2015), http://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/15/opinion/north-carolinas-voting-law-goes-on-trial.html?ref=opinion&_r=1; Michael Hewlett, Expert: High turnout not evidence that North Carolina's law isn't burdensome for black voters, Winston-Salem Journal (July 16, 2015, 1:38 PM), http://www.journalnow.com/news/local/expert-high-turnout-not-evidence-that-north-carolina-s-law/article_79586890-2be1-11e5-bb62-471f7cfa0fac.html; Allie Yee, The uncertain future of voter ID in North Carolina, Facing South (July 17, 2015), http://www.southernstudies.org/2015/07/the-uncertain-future-of-voter-id-in-north-carolina.html; Alice Ollstein, Trial Begins For 'The Worst Voter Suppression Law We've Seen Since The 1960s', Think Progress (July 13, 2015, 11:04 AM), http://thinkprogress.org/ election/2015/07/13/3679610/war-future-voting-rights-heads-court-north-carolina/; Michael Hewlett, Expert: Voters would have faced longer lines in '12 had N.C.'s election law been in place, Winston-Salem Journal (July 21, 2015, 1:23 PM), http://www.journalnow.com/news/local/expert-voters-would-have-faced-longer-linesin-had-n/article_3cc91d80-2fcd-11e5-90a6-fbf399e5c465.htm; Michael Hewlett, State director: 96,000 might have been denied vote if election law had been in effect, Winston-Salem Journal (July 23, 2015, 5:00 AM), http://www.journalnow.com/business/legislator-north-carolina-s-election-law-curtailed-previous-efforts-to/article_ bf07d616-3099-11e5-a048-931a0b9f065c.html; Michael Hewlett, Plaintiffs rest case in federal voting rights trial; state attorneys call first witness, Winston-Salem Journal (July 24, 2015, 6:15 AM), http://www.journalnow.com/news/local/expert-n-c-s-election-law-fits-historical-pattern-in/article_7f1902be-3229-11e5-a67c-d7b-52d50ec1f.html; Michael Hewlett, Federal trial in Winston-Salem could determine meaning of U.S. Voting Rights Act, Winston-Salem Journal (Aug. 8, 2015, 11:42 PM), http://www.journalnow.com/news/elections/federal-trial-in-winston-salem-could-determine-meaning-of-u/article_4314bb8b-34ed-59cc-a3e5-f3e2bb05cfb0. html#.VcbTlHx0AXU.twitter; David A. Graham, Why a Judge Ruled North Carolina's Voter-ID Law Constitutional, The Atlantic (Apr. 26, 2016), http://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/04/why-a-judge-ruled-north-carolinas-voter-id-law-constitutional/479904/

¹²⁰ Ari Berman, *Thousands of Voters Are Disenfranchised by North Carolina's Voting Restrictions*, The Nation (June 16, 2015), http://www.thenation.com/blog/181566/ hundreds-voters-disenfranchised-north-carolinas-new-voting-restrictions#; Liz Kennedy, *A Wild Week for Voting Rights*, Demos (Oct. 10, 2014), http://www.demos. org/blog/10/10/14/wild-week-voting-rights; Anne Blythe, *Obama praises lead plaintiff in NC voting-rights lawsuit*, News Observer (Aug. 13, 2015), http://www. newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/state-politics/article31007307.html

¹²¹ Bruce Siceloff, *NC DMV says it messed up by rejecting 86-year-old woman seeking voter ID*, Wichita Eagle (Feb. 11, 2016), http://www.kansas.com/news/nation-world/national/article59774816.html; Peter St. Onge, *She's 86. She couldn't get a photo ID. Look at the voter fraud we've prevented*, Charlotte Observer (Feb. 10, 2016), http://www.charlotteobserver.com/opinion/article59695406.html; Leadership Conference, *Need Proof of Voting Discrimination? Watch These Videos of N.C. Voters Denied the Right to Vote.*, Medium (Mar. 23, 2016), https://medium.com/@civilrightsorg/need-proof-of-voting-discrimination-watch-these-videos-of-n-cvoters-denied-the-right-to-vote-81cd104c7c9c#.oajzlis1r; NC Voting Rights 2016 Primary Press Call, audio file, Picosong, http://picosong.com/AaHe/ (last visited June 10, 2016); Moses Colbert, *N.C. Voting Rights*, YouTube (Mar. 23, 2016), https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=V0vuCJxbgZE&feature=youtu.be; Terrillin Cunningham, *N.C. Voting Rights*, YouTube (Mar. 23, 2016), https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9w_fonOgwKc&feature=youtu.be; Dale Hicks, *N.C. Voting Rights*, YouTube (Mar. 23, 2016), https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9w_fonOgwKc&feature=youtu.be; Dale Hicks, *N.C. Voting Rights*, YouTube.com/watch?v=aC4owCZgD1w&feature=youtu.be; Gregory K. Moss, *N.C. Voting Rights*, YouTube (Mar 23, 2016), https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=63qAK6QEeU8&feature=youtu.be

¹²² Isela Gutierrez & Bob Hall, *Alarm Bells from Silenced Voters*, Democracy North Carolina (June 2015), http://democracy-nc.org/downloads/SilencedVoters.pdf; Ari Berman, *Thousands of Voters Are Disenfranchised by North Carolina's Voting Restrictions*, The Nation (June 16, 2015), http://www.thenation.com/article/thousands-of-voters-are-disenfranchised-by-north-carolinas-voting-restrictions/; Jim Morrill, *Slim turnout expected in next month's NC primaries*, Charlotte Observer (Aug. 4, 2015), http://www.charlotteobserver.com/news/politics-government/article29963316.html

¹²³ Liz Kennedy, A Wild Week for Voting Rights, Demos (Oct. 10, 2014), http://www.demos.org/blog/10/10/14/wild-week-voting-rights; Lauren Harmon & Sarah Baron, The Academy Awards of Voter Suppression, American Progress (Feb. 20, 2015), https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/civil-liberties/re-port/2015/02/20/107013/the-academy-awards-of-voter-suppression/; Brentin Mock, The Voting Rights Act Turned 50, But There's Not a Lot to Celebrate, The Atlantic (Aug. 11, 2015), http://www.nationaljournal.com/next-america/economic-empowerment/50th-anniversary-of-voting-rights-act-still-not-a-lot-to-celebrate-201508011; Advancement Project, NC NAACP v. McCrory: Key Arguments in Lawsuit Against North Carolina's Voter Suppression Law, N.C. Lutheran, http:// www.nclutheran.org/news/2015/2015-07-07-Trial-Onepager.pdf (last visited June 10, 2016); William Barber II, The Retreat From Voting Rights, N.Y. Times (Apr. 28, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/28/opinion/the-retreat-from-voting-rights.html?ref=opinion&_r=0

¹²⁴ Advancement Project, NC NAACP v. McCrory: Key Arguments in Lawsuit Against North Carolina's Voter Suppression Law, N.C. Lutheran, http://www.nclutheran. org/news/2015/2015-07-07-Trial-Onepager.pdf (last visited June 10, 2016)

¹²⁵ Advancement Project, NC NAACP v. McCrory: Key Arguments in Lawsuit Against North Carolina's Voter Suppression Law, N.C. Lutheran, http://www.nclutheran. org/news/2015/2015-07-07-Trial-Onepager.pdf (last visited June 10, 2016); William Barber II, *The Retreat From Voting Rights*, N.Y. Times (Apr. 28, 2016), http:// www.nytimes.com/2016/04/28/opinion/the-retreat-from-voting-rights.html?ref=opinion&_r=0

¹²⁶ Victoria Cavaliere, NAACP seeks to halt implementation of North Carolina voter ID law, Reuters (Nov. 25, 2015), http://mobile.reuters.com/article/ idUSL1N13K0OV20151125; Michael Hewlett, Judge: Photo ID in effect for primary, Winston-Salem Journal (Jan. 15, 2016), http://www.journalnow.com/ news/elections/judge-denies-preliminary-injunction-in-voter-id-law-voters-will/article_b0cd7668-cc8e-5c4c-9068-a391ca9dd4ba.html?platform=hootsuite; Pam Fessler, Election Officials Tackle Confusing Voter ID Laws In North Carolina, NPR (Mar. 3, 2016), http://www.npr.org/2016/03/03/469083115/election-officials-help-north-carolina-voters-tackle-confusing-voter-id-laws?utm_campaign=storyshare&utm_source=twitter.com&utm_medium=social; Ari Berman, North Carolina's Voter ID Law Could Block 218,000 Registered Voters From the Polls, The Nation (Mar. 14, 2016), http://www.thenation.com/article/north-carolinas-voterid-law-could-block-218000-registered-voters-from-the-polls/

127 Michael Hewlett, Voter ID case will go to trial in January, Winston-Salem Journal (Jan. 7, 2016), http://www.journalnow.com/news/elections/voter-id-casewill-go-to-trial-in-january/article_3241eec6-6a5c-593c-a9ad-33c0786d7e45.html?platform=hootsuite; Michael Hewlett, NAACP: Postpone NC voter ID trial until after primaries, Winston-Salem Journal (Jan. 14, 2016), http://www.journalnow.com/news/elections/naacp-postpone-nc-voter-id-trial-until-after-primaries/article_df2fdf54-9b64-513e-a418-12dd6f3fb64d.html?platform=hootsuite; Michael Hewlett, Trial over North Carolina's photo ID law begins; plaintiffs allege new law is discriminatory, Winston-Salem Journal (Jan. 25, 2016), http://www.journalnow.com/news/elections/trial-over-north-carolina-s-photo-id-law-begins-plaintiffs/ article_6d384a6d-0eb2-5d81-b949-0b5238d2ab35.html; Alan Blinder & Ken Otterbourg, Arguments Over North Carolina Voter ID Law Begin in Federal Court, N.Y. Times (Jan. 25, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/01/26/us/arguments-over-north-carolina-voter-id-law-begin-in-federal-court.html?_r=0; Sari Horwitz, North Carolina voter-ID case could have ramifications across U.S., Washington Post (Jan. 25, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/northcarolina-voter-id-case-could-have-ramifications-across-us/2016/01/25/0a70c888-c384-11e5-a4aa-f25866ba0dc6_story.html; Colleen Jenkins, North Carolina's voter ID law goes on trial, Reuters (Jan. 25, 2016), http://www.reuters.com/article/us-north-carolina-voterid-idUSKCN0V31DD; Anne Blythe, NC voter ID trial opens in Winston-Salem, News Observer (Jan. 24, 2016), http://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/state-politics/article56372765.html; North Carolina Voter ID Requirement On Trial In Federal Court, WBUR (Jan. 25, 2016), https://hereandnow.wbur.org/2016/01/25/north-carolina-voter-id-law; Anne Blythe, Wisconsin professor questions NC legislators' claims that Voter ID law aimed to prevent fraud, Charlotte Observer (Jan. 25, 2016), http://www.charlotteobserver.com/news/politics-government/article56552143.html; Zachary Roth, North Carolina's voter ID law on trial, MSNBC (Jan. 27, 2016), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/north-carolinas-voter-id-law-trial; Michael Hewlett, Witness: Cultural differences cause voter ID headaches, Winston-Salem Journal (Jan. 28, 2016), http://www.journalnow. com/news/elections/witness-cultural-differences-cause-photo-id-headaches/article_efd94926-27a6-5a01-9267-0551cf31e0b7.html; Michael Hewlett, NAACP lawyers grill elections director in trial over photo IDs, Winston-Salem Journal (Jan. 29, 2016), http://www.journalnow.com/news/elections/naacp-lawyers-grill-elections-director-in-trial-over-photo-ids/article_d96ab129-ad7e-50eb-89d5-ebfc2be4fde8.html; Michael Hewlett, Federal trial on voter ID expected to wrap up Monday, Winston-Salem Journal (Jan. 29, 2016), http://www.journalnow.com/news/elections/federal-trial-on-voter-id-expected-to-wrap-up-monday/article_57b44ec4-5f2f-5063-90c8-0006dae3a40a.html; Anne Blythe, Decision on NC's voter ID law now rests with federal judge, Charlotte Observer (Feb. 1, 2016), http://www.charlotteobserver.com/news/politics-government/article57830038.html; Michael Tomsic & Marshall Terry, In Voter ID Closing Arguments, Federal Judge Questions Intent, Process, Other States' Laws, WFAE (Feb. 2, 2016), http://wfae.org/post/voter-id-closing-arguments-federal-judge-questions-intent-process-other-states-laws; Gary D. Robertson, Ruling may be weeks off in NC voter ID case, Citizen Times (Feb. 2, 2016), http://www.citizen-times.com/story/news/2016/02/02/ruling-may-weeksnc-voter-case/79684302/; Jamiles Lartey, North Carolina 'intentionally passed' discriminatory voter ID law, lawyer says, The Guardian (Feb. 2, 2016), http://www. theguardian.com/us-news/2016/feb/02/north-carolina-voter-id-law-race-discrimination-closing-arguments; Michael Hewlett, State NAACP to redouble efforts to get out vote in light of photo ID requirement, Winston-Salem Journal (Feb. 2, 2016), http://www.journalnow.com/news/elections/state-naacp-to-redouble-efforts-to-getout-vote-in/article_95a9c014-13a7-5163-a086-c2ad8bd48a54.html?platform=hootsuite; Sari Horwitz, North Carolina voter-ID case could have ramifications across U.S., Washington Post (Jan. 25, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/north-carolina-voter-id-case-could-have-ramifications-acrossus/2016/01/25/0a70c888-c384-11e5-a4aa-f25866ba0dc6_story.html; Jennie Jarvie, Does North Carolina voter ID law suppress minority votes? A federal judge will decide., L.A. Times (Feb. 4, 2016), http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-voter-id-20160204-story.html

¹²⁸ Anne Blythe, Voter ID lawsuit cam proceed in state court, judge rules, News Observer (Sept. 23, 2015), http://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-govern-ment/state-politics/article36281472.html; Mark Binker, Lawsuit over voter ID stalls after legislative changes, WRAL (June 22, 2015), http://www.wral.com/lawsuit-over-voter-id-stalls-after-legislative-changes/14730880/; Rick Hasen, Big News: Changes Mad to North Carolina Voter ID Law, Election Law Blog (June 18, 2015, 1:13 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=73591&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%-2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Anne Blythe & Colin Campbell, NC legislature votes to soften voter ID requirements, News Observer (June 18, 2015), http://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/article24877873.html; Bob Hall, NC Republicans Suddenly Change Voter ID Requirement, Democracy N.C. (June 25, 2015), http://nc-democracy.org/nc-republicans-suddenly-change-voter-id-requirement/; Nicole Caporaso, Law creates alternatives to photo ID for voting, The Daily Tar Heel (July 2, 2015), http://www.dailytarheel.com/article/2015/07/law-creates-alternatives-to-photo-id-for-voting; Michael Hewlett, Court documents: Legal challenge to N.C. voter ID could be settled, Winston-Salem Journal (Aug. 18, 2015), http://www.journalnow.com/news/lections/local/legal-challenge-to-n-c-voter-id-law-could-be/article_ff4da1a0-6c39-5ad9-a068-9645c320159b.html#.VdNbixFAekU.twitter; Anne Blythe, Two sides negotiate voter ID provision, News Observer (Aug. 19, 2015), http://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/state-politics/article31532189.html; Michael Hewlett, State wants federal judge to rule on Voter ID before March primaries, Winston-Salem Journal (Oct. 8, 2015), http://www.journalnow.com/news/local/state-wants-federal-judge-to-rule-on-voter-id-bearticle_ca65a92d-d8e3-578b-9fc1-0e84bc9d02d7.html#.VhZzNfnPwQw.twitter; Kelly Fetty, In NC voter ID hearing, lawyers point to South Carolina law, Digital Journal (Oct. 29, 2015), http://ww

¹²⁹ Pam Fessler, *Election Officials Tackle Confusing Voter ID Laws In North Carolina*, NPR (Mar. 3, 2016), http://www.npr.org/2016/03/03/469083115/election-officials-help-north-carolina-voters-tackle-confusing-voter-id-laws?utm_campaign=storyshare&utm_source=twitter.com&utm_medium=social; Richard L. Hasen, *The Hard Power of 'Soft' Voter-ID Laws*, The Atlantic (Mar. 14, 2016), http://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/03/the-hard-power-of-soft-voter-idlaws/473595/; Anne Blythe, *Voting rights group: March primary signals problems for NC voters*, News Observer (May 26, 2016), http://www.newsobserver.com/news/ politics-government/state-politics/article80188707.html ¹³⁰ Kira Lerner, *Students Are Being Rejected From The Polls Because Of North Carolina's Voter ID Law*, Think Progress (Mar. 15, 2016), http://thinkprogress.org/politics/2016/03/15/3760266/north-carolina-voter-id/

¹³¹ William Barber II, *The Retreat From Voting Rights*, N.Y. Times (Apr. 28, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/28/opinion/the-retreat-from-voting-rights. html?ref=opinion&_r=0

¹³² Logan Graham, COLUMN: I tried to get a voter ID card, here is what happened, Technician (Feb. 24, 2016), http://www.technicianonline.com/opinion/article_ 5cac73d2-db75-11e5-8921-036c6bef3d9d.html

¹³³ Zachary Roth, *Scattered problems for voters at polling sites, especially in the South*, MSNBC (Mar. 2, 2016), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/scattered-problems-voters-polling-sites-especially-the-south; Jen Jones, *Democracy NC "Vote Protectors" Assist Hundreds of Voters*, Democracy N.C. (Mar. 16, 2016), http://nc-democracy.org/ democracy-nc-vote-protectors-assist-hundreds-of-voters/; Anne Blythe, *Voting rights group: March primary signals problems for NC voters*, News Observer (May 26, 2016), http://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/state-politics/article80188707.html

¹³⁴ Kira Lerner, *Students Are Being Rejected From The Polls Because Of North Carolina's Voter ID Law*, Think Progress (Mar. 15, 2016), http://thinkprogress.org/politics/2016/03/15/3760266/north-carolina-voter-id/; Ari Berman, *How North Carolina Is Discriminating Against Voters at the Polls*, The National (Mar. 25, 2016), http://www.thenation.com/article/how-north-carolina-is-discriminating-against-voters-at-the-polls/; Anne Blythe, *Voting rights group: March primary signals problems for NC voters*, News Observer (May 26, 2016), http://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/state-politics/article80188707.html

¹³⁵ Rudy Ravindra, *My brush with North Carolina voter ID law*, News Observer (Mar. 18, 2016), http://www.newsobserver.com/opinion/op-ed/article66929422. html; Naila Awan, *Shelby County's Damage Evident in North Carolina Voter ID Decision*, Demos (Apr. 26, 2016), http://www.demos.org/blog/4/26/16/shelby-countys-damage-evident-north-carolina-voter-id-decision; Eric Kleefeld, *Voter ID horror story: NC poll workers forced brown-skinned couple to take a 'spelling test*', Raw Story (Mar. 21, 2016), https://www.rawstory.com/2016/03/voter-id-horror-story-nc-poll-workers-forced-brown-skinned-couple-to-take-a-spelling-test/; NC Voting Rights 2016 Primary Press Call, audio file, Picosong, http://picosong.com/AaHe/ (last visited June 10, 2016); Ari Berman, *How North Carolina Is Discriminating Against Voters at the Polls*, The Nation (Mar. 25, 2016), http://www.thenation.com/article/how-north-carolina-is-discriminating-against-voters-at-the-polls/; Haley McDougal, *When IDs don't match: How new voter ID laws affect the transgender community*, Daily Tar Heel (Apr. 12, 2016), http://www.dailytarheel.com/article/2016/04/ when-ids-dont-match-how-new-voter-id-laws-affect-the-transgender-community; Anne Blythe, *Voting rights group: March primary signals problems for NC voters*, News Observer (May 26, 2016), http://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/state-politics/article80188707.html

¹³⁶ Brentin Mock, *More Research Shows Voter ID Laws Hurt Minorities*, CityLab (Feb. 5, 2016), http://www.citylab.com/politics/2016/02/research-more-conclusivethat-voter-id-laws-hurt-blacks-and-latinos/459819/; Nate Silver, *Measuring the Effects of Voter Identification Laws*, N.Y. Times (July 15, 2012), http://fivethirtyeight.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/07/15/measuring-the-effects-of-voter-identification-laws/?_r=0; *Elections: Issues Related to State Voter Identification Laws*, U.S. Gov't Accountability Office (Feb. 27, 2015), http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-14-634; Michael Herron, *Race, Shelby County, and the Voter Information Verification Act in North Carolina*, ElectionSmith Inc. (Feb. 28, 2015), https://electionsmith.wordpress.com/2015/02/28/race-shelby-county-and-the-voter-information-verification-act-in-north-carolina/; Jenny Jarvie, *Voting has gotten tougher in 17 states, and it could alter elections*, L.A. Times (May 6, 2016), http://www.latimes.com/nation/ la-na-north-carolina-voting-20160505-story.html

¹³⁷ Anne Blythe, *Federal judge upholds law requiring voter ID in NC elections*, Charlotte Observer (Apr. 25, 2016), http://www.charlotteobserver.com/news/politics-government/article73858107.html; Alan Blinder & Richard Fausset, *Federal Judge Upholds North Carolina Voter Rules*, N.Y. Times (Apr. 25, 2016), http:// mobile.nytimes.com/2016/04/26/us/politics/federal-judge-upholds-north-carolina-voter-id-law.html; William Barber II, *The Retreat From Voting Rights*, N.Y. Times (Apr. 28, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/28/opinion/the-retreat-from-voting-rights.html?ref=opinion&_r=0; Allegra Chapman, *Tarheel Tarnish: North Carolina Court Strips Voters of Their Rights*, Huffington Post (Apr. 27, 2016), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/allegra-chapman/tarheel-tarnish-north-car_b_9789670. html; Editorial, *Voting Rights Lose in North Carolina*, N.Y. Times (Apr. 27, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/27/opinion/voting-rights-lose-in-north-carolina.html; Naila Awan, *Shelby County's Damage Evident in North Carolina Voter ID Decision*, Demos (Apr. 26, 2016), http://www.demos.org/blog/4/26/16/shelby-countys-damage-evident-north-carolina-voter-id-decision; Sari Horwitz, *Federal judge upholds controversial North Carolina voting law*, Washington Post (Apr. 26, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/federal-judge-upholds-controversial-north-carolina-voting-law/2016/04/25/97757236-0b4d-11e 6-a6b6-2e6de3695b0e_story.html; Colleen Jenkins, *Federal judge Upholds voter ID law in North Carolina*, Reuters (Apr. 26, 2016), http://www.reuters.com/article/ us-north-carolina-voterid-idUSKCN0XN073; Brent Kendall, *Judge Upholds North Carolina Voter-ID Law, Other Restrictions*, Wall Street Journal (Apr. 25, 2016), http://www.wsj.com/articles/judge-upholds-north-carolina-voter-id-law-other-restrictions-1461642056; David A. Graham, *Why a Judge Ruled North Carolina's Voter-ID Law Constitutional*, The Atlantic (Apr. 26, 2016), http://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/04/why-a-judge-ruled-nort

¹³⁸ N.C. State Conference of the NAACP v. McCrory, No. 16-1468, Notice of Oral Argument (4th Cir. May 16, 2016), http://pdfserver.amlaw.com/nlj/NC_voter_ ca4_20160428.pdf; Anne Blythe, NC elections law ruling to be appealed, Charlotte Observer (Apr. 26, 2016), http://www.charlotteobserver.com/news/politics-government/article74080022.html; Gary D. Robertson, Federal ruling on N Carolina voting laws bolsters voter ID, Associated Press (Apr. 26, 2016), http://bigstory. ap.org/article/a0f19725ada84f27a541863fa04b7570/federal-ruling-n-carolina-election-laws-bolsters-voter-id; Sari Horwitz, How North Carolina became the epicenter of the voting rights battle, Washington Post (Apr. 26, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/how-north-carolina-became-the-epicenter-ofthe-voting-rights-battle/2016/04/26/af05c5a8-0bcb-11e6-8ab8-9ad050f76d7d_story.html; Alan Blinder, Opponents of North Carolina's Voter ID Law Appeal Ruling, N.Y. Times (Apr. 26, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/27/us/north-carolina-voter-id-rules-appeals-court.html; Anne Blythe, NC election law case to get quick review, News Observer (Apr. 28, 2016), http://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/politics-columns-blogs/under-the-dome/article74483507. html; N.C. State Conference of the NAACP v. McCrory, No. 16-1468, 1:13-cv-00658-TDS, Order Expediting briefing schedule (4th Cir. Apr. 28, 2016), available at http://pdfserver.amlaw.com/nlj/NC_voter_ca4_20160428.pdf; N.C. State Conference of the NAACP v. McCrory, No. 16-1468, Notice of Oral Argument (4th Cir. May 16, 2016), available at http://electionLaw Blog (May 25, 2016, 3:59 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=83146 ¹³⁹ Anne Blythe, Critics of NC's voter ID law to present their case in court Friday, News Observer (Jan. 29, 2015), http://www.newsobserver. com/2015/01/29/4515577/opponents-of-nc-voter-id-law-to.html; Jennifer Farmer, Federal Judge Denies NC Officials' Motion to Dismiss Photo ID Claim in Voter Suppression Law, Advancement Project (Oct. 23, 2015), http://www.advancementproject.org/news/entry/federal-judge-denies-nc-officials-motion-to-dismiss-photoid-claim-in-voter; Gary D. Robertson, State judge weighs whether to schedule voter ID trial, Citizen Times (May 21, 2016), http://www.citizen-times.com/story/news/ local/2016/05/21/state-judge-weighs-whether-schedule-voter-trial/84707242/

140 Zachary Roth, Study: North Carolina Polling Site Changes Hurt Blacks, NBC News (Nov. 23, 2015), http://www.nbcnews.com/news/nbcblk/study-north-carolina-polling-site-changes-hurt-blacks-n468251

¹⁴¹ Ari Berman, *North Carolina Republicans Escalate Attack on Student Voting*, The Nation (Aug. 20, 2013), http://www.thenation.com/blog/175837/north-carolina-republicans-escalate-attack-student-voting#; Michael Tomsic, *Many Counties Seek Exemption From NC Early Voting Requirements*, WFAE (Feb. 25, 2014), http:// wfae.org/post/many-counties-seek-exemption-nc-early-voting-requirements; Penda D. Hair, *North Carolina's Student Voting Battle Is Not Over*, Huffington Post (Nov. 5, 2013), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/penda-d-hair/north-carolinas-student-voting-battle_b_3868345.html

¹⁴² Matthew Burns, *Judge orders county to provide early voting site on App State campus*, WRAL (Oct. 13, 2014), http://www.wral.com/judge-orders-county-to-provide-early-voting-site-on-app-state-campus/14074008/; *Anderson v. North Carolina State Bd. of Elections*, No. 14-cvs-012648, Order denying Respondent's Motion to Dismiss and Remanding the Matter to Respondent (N.C. Super. Ct. Oct. 13, 2014), *available at* http://electionlawblog.org/wp-content/uploads/20141013-NCearly-vote.pdf; Mitch Weiss & Michael Biesecker, *Emails: NC board member involved in disputed voting plan*, Yahoo News (July 14, 2015), http://news.yahoo.com/ emails-nc-board-member-involved-disputed-voting-plan-221924520.html; Michael Tomsic, *Many Counties Seek Exemption From NC Early Voting Requirements*, WFAE (Feb. 25, 2014), http://wfae.org/post/many-counties-seek-exemption-nc-early-voting-requirements; Penda D. Hair, *North Carolina's Student Voting Battle Is Not Over*, Huffington Post (Nov. 5, 2013), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/penda-d-hair/north-carolinas-student-voting-battle_b_3868345.html

¹⁴³ Rick Hasen, Stays (and Lack of Stays) Everywhere, Election Law Blog (Oct. 18,2014, 12:39 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=67082; Rick Hasen, North Carolina Court of Appeals Upholds Student Voting Site, Election Law Blog (Oct. 21, 2014, 1:44 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=67225&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29

¹⁴⁴ Rick Hasen, Stays (and Lack of Stays) Everywhere, Election Law Blog (Oct. 18,2014, 12:39 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=67082; Rick Hasen, North Carolina Court of Appeals Upholds Student Voting Site, Election Law Blog (Oct. 21, 2014, 1:44 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=67225&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Rick Hasen, "N.C. Supreme Court Oks App State voting Site", Election Law Blog (Oct. 22,2014, 4:51 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=67302&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=-Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29

¹⁴⁵ Meghann Evans, *Elections board tables vote on security officers at polling sites*, Winston-Salem Journal (Aug. 20, 2013), http://www.journalnow.com/news/local/ article_a3528306-0a05-11e3-adf2-001a4bcf6878.html

¹⁴⁶ Bertrand M. Gutierrez, *Chairman: Eliminate WSSU early-voting site*, Winston-Salem Journal (Aug. 18, 2013), http://www.journalnow.com/news/elections/local/ article_3da9300a-07a2-11e3-b6b3-001a4bcf6878.html

¹⁴⁷ Rick Hasen, *"The sneaky new voter suppression tool in North Carolina, uncovered by one of our own*", Election Law Blog (Oct. 2, 2015, 5:57 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=76415&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29

¹⁴⁸ Richard Fausset, *Mistrust in North Carolina Over Plan to Reduce Precincts*, N.Y. Times (July 7, 2014), http://www.nytimes.com/2014/07/08/us/08northcarolina. html?emc=eta1&_r=0; Editorial, *Potential voting precinct merger spotlights deeper problem*, Shelby Star (July 6, 2014), http://www.shelbystar.com/opinion/our-opinion/editorial-potential-voting-precinct-merger-spotlights-deeper-problem-1.342258

¹⁴⁹ Richard Fausset, *Mistrust in North Carolina Over Plan to Reduce Precincts*, N.Y. Times (July 7, 2014), http://www.nytimes.com/2014/07/08/us/08northcarolina. html?emc=eta1&_r=0; Danielle Battaglia, *Five polling locations to move*, News Advance (Mar. 5, 2014), http://www.newsadvance.com/rockingham_now/news/ north_carolina/five-polling-locations-to-move/article_b6a8495a-a48c-11e3-8667-0017a43b2370.html; Brad Kesler, *Voting sites a hot issue in Rockingham*, News Record (Feb. 2, 2014), http://www.news-record.com/news/local_news/article_686b2afa-b07c-56cd-9e1d-de290c3ae432.html; *Rockingham voting to move outside schools*?, WXII 12 (Jan. 23, 2014), http://www.wxii12.com/news/local-news/piedmont/rockingham-voting-to-move-outside-schools/24072048; Brad Kesler, *Rockingham elections board restores school as polling place*, News Record (Mar. 18, 2014), http://www.news-record.com/news/article_67c6f26e-aee6-11e3-9786-0017a43b2370.html

¹⁵⁰ Sharon McCloskey, *County board to student candidate: you can vote (for now), but you can't run for city council,* Progressive Pulse (Aug. 14, 2013), http://pulse. ncpolicywatch.org/2013/08/14/county-board-to-student-candidate-you-can-vote-for-now-but-you-cant-run-for-city-council/; Rick Hasen, *Pasquotank County, NC Appeal*, Election Law Blog (Aug. 21, 2013, 7:35 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=54680

¹⁵¹ Sarah Childress, *After Shelby, Voting-Law Changes Come One Town at a Time*, PBS (Aug. 8, 2013), http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/government-elections-politics/after-shelby-voting-law-changes-come-one-town-at-a-time/

¹⁵² Colin Campbell, *Wake County GOP chairman cites redistricting battle in fundraising letter*, News Observer (Apr. 13, 2015), http://www.newsobserver.com/news/ politics-government/politics-columns-blogs/under-the-dome/article18422735.html; Jeffrey C. Billman, *Breaking: Wake County voters file federal lawsuit to stop redistricting law (updated)*, Indy Week (Apr. 9, 2015), http://www.indyweek.com/news/archives/2015/04/09/breaking-wake-county-voters-file-federal-lawsuit-tostop-redistricting-law

¹⁵³ T. Keung Hui, *Elections officials want rehearing of Wake County school case*, News & Observer (July 8, 2015, 5:09 PM), http://www.newsobserver.com/news/local/education/wake-ed-blog/article26807980.html

¹⁵⁴ Rick Hasen, *"Accusations fly as NC House changes course on Greensboro redistricting"*, Election Law Blog (July 5,2015, 8:22 PM), http://electionlawblog. org/?p=74041; Colin Campbell, *Accusations fly as NC House changes course on Greensboro redistricting*, News Observer (July 2, 2015), http://www.newsobserver.com/ news/politics-government/politics-columns-blogs/under-the-dome/article26047744.html

¹⁵⁵ City of Greensboro v. Guilford Cnty. Bd. of Elections, 120 F. Supp. 3d 479 (M.D.N.C. 2015), available at http://electionlawblog.org/wp-content/uploads/greensboro-opinion.pdf; Stephanie Ando, Federal judge rules in favor of city in Greensboro redistricting lawsuit, Fox 8 (July 23, 2015), http://myfox8.com/2015/07/23/federal-judge-to-hear-arguments-in-greensboro-redistricting-lawsuit/

¹⁵⁶ Scott Bomboy, *Upcoming elections at the heart of new Voting Rights Act battle*, Constitution Daily (June 26, 2013), http://blog.constitutioncenter.org/2013/06/ elections-at-the-heart-of-new-voting-rights-act-battle/; Zachary Roth, *That was quick: Texas moves ahead with discriminatory voting laws*, MSNBC (Feb. 5, 2014), http://tv.msnbc.com/2013/06/25/that-was-quick-texas-moves-ahead-with-discriminatory-voting-laws/

¹⁵⁷ Anson Asaka, *The Supreme Court Unleashed the South on Black Voters*, New Possibilities Blog (June 29, 2013), http://new-possibilities.blogspot.com/2013/06/thesupreme-court-unleashed-south-on.html; Zachary Roth, *It begins: Republicans rush to change voting laws*, MSNBC (Oct. 2, 2013), http://tv.msnbc.com/2013/06/27/ gop-voter-id-push-gathers-steam-after-scotus-ruling/; Brentin Mock, *State Attorney Generals Vow Immediate Voter ID Implementation*, Colorlines (June 25, 2013), http://colorlines.com/archives/2013/06/section_five_state_attorney_generals_vow_immediate_voter_id_implementation.html; Kara Brandeisky et al., *Everything That's Happened Since Supreme Court Ruled on Voting Rights Act*, ProPublica (Nov. 4, 2014), http://www.propublica.org/article/voting-rights-by-state-map; Lauren Harmon & Sarah Baron, *The Academy Awards of Voter Suppression*, American Progress (Feb. 20, 2015), https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/civil-liberties/ report/2015/02/20/107013/the-academy-awards-of-voter-suppression/

¹⁵⁸ South Carolina – Prepared to Vote 2016, NAACP Legal Defense Fund, http://www.naacpldf.org/files/case_issue/South%20Carolina%202016%20Prepared%20 to%20Vote_0.pdf (last visited June 10, 2016); South Carolina v. United States, Civ. A. No. 1:12-cv-00203-CKK (D.D.C. Oct. 10, 2012), NAACP Legal Defense Fund, http://www.naacpldf.org/case-issue/south-carolina-v-holder (last updated July, 24, 2015)

¹⁵⁹ Zachary Roth, *Confusion over South Carolina ID law could keep voters away*, MSNBC (Feb. 27, 2016), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/confusion-over-south-carolina-id-law-could-keep-voters-away; Jared Keller, *How Will South Carolina's Voter ID Law Affect the Democratic Primary?*, Pacific Standard (Feb. 17, 2016), http:// www.psmag.com/politics-and-law/how-will-south-carolinas-voter-id-law-affect-the-democratic-primary; Kira Lerner, *South Carolina Voters Are Getting Misleading Instructions About Voter ID*, Think Progress (Feb. 19, 2016), http://thinkprogress.org/politics/2016/02/19/3750017/south-carolina-voters-are-getting-misleading-instructions-about-voter-id/; Ari Berman, *63,756 Reasons Racism Is Still Alive in South Carolina*, The Nation (Feb. 25, 2016), http://www.thenation.com/article/63756-reasons-why-racism-is-still-alive-in-south-carolina/; Richard L. Hasen, *The Hard Power of 'Soft' Voter-ID Laws*, The Atlantic (Mar. 14, 2016), http://www. theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/03/the-hard-power-of-soft-voter-id-laws/473595/

¹⁶⁰ Charles Swenson, *Election 2016: Voter ID law didn't stop 'dead' man from casting ballot*, Coastal Observer (Mar. 3, 2016), http://www.coastalobserver.com/articles/2016/030316/3.html

¹⁶¹ Legislation Search by Bill Number, South Carolina Legislature, http://www.scstatehouse.gov/billsearch.php (last visited June 10, 2016)

¹⁶² Anna Lee, *No party council elections may hurt minorities*, Greenville Online (Mar. 11, 2014), http://www.greenvilleonline.com/story/news/politics/make-yourvoice-heard/2014/03/11/no-party-council-elections-may-hurt-minorities-/6280713/

¹⁶³ Tom Curry, *Let the lawsuits begin: Advocates pivot strategy following Voting Rights Act ruling*, NBC (June 29, 2013), http://nbcpolitics.nbcnews.com/_ news/2013/06/29/19192537-let-the-lawsuits-begin-advocates-pivot-strategy-following-voting-rights-act-ruling?lite; Naila Awan, *Voting Rights Challenges In the Wake of Shelby County*, Demos (Feb. 4, 2016), http://www.demos.org/blog/2/4/16/voting-rights-challenges-wake-shelby-county

¹⁶⁴ Brentin Mock, *Like It or Not, Voter ID Is Not Working*, CityLab (Mar. 3, 2016), http://www.citylab.com/politics/2016/03/voter-id-is-not-working-photo-laws/471957/

¹⁶⁵ Brentin Mock, *Like It or Not, Voter ID Is Not Working*, CityLab (Mar. 3, 2016), http://www.citylab.com/politics/2016/03/voter-id-is-not-working-photo-laws/471957/

¹⁶⁶ Luke Quinton et al., *Voting Rights Act Partially Overturned; Texas Implements Voter ID Law*, KUT (June 25, 2013), http://kutnews.org/post/voting-rights-act-partially-overturned-texas-implements-voter-id-law; Zachary Roth, *That was quick: Texas moves ahead with discriminatory voting laws*, MSNBC (Feb. 5, 2014), http:// tv.msnbc.com/2013/06/25/that-was-quick-texas-moves-ahead-with-discriminatory-voting-laws; Rick Hasen, *"Texas voting suggests trouble on the horizon"*, Election Law Blog (Nov. 6, 2013, 8:38 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=56524

¹⁶⁷ Brentin Mock, *Like It or Not, Voter ID Is Not Working*, CityLab (Mar. 3, 2016), http://www.citylab.com/politics/2016/03/voter-id-is-not-working-photo-laws/471957/

¹⁶⁸ *LDF's Political Participation Team Challenges Texas's Discriminatory Photo ID Law*, NAACP Legal Defense Fund, http://www.naacpldf.org/tx-photo-id-ldfs-political-participation-team-challenges-texas-discriminatory-photo-id-law (last updated Oct. 18, 2014); Matt Woolbright, *Legal challenge of Texas voter ID law kicks off in federal court*, Caller (sept. 2, 2014), http://www.caller.com/news/local/legal-challenge-of-texas-voter-id-law-kicks-off-in-federal-court-ep-592034961.html; *United States v. Texas*, No. 2:13-cv-0263 (S.D. Tex.), NAACP Legal Defense Fund, http://www.naacpldf.org/case-issue/united-states-v-texas-et-al (last updated May 25, 2016) ¹⁶⁹ United States v. Texas, No. 2:13-cv-0263 (S.D. Tex.), NAACP Legal Defense Fund, http://www.naacpldf.org/case-issue/united-states-v-texas-et-al (last updated May 25, 2016); Liz Kennedy, A Wild Week for Voting Rights, Demos (Oct. 10, 2014), http://www.demos.org/blog/10/10/14/wild-week-voting-rights; Will Weissert & Todd Richmond, Courts block voter ID laws in Texas, Wisconsin, Associated Press (Oct. 10, 2014), http://bigstory.ap.org/article/e41aa3c2e5ac4d1bae7eb7ce-3402cfed/courts-block-voter-id-laws-texas-wisconsin; Ryan J. Reilly, Federal Court Blocks Texas Voter ID Law, Calling It A 'Poll Tax', Huffington Post (Oct. 9, 2014), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/10/09/texas-voter-id_n_5962674.html; David G. Savage, Wisconsin and Texas voter ID laws blocked by courts, L.A. Times (Oct. 9, 2014), http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-courts-voter-id-20141009-story.html; Zachary Roth, Texas voter ID law struck down, Wisconsin's blocked, MSNBC (Oct. 10, 2014), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/texas-voter-id-law-struck-down; Chris Hopkins, Supreme Court Halts Wisconsin Voter ID Law; Texas Law Overturned, NPR (Oct. 9, 2014), http://www.npr.org/blogs/thetwo-way/2014/10/09/354995983/supreme-court-halts-wisconsin-voter-id-law-texas-law-on-holdtoo; David G. Savage, Wisconsin and Texas voter ID laws blocked by courts, L.A. Times (Oct. 9, 2014), http://www.nytimes.com/2014/10/10/us/politics/supremecourt-blocks-wisconsin-voter-id-law.html?_r=1; Josh Gerstein, Judge blocks Texas voter ID law, Politico (Oct. 9, 2014), http://www.politico.com/blogs/under-the-radar/2014/10/judge-blocks-texas-voter-id-law-196865.html; Lawrence Hurley, U.S. Supreme Court blocks Wisconsin voter ID law, Reuters (Oct. 9, 2014), http://www. reuters.com/article/2014/10/10/us-usa-court-election-idUSKCN0HZ03020141010; Richard Wolf, Supreme Court blocks Wisconsin's voter ID law, USA Today (Oct. 9, 2014), http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2014/10/09/supreme-court-wisconsin-voter-id/16985963/; Brett Kendall, Voter Identification Laws Hit Roadblocks in Wisconsin and Texas, Wall Street Journal (Oct. 10, 2014), http://online.wsj.com/articles/supreme-court-blocks-wisconsin-voter-id-law-for-midtermelections-1412905573; Sari Horwitz, More than half a million registered Texans don't have the right ID to vote on Super Tuesday, Washington Post (Feb. 29, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-nation/wp/2016/02/29/voters-in-these-super-tuesday-states-will-face-new-stricter-requirements/; Ari Berman, Voters Were Blocked From the Polls on Super Tuesday by New Restrictions, The Nation (Mar. 2, 2016), http://www.thenation.com/article/voters-were-blocked-from-the-pollson-super-tuesday-by-new-voting-restrictions/

¹⁷⁰ Press Release, Lauren Bean, Deputy Commc'ns Dir., *Texas Will Immediately Appeal Voter ID Ruling*, Texas Attorney General (Oct. 9, 2014), https://www.texasattorneygeneral.gov/oagnews/release.php?id=4866; Adam Liptak, *Justices Leave Texas Voter ID Law Intact*, *With a Warning*, N.Y. Times (Apr. 29, 2016), http://www. nytimes.com/2016/04/30/us/politics/justices-leave-texas-voter-id-law-intact-with-a-warning.html?_r=0

171 Erik Eckholm, Texas May Proceed With Voter ID Law, Appeals Court Finds, N.Y. Times (Oct. 14, 2014), http://www.nytimes.com/2014/10/15/us/texas-mayproceed-with-voter-id-law-appeals-court-finds.html; Curtis Skinner, Supreme Court denies request to block Texas voter ID law, Reuters (Oct. 18, 2014), http:// www.reuters.com/article/2014/10/18/us-usa-court-texas-election-idUSKCN0I708Z20141018; Texas can enforce voter ID law, Fox 2 Now (Oct. 18, 2014), http://fox2now.com/2014/10/18/texas-can-enforce-voter-id-law/; Tony Mauro, Divided Supreme Court Allows Texas Voter ID to Take Effect, Legal Times (Oct. 18, 2014), http://www.nationallawjournal.com/legaltimes/home/id=1202673877874/Divided-Supreme-Court-Allows-Texas-Voter-ID-to-Take-Effect?mcode=1202615432600&curindex=0&back=NLJ&slreturn=20140918163133; Daniel Politi, Supreme Court Allows Texas Law That Accepts Handgun Permits but not College IDs to Vote, Slate (Oct. 18, 2014), http://www.slate.com/blogs/the_slatest/2014/10/18/supreme_court_allows_strict_texas_voter_id_law.html; David G. Savage, High court action on Texas ID law shows mixed record on voting rights, L.A. Times (Oct. 18, 2014), http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-supreme-courttexas-voter-id-20141016-story.html#page=1; Aman Batheja, U.S. Supreme Court: Texas Can Enforce Voter ID Law, Texas Tribune (Oct. 18, 2014), http://www. texastribune.org/2014/10/18/us-supreme-court-texas-can-enforce-voter-id/; Supreme Court allows Texas to enforce new voter ID law, sparking mixed reaction, Fox News (Oct. 18, 2014), http://www.foxnews.com/politics/2014/10/18/justices-allow-texas-use-new-voter-id-law/; Josh Gerstein, SCOTUS: Texas voter ID law stands, Politico (Oct. 18, 2014), http://www.politico.com/story/2014/10/supreme-court-scotus-voter-id-laws-texas-112007.html; Scott Neuman, Supreme Court Lets Texas Enforce Voter ID Law For Nov. Election, NPR (Oct. 18, 2014), http://www.npr.org/blogs/thetwo-way/2014/10/18/357155017/supreme-court-lets-texas-enforcevoter-id-law-for-nov-election; Mitch Perry, Nancy Watkins will not run for the Tampa HD 60 seat, St. Peters Blog (Feb. 12, 2016), http://www.saintpetersblog.com/ archives/162965; Supreme Court rules Texas can enforce voter ID law, Detroit Free Press (Oct. 18, 2014), http://www.freep.com/story/news/nation/2014/10/18/ texas-voter-law/17494849/; Ari Berman, Voters Were Blocked From the Polls on Super Tuesday by New Restrictions, The Nation (Mar. 2, 2016), http://www.thenation.com/article/voters-were-blocked-from-the-polls-on-super-tuesday-by-new-voting-restrictions/; Adam Liptak, Justices Leave Texas Voter ID Law Intact, With a Warning, N.Y. Times (Apr. 29, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/30/us/politics/justices-leave-texas-voter-id-law-intact-with-a-warning.html?_r=0; Jolie McCullough, Texas Still Second to Last in Voter Turnout for Primaries, Texas Tribune (Mar. 16, 2016), https://www.texastribune.org/2016/03/16/texas-still-secondlast-voter-turnout/

¹⁷² Voters Turned Away Because of Texas Photo ID Law, Brennan Center for Justice (Oct. 28, 2014), http://www.brennancenter.org/blog/voters-turned-away-becausetexas-photo-id-law; Ed Pilkington, 'Born and raised' Texans forced to prove identities under new voter ID law, The Guardian (Oct. 27, 2014), http://www.theguardian. com/us-news/2014/oct/27/texas-vote-id-proof-certificate-minority-law; Ari Melber, *As Texas votes early, voter ID sparks frustration and motivation*, MSNBC (Oct. 29, 2014), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/texas-votes-early-voter-id-sparks-frustration-and-motivation?cid=eml_mda_20141029; Emily Badger, *This is what it's like to try to get a Voter ID when you're disabled, poor or don't drive*, Washington Post (Oct. 29, 2014), http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/wonkblog/wp/2014/10/29/ this-is-what-its-like-to-try-to-get-a-voter-id-when-youre-disabled-poor-or-dont-drive/; Steve Benen, *A poll tax by another name is still a poll tax*, MSNBC (Oct. 20, 2014), http://www.msnbc.com/rachel-maddow-show/poll-tax-another-name-still-poll-tax; Dana Liebelson, *Texans Slam Voter ID Law: 'Now That It's Happened To Me, I'm Devastated*, Huffington Post (Nov. 14, 2014), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/11/07/texas-voter-id_n_6117742.html?&ncid=tweetlnkushpmg00000016; Karen Chen, *Impact of Texas voter ID law unclear*, Houston Chronicle (Nov. 13, 2014), http://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/houston/article/Numbers-confirm-Election-Day-apathy-Voters-5888353.php

¹⁷³ Rick Hasen, *"Turnout Down in Texas, and Democrats Claim a Reason: Voter ID Law"*, Election Law Blog (Mar. 9, 2016, 3:15 PM), http://electionlawblog. org/?p=68184&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29

¹⁷⁴ Manny Fernandez, *Texas ID Law Keeps Hundreds of Ballots From Being Counted*, N.Y. Times (Nov. 18, 2014), http://www.nytimes.com/politics/ first-draft/2014/11/18/?entry=5891&_php=true&_type=blogs&partner=rss&emc=rss&_r=0

¹⁷⁵ Richard Whittaker, *Road Ahead Murky After Voter ID Ruling*, Austin Chronicle (Aug. 14, 2015), http://www.austinchronicle.com/news/2015-08-14/road-ahead-murky-after-voter-id-ruling/

¹⁷⁶ Richard Whittaker, *Road Ahead Murky After Voter ID Ruling*, Austin Chronicle (Aug. 14, 2015), http://www.austinchronicle.com/news/2015-08-14/roadahead-murky-after-voter-id-ruling/; Jenny Jarvie, *Voting has gotten tougher in 17 states, and it could alter elections*, L.A. Times (May 6, 2016), http://www.latimes. com/nation/la-na-north-carolina-voting-20160505-story.html; David Ruth, *Texas ID requirement kept voters from the polls*, Rice (Aug. 6, 2015), http://news.rice. edu/2015/08/06/texas-id-requirement-kept-voters-from-the-polls/

¹⁷⁷ Jim Malewitz, *Study: Law Discouraged More Than Those Without Voter ID*, Texas Tribune (Aug. 6, 2015), http://www.texastribune.org/2015/08/06/study-law-discouraged-more-those-without-voter-id/; David Ruth, *Texas ID requirement kept voters from the polls*, Rice (Aug. 6, 2015), http://news.rice.edu/2015/08/06/texas-idrequirement-kept-voters-from-the-polls/

¹⁷⁸ Zachary Roth, *Scattered problems for voters at polling sites, especially in the South*, MSNBC (Mar. 2, 2016), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/scattered-problems-voters-polling-sites-especially-the-south

¹⁷⁹ Brentin Mock, *More Research Shows Voter ID Laws Hurt Minorities*, CityLab (Feb. 5, 2016), http://www.citylab.com/politics/2016/02/research-more-conclusivethat-voter-id-laws-hurt-blacks-and-latinos/459819/; Ashley Lopez, *Study Backs Up What Advocates Predicted: Strict Voter ID Laws Reduce Minority Turnout*, KUT (Feb. 9, 2016), http://kut.org/post/study-backs-what-advocates-predicted-strict-voter-id-laws-reduce-minority-turnout; Jenny Jarvie, *Voting has gotten tougher in 17 states, and it could alter elections*, L.A. Times (May 6, 2016), http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-north-carolina-voting-20160505-story.html

¹⁸⁰ David Saleh Rauf, DOJ to 5th Circuit: Texas voter ID law needs to be fixed ASAP, San Antonio Express News (Aug. 21, 2015), http://www.expressnews.com/news/politics/texas_legislature/article/Voter-ID-6458062.php?t=3233539dc7&cmpid=twitter-premium; Chris Geidner, Appeals Court Rules That Texas Voter ID Law Violates Federal Voting Rights Act, BuzzFeed News (Aug. 5, 2015), http://www.buzzfeed.com/chrisgeidner/appeals-court-rules-that-texas-voter-id-law-violates-federal#. tnGB7J9q4a; Erik Eckholm, Texas ID Law Called Breach of Voting Rights Act, N.Y. Times (Aug. 5, 2015), http://www.nytimes.com/2015/08/06/us/appellate-pan-el-says-texas-id-law-broke-us-voting-rights-act.html?_r=0; Jim Malewitz, Court: Texas Voter ID Law Violates Voting Rights Act, Texas Tribune (Aug. 5, 2015), http:// www.texastribune.org/2015/08/05/ruling-offers-texas-voter-id-critics-narrow-victor/; Paul J. Weber, Appeals court strikes down Texas voter ID law, Miami Herald (Aug. 5, 2015), http://www.miamiherald.com/news/nation-world/national/article30085158.html; Tierney Sneed, What Comes Next For Texas Voter ID Case, Talking Points Memo (Aug. 6, 2015), http://talkingpointsmemo.com/dc/texas-voter-id-decision-whats-next; Jennifer L. Patin, The Voting Rights Act at 50: The Texas Voter ID Story – Analysis, Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights (Aug. 6, 2015), http://lawyerscommittee.org/pages/vra-at-50/; US District Court to Review Discriminatory Texas Voter ID Law, Austin News (Aug. 7, 2015), http://www.newyorker.com/news/news-net/inde-victory-for-voting-rights-in-texas

¹⁸¹ Jim Malewitz, *Texas Asks Full Appeals Court to Hear Voter ID Case*, Texas Tribune (Aug. 29, 2015), https://www.texastribune.org/2015/08/29/paxton-asks-full-appeals-court-hear-voter-id-defen/; Rick Hasen, *Breaking: TX Seeks En Banc Review in 5th Circuit Voter ID Case*, Election Law Blog (Aug. 28, 2015, 5:12 PM), http:// electionlawblog.org/?p=75687; Miriam Rozen, *Voter ID Battle: Texas Seeks Rehearing, DOJ Seeks Injunction*, Texas Lawyer (Sept. 4, 2015), http://www.texaslawyer. com/id=1202736489629/Voter-ID-Battle-Texas-Seeks-Rehearing-DOJ-Seeks-Injunction?slreturn=20150815145203

182 Jamie Lovegrove, Federal Appeals Court Will Revisit Texas Voter ID Law, Texas Tribune (Mar. 9, 2016), http://www.texastribune.org/2016/03/09/federal-appealscourt-takes-voter-id-law/; Tim Eaton, Federal appeals court to hear Texas Voter ID case, Statesman (Mar. 9, 2016), http://www.statesman.com/news/news/federalappeals-court-to-hear-texas-voter-id-case/nqhB2/; Rick Hasen, Breaking: 5th Circuit to Hear Texas Voter ID Case En Banc, And This Could Be Final Court to Hear Case, Election Law Blog (Mar. 9, 2016, 3:15 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=80712; Ari Berman, Will a Conservative Court Uphold Texas' Discriminatory Voter ID Law?, The Nation (Mar. 10, 2016), http://www.thenation.com/article/will-a-conservative-court-uphold-texas-discriminatory-voter-id-law/; Veasey v. Abbott, No. 14-41127, Scheduling Order (5th Cir. Mar. 10, 2016), available at http://electionlawblog.org/wp-content/uploads/veasey-order.pdf; New Hearing on Texas Voter ID Law, KTSA (Mar. 10, 2016), http://www.ktsa.com/new-hearing-texas-voter-id-law/; Matt Ford, A Voter-ID Battle in Texas, The Atlantic (Mar. 10, 2016), http:// www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/03/texas-voter-id-fifth-circuit/473121/; Will Weissert, Federal appeals court to rehear Texas voter ID case, Associated Press (Mar. 10, 2016), http://bigstory.ap.org/article/b973085a15d8410fb6b2d4139902c842/federal-appeals-court-rehear-texas-voter-id-case; Jamie Lovegrove, Abbott Rejects Obama Criticism Of Texas Voter Turnout Efforts, Kera News (Mar. 14, 2016), http://keranews.org/post/abbott-rejects-obama-criticism-texas-voter-turnout-efforts; Texas Voters Should Not Be Harmed While 5th Circuit Decides Voter ID Case, Campaign Legal Center (Mar. 18, 2016), http://www.campaignlegalcenter.org/ news/press-releases/texas-voters-should-not-be-harmed-while-5th-circuit-decides-voter-id-case; Raffi Melkonian, (@RMFifthCircuit), Twitter (Mar. 21, 2016, 10:17 AM), https://twitter.com/RMFifthCircuit/status/711965072378081281; Will Weissert, Lingering cases could affect presidential election in Texas, Avalanche-Journal (Mar. 29, 2016), http://lubbockonline.com/texas/2016-03-29/lingering-cases-could-affect-presidenital-election-texas#.VwFOJ_krLIU; Veasey v. Abbott, No. 14-41127, Order Granting in Part Texas' Motion for Extension (5th Cir. Mar. 30, 2016), available at http://www.campaignlegalcenter.org/sites/default/files/Order%20 granting%20in%20part%20TX%27s%20motion%20for%20extension.pdf; Sari Horwitz, Getting a photo ID so you can vote is easy. Unless you're poor, black, Latino or elderly., Washington Post (May 23, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/courts_law/getting-a-photo-id-so-you-can-vote-is-easy-unless-youre-poorblack-latino-or-elderly/2016/05/23/8d5474ec-20f0-11e6-8690-f14ca9de2972_story.html?postshare=4701464101074417&tid=ss_tw; Rick Hasen, "Why the Fifth Circuit's Decision This Week Could Decide the Fate of Texas' Voter ID Law", Election Law Blog (May 23, 2016, 8:11 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=83024&utm_ source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Cameron Langford, Texas Voter-ID Law Faces Key Test in 5th Cir., Courthouse News (May 20, 2016), http://www.courthousenews.com/2016/05/20/texas-voter-id-law-faces-key-test-in-5th-cir.htm; Sandhya Bathija, Here's How the Nation's Strictest Voter Photo ID Law is Impacting Texans, Campaign Legal Center (May 24, 2016), https://medium.com/clc-blog/ heres-how-the-nation-s-strictest-voter-photo-id-law-is-impacting-texans-95621d67c623#.rgddmugzv; Rick Hasen, Listen to the Recording of the En Banc 5th Circuit Hearing in Texas Voter ID Case, Election Law Blog (May 24, 2016, 3:07 PM), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=83094; Robert Barnes, Federal court questions whether Texas voter-ID law can offer accommodations, Washington Post (May 24, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/courts_law/strict-texas-voter-id-law-faces-federal-court-test-ahead-of-presidential-contest/2016/05/24/c17b838-2130-11e6-aa84-42391ba52c91_story.html?postshare=8501464108909704&tid=ss_tw; Federal Court Hears Challenge to Texas Voter ID Law, USA News, http://usanews.co/federal-court-hears-challenge-to-texas-voter-id-law-nbcnews-com/; Zachary Roth, Federal court hears challenge to Texas voter ID law, MSNBC (May 24, 2016), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/federal-court-hears-challenge-texas-voter-id-law; Associated Press, US appeals court revisits Texas voter ID law, WacoTrib (May 24, 2016), http://www.wacotrib.com/news/ap_texas/us-appeals-court-revisits-texasvoter-id-law/article_d72a8fe4-2176-11e6-93fb-b7e5ca96d385.html; Kevin Mcgill, US appeals court revisits Texas voter ID law, Business Insider (May 24, 2016), http://www.businessinsider.com/ap-us-appeals-court-revisits-texas-voter-id-law-2016-5; Robert Barnes, Federal court questions whether Texas voter-ID law can offer accommodations, Washington Post (May 24, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/courts_law/strict-texas-voter-id-law-faces-federal-court-test-aheadof-presidential-contest/2016/05/24/c17b8838-2130-11e6-aa84-42391ba52c91_story.html; Aaron Morrison, Texas' Voter ID Case Could Change How Voting Works Across the Country, Mic (May 24, 2016), https://mic.com/articles/144309/texas-voter-id-case-could-change-how-voting-works-across-the-country#.vcfiHnszK

¹⁸³ U.S. Supreme Court Must Take Action so Texans Are Not Harmed by Voter ID Law, Campaign Legal Center (Mar. 25, 2016), http://www.campaignlegalcenter.org/ news/press-releases/us-supreme-court-must-take-action-so-texans-are-not-harmed-voter-id-law; Veasey v. Abbott, 15A999, Application to Vacate Fifth Circuit Stay of Permanent Injunction (U.S. Mar. 25, 2016), available at http://www.campaignlegalcenter.org/sites/default/files/Veasey%20v.%20Abbot%20Application%20to%20 Vacate%20Stay%203.25.16.pdf; Rick Hasen, Justice Thomas Asks Texas to Respond to voter ID Emergency#SCOTUS Application, Election Law Blog (Mar. 30, 2016, 8:46), http://electionlawblog.org/?p=81329&utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+electionlawblog%2FuqCP+%28Election+Law%29; Logan Churchwell, Texas Pushes SCOTUS on Enforcing Voter ID in Presidential Election, Breitbart (Apr. 12, 2016), http://www.breitbart.com/texas/2016/04/12/texas-fights-for-voter-id-law/; Lyle Denniston, Texas defends its voter photo ID law (UPDATED), SCOTUSblog (Apr. 13, 2016, 5:21 PM), http:// www.scotusblog.com/2016/04/texas-defends-its-voter-photo-id-law/#more-241298; David G. Savage, Texas photo ID law stands despite challenges since Supreme Court ruling weakened Voting Rights Act, L.A. Times (Apr. 13, 2016), http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-court-voting-texas-2016/04/11/473850580/despite-federalcourt-rulings-texas-voter-id-laws-remain-in-place

¹⁸⁴ U.S. Supreme Court Says It Could Take Action if 5th Circuit Does Not Rule in Texas Voter ID Case Soon, Campaign Legal Center (Apr. 29, 2016), http://campaign-legalcenter.us12.list-manage2.com/track/click?u=2b39d5bf1004ce8a7128cfb00&cid=ee9511b20f&c=cc5d3deea8; Mark Veasey, et al., Applicants v. Greg Abbott, Governor of Texas, et al., 15A999, Order Denying Application to Vacate Stay (U.S. Apr. 29, 2016), available at http://www.campaignlegalcenter.org/sites/default/files/15A999%20Veasey%20v.%20Abbott%20Order.pdf; Richard Wolf, Supreme Court won't block Texas photo ID law — yet, USA Today (Apr. 29, 2016), http:// www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2016/04/29/supreme-court-texas-voting-photo-id/83075938/; Jordan Rudner, Supreme Court: Voter ID Law Will Stay on the Books For Now, KENS5 (Apr. 29, 2016), http://www.kens5.com/news/local/texas/supreme-court-voter-id-law-will-stay-on-the-books-for-now/159978196; Adam Liptak, Justices Leave Texas Voter ID Law Intact, With a Warning, N.Y. Times (Apr. 29, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/30/us/politics/justices-leave-texas-voter-id-law-intact-with-a-warning.html?_r=0; Adam Liptak, Supreme Court refuses to block Texas voter ID law, Boston Globe (Apr. 30, 2016), https://www.boston-globe.com/news/nation/2016/04/29/supreme-court-refuses-block-texas-voter-law/tRheVHuklz39adFCon8m4N/story.html; Robert Barnes, Supreme Court declines to block Texas voter-ID law, for now, Washington Post (Apr. 29, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/courts_law/supreme-court-declines-to-block-texas-voter-id-law-for-now/2016/04/29/d0195810-08a9-11e6-a12f-ea5aed7958dc_story.html

¹⁸⁵ Ross Ramsey, Analysis: A Texas Judge Takes Voter ID to Court, Texas Tribune (May 2, 2016), https://www.texastribune.org/2016/05/02/analysis-texas-judge-takes-voter-id-court/

¹⁸⁶ Chuck Lindell, *Voter ID lawsuit abruptly withdrawn in state court*, Statesman (May 6, 2016, 1:31 PM), http://www.statesman.com/news/news/voter-id-lawsuit-abruptly-withdrawn-in-state-court/nrJKc/

¹⁸⁷ Audio slideshow examining a Texas town's response to the Supreme Court's decision in Shelby County v. Holder, SCOTUSblog, http://www.scotusblog.com/ media/after-shelby-county/ (last updated June 2016); Ari Berman, Voter Suppression Backfires in North Carolina, Spreads in Texas, The Nation (Nov. 7, 2013), http:// www.thenation.com/blog/177048/voter-suppression-backfires-north-carolina-spreads-texas#; Kira Lerner, Voters Sue Texas Town For Diluting Hispanic Vote, Think Progress (Jan. 5, 2015), http://thinkprogress.org/politics/2015/01/05/3608119/pasadena-voting-lawsuit/; Will Weissert, Lingering cases could affect presidential election in Texas, Avalanche-Journal (Mar. 29, 2016), http://lubbockonline.com/texas/2016-03-29/lingering-cases-could-affect-presidenital-election-texas#.VwFOJ_ krLIU

¹⁸⁸ Michael Li, Pasadena redistricting moves draw questions, Texas Redistricting & Election Law (Aug. 21, 2013, 2:04 PM), http://txredistricting.org/ post/58935159956/pasadena-redistricting-moves-draw-questions; Charles Kuffner, Pasadena proceeds with its needless redistricting, Off The Kuff (Aug. 22, 2013), http://offthekuff.com/wp/?p=55346; Plans to redistrict Pasadena City Council, Houston Chronicle (Aug. 15, 2013), http://www.chron.com/opinion/editorials/article/ Plans-to-redistrict-Pasadena-City-Council-4736602.php; Sarah Childress, After Shelby, Voting-Law Changes Come One Town at a Time, PBS (Aug. 8, 2013), http:// www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/government-elections-politics/after-shelby-voting-law-changes-come-one-town-at-a-time/; Jeff Newpher, Charter proposal would restructure Pasadena City Council, Pasadena Citizen (July 28, 2013), http://www.yourhoustonnews.com/pasadena/news/charter-proposal-would-restructure-pasadena-city-council/article_e6485cf2-3dbb-5e0f-9c67-7139a5edaf92.html

¹⁸⁹ Laura Isensee, Hispanic Voters File Lawsuit Against Pasadena And Its Voting Districts, Houston Public Media (Nov. 12, 2014), http://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/ news/hispanic-voters-file-lawsuit-against-pasadena-voting-districts/; Patino v. City of Pasadena, Civ. A. No. 4:14-cv-03241, Plaintiff's Original Complaint For Declaratory And Injunctive Relief (S.D. Tex. Nov. 12, 2014), available at http://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/files/4026/; Jim Rutenberg, The New Attack on Hispanic Voting Rights, N.Y. Times (Dec. 17, 2015), http://www.nytimes.com/2015/12/20/magazine/block-the-vote.html?_r=0

¹⁹⁰ Jeff Balke, *Galveston Cuts Constable Districts in Half After Voting Rights Act Ruling*, Houston Press (Aug. 21, 2013), http://blogs.houstonpress.com/hairballs/2013/08/galveston_cuts_constable_distr.php; Harvey Rice, *Galveston County may run afoul of Voting Rights Act*, Houston Chronicle (Aug. 20, 2013), http:// www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/houston/article/Galveston-County-may-run-afoul-of-Voting-Rights-4747681.php; Charles Kuffner, *Lawsuit filed against Galveston County redistricting*, Off The Kuff (Aug. 30, 2013), http://offthekuff.com/wp/?p=55479

¹⁹¹ Cornelia Banks et al., *Loss of voting rights proposed 46 days before Juneteenth*, Galveston Daily News (June 4, 2015), http://www.galvnews.com/opinion/guest_columns/article_14649dbc-0a73-11e5-83d1-cbe852dab0ac.html

¹⁹² Zachary Roth, *Breaking black: The right-wing plot to split a school board*, MSNBC (Jan. 30, 2014), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/blacks-texas-town-fear-returnold-days; Rick Hasen, *Appeals Court Reverses in Post-Shelby Beaumont TX School District Case*, Election Law Blog (Oct. 17, 2013, 1:50 PM), http://electionlawblog. org/?p=56060; Kira Lerner, *Voters Sue Texas Town For Diluting Hispanic Vote*, Think Progress (Jan. 5, 2015), http://thinkprogress.org/politics/2015/01/05/3608119/ pasadena-voting-lawsuit/; Samuel Bagenstos, et al., *The Voting Rights Amendment Act of 2014: A Constitutional Response to Shelby County*, Am. Constitution Soc²y Issue Brief (2014), *available at* (http://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=7916&context=journal_articles; Shane Grannum, *A New Call to Action One Year After Shelby v. Holder*, Campaign Legal Center (June 25, 2014), http://www.campaignlegalcenter.org/news/blog/new-call-action-one-year-after-shelby-v-holder-0; *Walker v. Beaumont Indep. Sch. Dist.*, No. 1:13-cv-0728-MAC, Plaintiffs' Original Complaint (S.D. Tex. Dec. 23, 2013), *available at* https://assets. documentcloud.org/documents/1004770/cantue-et-al-v-beaumont-independent-school.pdf; Letter from Thomas E. Perez, Assistant Attorney General, U.S. Dep't of Justice, to Melody Thomas Chappell, Esq., Wells, Peyton, Greenberg & Hunt (Dec. 21, 2012), *available at* http://www.justice.gov/crt/voting-determination-letter-41 ¹⁹³ Waller County, Texas Reverses Course on Decision to Close Polling Locations in African-American Community After Pressure from CLC, Voting Rights Institute, and the Community, Campaign Legal Center (Jan. 6, 2016), http://www.campaignlegalcenter.org/news/blog/waller-county-texas-reverses-course-decision-close-polling-locations-african-american; Ari Berman, Voters Were Blocked From the Polls on Super Tuesday by New Restrictions, The Nation (Mar. 2, 2016), http://www.thenation. com/article/voters-were-blocked-from-the-polls-on-super-tuesday-by-new-voting-restrictions/; Samantha Lachman, Voter Suppression Is Happening Everywhere. This Institute Is Trying To Stop It., Huffington Post (Mar. 23, 2016), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/voting-rights-institute_us_56eb145ae4b03a640a69fe56

¹⁹⁴ Errin Whack, *Va. governor: State in limbo on voting-law changes*, Washington Post (June 25, 2013), http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-06-25/local/40185601_1_governor-mcdonnell-voting-rights-act-general-ken-cuccinelli-ii; Markus Schmidt, *Virginia prepares for new voter photo ID law*, Richmond Times-Dispatch (Dec. 8, 2013), http://www.timesdispatch.com/news/state-regional/government-politics/virginia-prepares-for-new-voter-photo-id-law/article_39b3e5d5-dd31-52f9-ae4f-19d550349ccd.html; Brentin Mock, *Supreme Court Guts Voting Rights Act*, Colorlines (Jun. 25, 2013), http://colorlines.com/ archives/2013/06/supreme_court_purges_civil_rights_best_weapon_from_voting_rights_act.html; Kara Brandeisky et al., *Everything That's Happened Since Supreme Court Ruled on Voting Rights Act*, ProPublica (Nov. 4, 2014), http://www.propublica.org/article/voting-rights-by-state-map

¹⁹⁵ Robert Brauchle, Voting Rights Act ruling draws line between Virginia elected officials, Daily Press (June 25, 2013), http://articles.dailypress.com/2013-06-25/news/dp-nws-voting-rights-act-reaction-20130626_1_voting-rights-act-vra-virginia-democratic

¹⁹⁶ Steve Benen, *Voter-ID laws continue to wreak havoc*, MSNBC (Sept. 26, 2014), http://www.msnbc.com/rachel-maddow-show/voter-id-laws-continue-wreak-havoc?cid=eml_mra_20140926; Debbie Truong, *Trial on Virginia voter ID law wraps up*, Richmond Times-Dispatch (Mar. 2016), http://m.richmond.com/news/local/ central-virginia/article_cfe61d0a-783d-5216-b05c-16907dcf3687.html?mode=jqm

¹⁹⁷ Dan Casey, *Casey: Photo ID law is 'voter fraud at its worst'*, Roanoke Times (Nov. 10, 2014), http://www.roanoke.com/news/columns_and_blogs/columns/dan_casey/casey-photo-id-law-is-voter-fraud-at-its-worst/article_5241989e-864e-5ee2-9749-9d887ca9acb6.html; Reuters, *Virginia's voter ID law faces challenge in federal trial*, The Nation (Feb. 22, 2016), https://bangordailynews.com/2016/02/22/news/nation/virginias-voter-id-law-faces-challenge-in-federal-trial/

¹⁹⁸ Brentin Mock, *Like It or Not, Voter ID Is Not Working*, CityLab (Mar. 3, 2016), http://www.citylab.com/politics/2016/03/voter-id-is-not-working-photo-laws/471957/

¹⁹⁹ Brentin Mock, *More Research Shows Voter ID Laws Hurt Minorities*, CityLab (Feb. 5, 2016), http://www.citylab.com/politics/2016/02/research-more-conclusivethat-voter-id-laws-hurt-blacks-and-latinos/459819/; Ashley Lopez, *Study Backs Up What Advocates Predicted: Strict Voter ID Laws Reduce Minority Turnout*, KUT (Feb. 9, 2016), http://kut.org/post/study-backs-what-advocates-predicted-strict-voter-id-laws-reduce-minority-turnout; Jenny Jarvie, *Voting has gotten tougher in 17 states, and it could alter elections*, L.A. Times (May 6, 2016), http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-north-carolina-voting-20160505-story.html

²⁰⁰ Markus Schmidt, *Va. attorney general warns voter ID definition may be unconstitutional*, Richmond Times-Dispatch (Aug. 5, 2014), http://www.timesdispatch. com/news/state-regional/ag-warns-voter-id-definition-may-be-unconstitutional/article_baffec5c-1cc7-11e4-b8d9-001a4bcf6878.html; Markus Schmidt, *Elections board will not allow IDs expired more than 12 months*, Richmond Times-Dispatch (Aug. 6, 2014), http://m.timesdispatch.com/news/state-regional/elections-board-will-not-allow-ids-expired-more-than-months/article_635bfd0e-1d9b-11e4-871b-0017a43b2370.html?mode=jqm

²⁰¹ Jenna Portnoy, Va. House approves absentee voting ID requirement, Virginian-Pilot (Feb. 10, 2015), http://hamptonroads.com/2015/02/va-house-approves-absentee-voting-id-requirement

²⁰² Rick Hasen, Breaking: Clinton Lawyer Elias Files New Voting Suit in Virginia, Election Law Blog (June 11, 2015, 12:14 PM), http://electionlawblog. org/?p=73418; Lee v. Va. State Bd. of Elections, Civ. A. No. 3:15CV357-HEH, Complaint (E.D. Va., June 11, 2015), available at http://www.scribd.com/ doc/268403997/Lee-v-Virginia-Board-of-Elections; Associated Press, Judge Rules Virginia Voter ID Challenge Can Proceed, Richmond Times-Dispatch (Dec. 18, 2015), http://www.richmond.com/news/virginia/ap/article_294be6d1-801e-5365-948e-574dbc82a76a.html

²⁰³ Maggie Haberman, *Democrats Praise Virginia Court Settlement in Voting Rights Case*, N.Y. Times (Dec. 24, 2015), http://www.nytimes.com/politics/first-draft/2015/12/24/democrats-praise-virginia-court-settlement-in-voting-rights-case/?_r=0

²⁰⁴ Reuters, *Virginia's voter ID law faces challenge in federal trial*, Bangor Daily News (Feb. 22, 2016), https://bangordailynews.com/2016/02/22/news/nation/virginias-voter-id-law-faces-challenge-in-federal-trial/; Larry O'Dell, *A 69-year-old black woman who grew up in a small, segregated city wept on the witness stand Monday as she testified about the trouble she had voting in 2014 because she could not comply with Virginia's voter identification law, U.S. News (Feb. 22, 2016), http://www.usnews.com/news/us/articles/2016-02-22/trial-begins-on-lawsuit-challenging-virginia-voter-id-law; Debbie Truong, <i>Trial on Virginia voter ID law wraps up*, Richmond Times-Dispatch (Mar. 2016), http://m.richmond.com/news/local/central-virginia/article_cfe61d0a-783d-5216-b05c-16907dcf3687.html?mode=jqm

²⁰⁵ Editorial, *A State Bucks the Trend on Voting Rights*, N.Y. Times (Apr. 25, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/25/opinion/a-state-bucks-the-trend-on-votingrights.html?_r=3; Zachary Roth, *Could Virginia's restoration of felon voting rights tip election?*, MSNBC (Apr. 25, 2016), http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/could-virginias-restoration-felon-voting-rights-tip-election; Laura Vozzella, *Va. Republicans hire lawyer in bid to stop restoration of felons' voting rights*, Washington Post (May 2, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/virginia-politics/va-republicans-hire-lawyer-in-bid-to-stop-restoration-of-felons-voting-rights/2016/05/02/ca06605c-1066-11e6-8967-7ac733c56f12_story.html; Michael Martz, *Almost 5,000 felons registered to vote after rights restoration*, Roanoke Times (May 24, 2016), http://www. roanoke.com/news/politics/almost-felons-registered-to-vote-after-rights-restoration/article_bc78b347-c461-515c-9927-465f42eda382.html

²⁰⁶ Alanna Durkin Richer, *Virginia GOP Filing Lawsuit To Block Felons From Voting*, Talking Points Memo (May 23, 2016), http://talkingpointsmemo.com/news/ virginia-gop-lawsuit-block-felons-from-voting; Jess Bidgood, *Virginia Republicans Weigh Court Challenge to Voting Rights for Felons*, N.Y. Times (May 2, 2016), http://www.nytimes.com/2016/05/03/us/virginia-felon-voting-rights-republicans-court-challenge.html?_r=1; Laura Vozzella, *GOP sues to block McAuliffe order to let 200,000 Virginia felons vote*, Washington Post (May 23, 2016), https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/virginia-politics/gop-sues-to-strip-209k-felons-from-va-voterrolls/2016/05/23/ef2587a8-20e4-11e6-aa84-42391ba52c91_story.html ²⁰⁷ Frank Green, *U.S. judge upholds Virginia voter ID law*, Richmond Times-Dispatch (May 19, 2016), http://www.richmond.com/news/virginia/government-politics/article_fb14253d-0f3b-5e95-bed3-e37b9eac0bb1.html; *Lee v. Va. State Bd. of Elections*, Civ. A. No. 3:15CV357-HEH, 2016 WL 2946181 (E.D. Va. May, 19, 2016) (Memorandum Opinion for Defendants), *available at* https://www.scribd.com/doc/313197364/Lee-v-Virginia-State-Board-of-Elections#; Ari Berman, *It's Now Harder to Vote in Virginia Because the Supreme Court Gutted the Voting Rights Act*, The Nation (May 20, 2016), http://www.thenation.com/article/its-now-harder-to-vote-in-virginia-because-the-supreme-court-gutted-the-voting-rights-act/

2018 Virginia Democrats to appeal voter ID case, Daily Press (May 26, 2016), http://www.dailypress.com/news/politics/dp-nws-voter-id-appeal-20160526-story.html





A Publication of THE THURGOOD MARSHALL INSTITUTE AT LDF

